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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-1           Manitoba Hydro Presentation Pre-Hearing

4                Conference May 16, 2013 Date:  May

5                16, 2013

6 MH-2           Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re Pre-

7                hearing conference matters

8                Date: May 29, 2013

9 MH-3           Affidavit of Publication and Notice of

10                Service for the Pre-hearing Conference

11                Date:  June 12, 2013

12 MH-4           Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re Order

13                67/10 Date: June 19, 2013

14 MH-5           -1 Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

15                Macro-environmental and socio-economic

16                matters Date: June 28, 2013

17                -2 Appendix A - screening

18                characteristics of resource

19                technologies Date: June 28, 2013

20                -3 Appendix B-Blank summary data sheet

21                template Date:  June 28, 2013

22                -4 Appendix C-selected resource option

23                comparison table Date: June 28, 2013

24                -5 Appendix D - summary of multiple

25                account framework Date: June 28, 2013
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3 MH-6           Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re load

4                forecast Date: July 2, 2013

5 MH-7           Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re request

6                for extension by CAC/Definitions

7                Date:  July 3, 2013

8 MH-8           Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re MMF

9                budget and definitions Date: July 11,

10                2013

11 MH-9           Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re CAC

12                Definitions Date:  July 18, 2013

13 MH-10          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re MIPUG

14                proposed budget Date: July 18, 2013

15 MH-11          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re GAC

16                proposed budget Date: July 18, 2013

17 MH-12          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re CAC DSM

18                potential study Date: July 18, 2013

19 MH-13          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re MKO

20                proposed budget Date: July 18, 2013

21 MH-14          Manitoba Hydro NFAT business case -

22                complete filing (as last revised

23                November 29, 2013) Date: August 16,

24                2013

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-15          Manitoba Hydro letter to Knight Piesold

4                re info for NFAT Date:Sept. 12, 2013

5 MH-16          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re NFAT

6                submission errata

7                Date: September 12, 2013

8 MH-17          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re MMF

9                submission to pre-hearing conference

10                of Sept. 4, 2013 Date: Sept 18, 2013

11 MH-18          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re IRs

12                Date: September 24, 2013

13 MH-19          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re motion

14                round 1 IRs Date: September 24, 2013

15 MH-20          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re IEC

16                role

17                Date: September 26, 2013

18 MH-21          Manitoba Hydro concordance analysis re

19                NFAT IRs Date: September 30, 2013

20 MH-22          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re Role of

21                IEC Date: October 2, 2013

22 MH-23          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

23                preliminary review of IRs Date: October

24                8, 2013

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-24          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re load

4                forecast/customer confidential

5                information Date:  October 16, 2013

6 MH-25          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re NFAT

7                schedule Date: October 17, 2013

8 MH-26          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re load

9                forecast Date: October 25, 2013

10 MH-27          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re review

11                of IEC reports Date: October 30, 2013

12 MH-28          Manitoba Hydro to PUB re supplemental

13                responses to Round 1 Information

14                Requests Date: November 15, 2013

15 MH-29          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re status

16                of Round 1 IRs Date: November 20, 2013

17 MH-30          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

18                supplemental responses to Round 1

19                Information Requests Date:Nov. 22, 2013

20 MH-31          Manitoba Hydro letter to UB re export

21                contracts Date: November 22, 2013

22                -1 Wisconsin Public Service Corporation

23                and Manitoba Hydro term sheet

24                -2 Northern States Power Company and

25                Manitoba Hydro Power Sale Agreement
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                    PAGE

3 MH-31          -3 Wisconsin Public Service Corporation

4                and Manitoba Hydro Agreement

5                -4 Wisconsin Public Service Corporation

6                Manitoba Hydro Sale Agreement

7                -5 Minnesota Power and Manitoba Hydro

8                Power Sale Agreement

9                -6 Great River Energy and Manitoba

10                Hydro Term Sheet

11                -7 Minnesota Power and Manitoba Hydro

12                term sheet

13                -8 Great River Energy and Manitoba

14                Hydro diversity agreement

15                -9 Saskatchewan Power Corporation and

16                Manitoba Hydro diversity agreement

17                -10 Minnesota Power and Manitoba Hydro

18                term sheet 250mw

19 MH-32          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re status

20                of Round 1 IRs Date: November 28, 2013

21 MH-33          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

22                supplemental responses to Round 1

23                Information Requests Date: Nov 29, 2013

24

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-34          -1 Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re NFAT

4                schedule/timelines Date: Dec. 4, 2013

5                -2 Attachment 1 to December 4, 2013

6                letter Date: December 4, 2013

7                -3 Attachment 2 to December 4, 2013

8                letter

9 MH-35          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

10                supplemental responses to Round 1

11                Information Requests Date: Dec 6, 2013

12 MH-36          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re NFAT

13                schedule/timelines Date: Dec 13, 2013

14 MH-37          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

15                supplemental responses to Round 1

16                Information Requests Date: Dec. 13,2013

17 MH-38          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re Filing

18                of responses to Round 2 IRs

19                Date: December 13, 2013

20 MH-39          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re further

21                explanation PDP Date: Dec. 17, 2013

22 MH-40          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

23                supplemental responses to Round 1

24                Information Requests Date: Dec. 20,2013

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 MH-41          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re filing

3                of responses to Round 2 IRs

4                Date: December 20, 2013

5 MH-42          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

6                supplemental responses to Round 1

7                Information Requests Date: Dec. 24,2013

8 MH-43          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re filing

9                of responses to Round 2 IRs

10                Date: December 24, 2013

11 MH-44          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re NFAT

12                schedule/timelines Date: Dec. 30, 2013

13 MH-45          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

14                supplemental responses to Round 1

15                Information Requests Date: Jan. 8, 2014

16 MH-46          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re filing

17                of responses to Round 2 IRs

18                Date: January 8, 2014

19 MH-47          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

20                proposed

21                MIPUG public sector finance witness

22                Date: January 8, 2014

23 MH-48          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

24                supplemental responses to Round 1

25                Information Requests Date: Jan 10, 2014
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-49          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re filing

4                of responses to Round 2 IRs

5                Date: January 10, 2014

6 MH-50          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB

7                supplemental responses to Round 1

8                Information Requests Date: Jan. 15,2014

9 MH-51          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

10                supplemental responses to Round 1

11                Information Requests Date: Jan. 17,2014

12 MH-52          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re filing

13                of responses to Round 2 IRs

14                Date:  January 17, 2014

15 MH-53          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

16                supplemental responses to Round 1

17                Information Requests Date: Jan. 22,2014

18 MH-54          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re filing

19                of responses to Round 2 IRs

20                Date: January 22, 2014

21 MH-55          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

22                supplemental responses to Round 1

23                Information Requests Date: Jan. 24,2014

24

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-56          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

4                filing of responses to Round 2 IRs

5                Date: January 29, 2014

6 MH-57          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re filing

7                of responses to Round 2 IRs

8                Date: January 31, 2014

9 MH-58          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

10                proposal

11                of CAC to present socio-economic

12                evidence Date: January 31, 2014

13 MH-59          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

14                proposal

15                of MKO to present to Dr. Dick

16                Date: January 31, 2014

17 MH-60          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re joint

18                CAC/MMF proposal Date: Feb 4, 2014

19 MH-61          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

20                supplemental responses to Round 1

21                Information Requests Date: Feb. 7, 2014

22 MH-62          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re filing

23                of responses to Round 2 IRs

24                Date: February 7, 2014

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-63          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

4                supplemental responses to Round 1

5                Information Requests Date: Feb 11, 2014

6 MH-64          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re filing

7                of responses to Round 2 IRs

8                Date: February 11, 2014

9 MH-65          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

10                supplemental responses to Round 1

11                Information Requests Date: Feb. 14,2014

12 MH-66          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re filing

13                of responses to Round 2 IRs

14                Date: February 14, 2014

15 MH-67          Manitoba Hydro/La Capra Information

16                Requests Date: February 20, 2014

17                -1 Experience and Qualifications

18                -2 Experience and Qualifications

19                -3 Economic Analysis

20                -4 Construction Capital Cost

21                -5 Construction Capital Cost

22                -6 Export Markets

23                -7 Additional Development Plans

24                -8 Economic Analysis

25                -9 Industry Clarification
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-67          -10 Planning Criteria

4                -11 Planning Criteria

5                -12 Need for New Resources

6                -13 Uncertainty Analysis

7                -14 Wind Capital Costs

8                -15 Wind Capital Costs

9                -16 Planning Criteria

10                -17 Wind

11                -18 Wind Capital Costs

12                -19 Wind Asset Life

13                -20 Resource Technology Screening

14                -21 Resource Technology Screening

15                -22 Pathways

16                -23 Drought

17                -24 Climate Change

18                -25 Climate Change

19                -26 Climate Change

20                -27 Drought

21                -28 Climate Change

22                -29 Carbon Policy

23                -30 Export Market

24                -31 Export Market

25                -32 Export Market
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-67          -33 Export Market

4                -34 Export Market

5                -35 Export Market

6                -36 Export Market

7                -37 Wind Synergy

8                -38 Export Contracts

9                -39 Transmission

10                -40 Transmission

11                -41 Transmission

12                -42 Transmission

13                -43 Transmission

14                -44 Transmission

15                -45 Transmission

16                -46 Transmission

17                -47 Transmission

18                -48 Transmission

19                -49 Transmission

20                -50 Transmission

21                -51 Transmission

22                -52 Transmission

23                -53 Transmission

24                -54 Transmission

25                -55 Transmission
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-67          -56 Transmission

4                -57 Transmission

5                -58 Transmission

6                -59 Transmission

7                -60 Transmission

8                -61 Economic Analysis

9                -62 Economic Analysis

10                -63 Economic Analysis

11                -64 Economic Analysis

12                -65 Economic Analysis

13                -66 Variation in flow related costs and

14                   revenues

15                -67 Economic Analysis

16                -68 Economic Analysis

17                -69 Economic Analysis

18                -70 Economic Analysis

19                -71 Economic Analysis

20                -72 Economic Analysis

21                -73 Economic Analysis

22                -74 Economic Analysis

23                -75 Economic Analysis

24                -76 Economic Analysis

25                -77 Economic Analysis
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-67          -78 Economic Uncertainty Analysis

4                -79 Economic Uncertainty Analysis

5                -80 Economic Uncertainty Analysis

6                -81 Economic Analysis

7                -82 Unleveraged cashflow

8                -83 Benefit (Cost) Analysis of

9                   Development plans

10                -84 Discount Rate

11                -85 Discount Rate

12                -86 LCA financial model

13                -87 Financial modeling framework and

14                   assumptions

15                -88 LCA financial model

16                -89 Additional General Consumers

17                   Revenue

18                -90 Additional General Consumers

19                   Revenue

20                -91 Additional General Consumers

21                   Revenue

22                -92 Rate Impacts

23                -93 Rate Impacts

24                -94 Rate Impacts

25                -95 Rate Impacts
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-67          -96 Rate Impacts

4                -97 Rate Impacts

5                -98 Bill Impacts

6                -99 Discount Rate

7                -100 Retained earnings

8                -101 Retained earnings

9                -102 Debt/Equity target ratio

10                -103 Debt/Equity target ratio

11                -104 Interest coverage target

12 MH-68          Manitoba Hydro/Elenchus Information

13                Requests Date: February 20, 2014

14                -1 Load forecast/DSM

15                -2 Load Forecast/DSM

16                -3 DSM

17                -4 DSM

18                -5 DSM

19                -6 DSM

20                -7 DSM

21                -8 DSM

22                -9 Load Forecast

23                -10 Load Forecast

24                -11 Load Forecast

25                -12 Load Forecast
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-69          -13 Load Forecast

4                -14 Load Forecast

5                -15 Load Forecast

6                -16 Load Forecast

7                Manitoba Hydro/Knight Piesold

8                Information Requests Date: Feb. 20,2014

9                -1 Experience and Qualifications

10                -2 Experience and Qualifications

11                -3 Inflation

12                -4 Project costs

13                -5 Capital costs

14                -6 Capital costs

15                -7 Capital costs

16                -8 Project costs

17                -9 Contingency

18                -10 Contingency

19 MH-70          Manitoba Hydro/MNP Information Requests

20                Date: February 20, 2014

21                -1 MNP NFAT review

22                -2 Macro-environmental considerations

23                -3 GHG emissions

24                -4 Life cycle assessments

25                -5 Carbon price
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-70          -6 MNP NFAT review

4                -7 Macro Environmental

5                -8 Climate change

6                -9 Climate change

7                -10 Climate change: GHGs and air

8                   pollutants

9                -11 GHG emission life cycle assessment

10                -12 Sturgeon

11                -13 Sturgeon

12                -14 Caribou

13                -15 Caribou

14                -16 Caribou

15                -17 Caribou

16 MH-71          Manitoba Hydro/Morrison Park advisors

17                Information Requests Date: Feb. 20,2014

18                -1 Experience and qualifications

19                -2 Experience and qualifications

20                -3 Experience and qualifications

21                -4 MPA financial model

22                -5 MPA financial model

23                -6 MPA financial model

24                -7 MPA financial model

25                -8 MPA financial model
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-71          -9 MPA financial model

4                -10 MPA financial model

5                -11 Return on Equity

6                -12 Cost of capital

7                -13 Cost of capital

8                -14 Cost of capital

9                -15 Discount rate

10                -16 Discount rate

11                -17 Discount rate

12                -18 Provincial debt guarantee fee

13 MH-72          Manitoba Hydro/Power Engineers

14                Information Requests Date: Feb. 20,2014

15                -1 Experience and qualifications

16                -2 Experience and qualifications

17                -3 Transmission

18                -4 Transmission

19                -5 Transmission

20                -6 Transmission

21                -7 Transmission

22                -8 Transmission

23                -9 Transmission

24                -10 Transmission

25                -11 Transmission
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-73          Manitoba Hydro/Potomac Economics

4                Information Requests Date: Feb. 20,2014

5                -1 Price Forecast

6                -2 Price Forecast

7                -3 Price Forecast

8                -4 Price Forecast

9                -5 Price Forecast

10                -6 Price Forecast

11                -7 Price Forecast

12                -8 Price Forecast

13                -9 Price Forecast

14                -10 Price Forecast

15                -11 Price Forecast

16                -12 Price Forecast

17                -13 Price Forecast

18                -14 Price Forecast

19                -15 Price Forecast

20                -16 Price Forecast

21                -17 Price Forecast

22                -18 Price Forecast

23                -19 Price Forecast

24                -20 Price Forecast

25                -21 Price Forecast
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-74          -22 Price Forecast

4                Manitoba Hydro/Typlan Information

5                Requests Date: February 20, 2014

6                -1 Qualifications

7                -2 Qualifications

8                -3 Qualifications

9                -4 Qualifications

10                -5 Sunk costs

11 MH-75          Manitoba Hydro/CAC Information Requests

12                Date: Februayr 20, 2014

13                -1 Experience and qualifications

14                -2 Experience and qualifications

15                -3 Uncertainty Analysis

16                -4 Uncertainty Analysis

17                -5 Uncertainty Analysis

18                -6 Uncertainty Analysis

19                -7 Organizational structure

20                -8 Resource alternatives

21                -9 Approach to Economic evaluation

22                -10 Uncertainty Analysis

23                -11 Uncertainty Analysis

24                -12 Uncertainty Analysis

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-75          -13 Multiple Account Benefit Cost

4                   Analysis, residual asset value

5                -14 Multiple Account Benefit Cost

6                   Analysis, residual asset value

7                -15 Multiple Account Benefit Cost

8                   Analysis, residual asset value

9                -16 Multiple Account Benefit Cost

10                   Analysis, residual asset value

11                -17 Multiple Account Benefit Cost

12                   Analysis

13                -18 Multiple Account Benefit Cost

14                   Analysis, Customer Account

15                -19 Multiple Account Benefit Cost

16                   Analysis, Customer Account

17                -20 Multiple Account Benefit Cost

18                   Analysis, Customer Account

19                -21 Multiple Account Benefit Cost

20                   Analysis, Customer Account

21                -22 Multiple Account Benefit Cost

22                   Analysis, Customer Account

23                -23 Multiple Account Benefit Cost

24                   Analysis, Customer Account

25                -24 Experience and qualifications
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-75          -25 Decision-marking frameworks

4                -26 Macro-Environmental and Social

5                -27 NFAT submission

6                -28 Coal generated energy

7                -29 Approach

8                -30 Keeyask hearings

9                -31 Experience and qualifications

10                -32 Experience and qualifications

11                -33 Experience and qualifications

12                -34 Load forecast

13                -35 Residential basic forecast

14                -36 Load forecast

15                -37 General service top consumers

16                -38 US Estimate

17                -39 Rate impacts

18                -40 Low-income

19                -41 Low-income

20                -42 Low-income

21 MH-76          Manitoba Hydro/CAC information requests

22                - Dunsky Date: February 20, 2014

23                -1 DSM potential study - benchmark

24                -2 DSM potential study - benchmark

25                -3 DSM comparisons
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-77          -4 Solar

4                -5 Solar

5                -6 Solar

6                -7 Appendix A - exclusions: future

7                   technologies

8                Manitoba Hydro/GAC information requests

9                Date: February 20, 2014

10                -1 Qualifications and experience

11                -2 interconnection costs

12 MH-78          Manitoba Hydro/MIPUG information

13                requests Date:  February 20, 2014

14                -1 Rate impacts

15                -2 Resource planning exercise

16                -3 Rate impacts

17                -4 Load forecast

18                -5 Drought costs

19                -6 Optionally

20                -7 Discount rate

21                -8 Economic analysis

22                -9 Discount rates and interest rates

23                -10 Discount rate

24 MH-79          Manitoba Hydro/MMF Information Requests

25                Date: February 20, 2014
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-79          -1 Experience and qualifications

4                -2 Transmission

5                -3 Transmission

6                -4 Transmission

7                -5 Metis community

8                -6 Risk assessment

9                -7 Transmission

10                -8 Transmission

11                -9 Transmission

12                -10 General

13                -11 General

14                -12 General

15                -13 General

16                -13 General

17                -15 General

18                -16 Environmental impacts

19                -17 Environmental impacts

20                -18 Environmental impacts

21                -19 Environmental impacts

22                -20 Environmental impacts

23                -21 Environmental impacts

24                -22 Environmental impacts

25                -23 Environmental impacts
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-80          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

4                supplemental responses to Round 1

5                Information Requests Date: Feb 21, 2014

6 MH-81          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re filing

7                of responses to Round 2 IRs

8                Date: February 21, 2014

9 MH-82          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re right

10                of cross by IEC counsel Date: Feb. 24,

11                2014

12 MH-83          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re

13                evidence of Whitfield Russell Date:

14                Feb. 24, 2014

15 MH-84          Manitoba Hydro letter to PUB re witness

16                CV's (CV's attached) Date: Feb 25, 2014

17 CAC-1          CAC Intervener request form

18                Date: May 14, 2013

19 CAC-2          CAC/GAC letter to PUB re NFAT terms of

20                reference concerns Date: May 14, 2013

21 CAC-3          CAC overview of CAC budget

22                Date: May 31, 2013

23 CAC-4          CAC schematic overview of CAC MB

24                intervention Date: June 20, 2013

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-5          CAC major diagrams area

4                Date: June 20, 2013

5 CAC-6          -1 CAC Budget and work Plan

6                Date: June 28, 2013

7                -2 CAC appendix A1 NFAT issues for

8                Simpson and Harper Date: June 24, 2013

9                -3 CAC Appendix A2 Harper

10                Date: June 24, 2013

11                -4 CAC Appendix A3 Simpson

12                Date: June 28, 2013

13                -5 CAC Appendix A4 Gotham

14                Date: June 28, 2013

15                -6 CAC Appendix B Dunsky

16                Date: June 28, 2013

17                -7 CAC Appendix C Stevens and Simpson

18                Date: June 28, 2013

19                -8 CAC Appendix D integrated resource

20                plan estimate Date:  June 28, 2013

21                -9 CAC Appendix E Gaudreau Gibson

22                Date:  June 28, 2013

23                -10 CAC Appendix E1 Sustainable

24                Development act commentary

25                Date: June 28, 2013
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-6          -11 CAC Appendix F Higgin

4                Date: June 28, 2014

5                -12 CAC Appendix G Ogorman Socio-

6                economic analysis for NFAT

7                Date: June 28, 2013

8                -13 CAC Appendix H Williams and junior

9                counsel Date:  June 28, 2013

10 CAC-7          CAC letter to PUB re socio and macro

11                definitions Date: June 28, 2013

12 CAC-8          CAC letter to PUB re Hydro's

13                definitions

14                Date: July 8, 2013

15 CAC-9          CAC letter to PUB re DSM and Manitoba

16                Hydro alternatives Date: July 9, 2013

17 CAC-10         CAC revised budget and cost summary

18                sheet Date:  August 30, 2013

19 CAC-11         CAC letter to PUB re motion

20                Date: September 27, 2013

21 CAC-12         CAC/Manitoba Hydro Round 1 Information

22                Requests Date:  November 2013

23                -1 Capital Costs

24                -2 Capital costs

25                -3 Capital costs; Keeyask
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-12         -4 Capital costs

4                -5 Capital costs

5                -6 Capital costs; Keeyask

6                -7 Capital costs; Keeyask

7                -8 Capital costs; Keeyask

8                -9 Capital costs; Conawapa

9                -10 Capital costs; Keeyask

10                -11 Capital costs; Keeyask

11                -12 Capital costs; Keeyask

12                -13 Capital costs; Keeyask

13                -14 Conawapa

14                -15 Capital costs; N-S transmission

15                -16 Capital costs; N-S transmission

16                -17 Capital costs; M-M transmission

17                -18 Minnesota-Manitoba Transmission

18                line

19                -19 Minnesota-Manitoba Transmission

20                 line

21                -20 Minnesota-Manitoba Transmission

22                line

23                -21 Minnesota-Manitoba Transmission

24                line

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-12         -22 Partnership Agreements

4                -23 Partnership Agreements

5                -24 Partnership Agreements

6                -25 Aboriginal relations

7                -26 Access (Transmission)

8                -27 Access (Transmission)

9                -28 Load forecast

10                -29 Export markets

11                -30 Export markets

12                -31 Export markets

13                -32 Export markets; price forecasts

14                -33 Export markets; price forecasts

15                -34 Export markets; price forecasts

16                -35 Export markets

17                -36 Export markets

18                -37 Export markets

19                -38 Demand side management

20                -39 Price forecasts, load forecast

21                -40 Rate impacts; load forecast

22                -41 Load Forecast

23                -42 Load Forecast

24                -43 Load Forecast

25                -44 Load Forecast
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-12         -45 Load Forecast

4                -46 Load Forecast

5                -47 Load Forecast

6                -48 Demand side management; load

7                   forecast

8                -49 Generation Reliability

9                -50 Generation Reliability

10                -51 Generation Reliability

11                -52 Export contract; Generation

12                   Reliability

13                -53 Generation Reliability

14                -54 Generation Reliability

15                -55 Generation Reliability

16                -56 Generation Reliability

17                -57 Generation Reliability

18                -58 Imports

19                -59 Generation Reliability

20                -60 Export contract

21                -61 Export contract

22                -62 Transmission reliability;

23                generation reliability

24                -63 Supply side efficiency enhancements

25                -64 Long term contracts; imports
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-12         -65 Long term contracts; imports

4                -66 Supply side efficiency enhancements

5                -67 Imports

6                -68 Access (Transmission)

7                -69 Export markets

8                -70 Transmission reliability

9                -71 Generation reliability

10                -72 Export markets; transmission

11                   reliability

12                -73 Export markets

13                -74 Export markets

14                -75 Export markets

15                -76 Export markets

16                -77 Export contract

17                -78 Export markets; access

18                   (Transmission)

19                -79 Access (transmission); Wind

20                -80 Export contract

21                -81 Export contract

22                -82 Export contract

23                -83 Resource Options

24                -84 Socio-economic

25                -85 Levelized cost
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-12         -86 Imports

4                -87 Resource Options

5                -88 Imports

6                -89 Minnesota-Manitoba transmission

7                line

8                -90 Export contract

9                -91 Export contract; development plans

10                -92 Imports; development plans

11                -93 Development plans; imports

12                -94 Development plans; imports

13                -95 Development plans; imports

14                -108 Export markets; price forecasts

15                -109 Export contract

16                -110 Economic evaluation

17                -111 Debt-equity ratio

18                -112 Debt-equity ratio

19                -113 Rate impacts; economic evaluation

20                -114 NPV; economic evaluation

21                -115 NPV; economic evaluation

22                -116 NPV; economic evaluation

23                -117 NPV; economic evaluation

24                -118 NPV; economic evaluation

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-12         -119 NPV; economic evaluation

4                -120 NPV; economic evaluation

5                -121 NPV; economic evaluation

6                -122 NPV; economic evaluation

7                -123 NPV; economic evaluation

8                -124 NPV; economic evaluation

9                -125 NPV; economic evaluation

10                -126 NPV; economic evaluation

11                -127 NPV; economic evaluation

12                -128 NPV; economic evaluation

13                -129 NPV; economic evaluation

14                -130 NPV; economic evaluation

15                -131 NPV; economic evaluation

16                -132 NPV

17                -133 NPV; economic evaluation

18                -134 Capital costs; Keeyask

19                -135 Capital costs; Conawapa

20                -136 Capital Costs

21                -137 Capital costs

22                -138 Capital costs

23                -139 Rate impacts

24                -140 Rate impacts

25                -141 Rate impacts
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-12         -142 Rate impacts

4                -143 Debt-equity ratio

5                -144 Debt-equity ratio

6                -145 Debt-equity ratio

7                -146 Debt-equity ratio

8                -147 Drought (risk)

9                -148 Debt-equity ratio

10                -149 DSM

11                -150 NPV

12                -151 Capital costs

13                -152 Project Benefits

14                -153 Project benefits

15                -154 Transmission reliability

16                -155 Rate impacts

17                -156 Project benefits

18                -157 Socio-economic; rate impacts

19                -158 Socio-economic; rate impacts

20                -159 Project benefits

21                -160 NPV

22                -161 NPV

23                -162 Sturgeon; Keeyask

24                -163 Economic Evaluation

25                -164 Load variability
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-12         -165 Affordable energy for Manitoba

4                Hydro customers

5                -166 Conawapa final decision time to

6                   completion

7                -167 Contingency capital cost estimates

8                -168 Historical and forecast Manitoba

9                   Energy Consumption

10                -169 Future customer rates

11                -170 Energy price considerations

12                -171 Residential Basic Load forecast

13                -172 Future customer rates

14                -173 Load growth forecast

15                -174 Calculation of Manitoba Hydro's

16                   weighted average cost of capital

17                   (discount rate)

18                -175 Determination of highest impact

19                   factors

20                -176 Probabilistic analysis

21                -177 Probabilistic analysis - S-curves

22                -178 Probabilistic analysis - S-curves

23                -179 Sensitivity tests

24                -180

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-12         -181 Financial evaluation of

4                 development plans

5                -182 Update on selected development

6                    plans

7                -183 Sensitivity tests - DSM

8                -184 Development plan economic

9                    evaluation summary

10                -185 Load Forecast

11                -186 Load forecast

12                -187 Load forecast

13                -188 Load forecast

14                -189 Socio-economic; load forecast

15                -190 Rate impacts; load forecast

16                -191 Socio-economic; load forecast

17                -192 Socio-economic; load forecast

18                -193 Socio-economic; load forecast

19                -194 Rate impacts; load forecast

20                -195 Impact of BP3 estimate

21                -196 Load Forecast

22                -197 Load forecast

23                -198 Load forecast

24                -199 Export markets; load forecast

25                -200 Export markets; load forecast
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-12         -201 Export markets; load forecast

4                -202 Environmental protection plans

5                -203 Environmental protection plans

6                -204 Natural gas; price forecasts

7                -205 Natural gas; price forecasts

8                -206 Natural gas; price forecasts

9                -207 Price forecasts

10                -208 Price forecasts

11                -209 Price forecasts

12                -210 Carbon/GHG emissions

13                -211 Market and transmission risks

14                -212 Market and transmission risks

15                -213 Wind

16                -214 Export Markets

17                -215 Export markets

18                -216 Carbon/GHG emissions

19                -217 Carbon/GHG emissions

20                -218 Carbon/GHG emissions

21                -219 Export markets

22                -220 Sustainable development

23                -221 Sustainable development

24                -222 Sustainable development

25                -223 DSM
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-12         -224 DSM

4                -225 DSM

5                -226 Biomass; geothermal

6                -227 Wind

7 CAC-13         CAC GAC/Manitoba Hydro Round 1

8                Information Requests Date: Nov. 2013

9                -1 Demand Side Management

10                -2 Demand Side Management

11                -3 Demand Side Management

12                -4 Demand Side Management

13                -5 Demand Side Management

14                -6 Demand Side Management

15                -7 Demand Side Management

16                -8 Demand Side Management

17                -9 Demand Side Management

18                -10 Demand Side Management

19                -11 Demand Side Management

20                -12 Demand Side Management

21                -13 Demand Side Management

22                -14 Demand Side Management

23                -15 Demand Side Management

24                -16 Demand Side Management

25                -17 Rate Impacts
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-13         -18 Demand Side Management

4                -19 Demand Side Management

5                -20 Solar

6                -21 Demand Side Management

7                -22 Demand Side Management

8                -23 Demand Side Management

9                -24 Demand Side Management

10                -25 Demand Side Management

11                -26 Demand Side Management

12                -27 Demand Side Management

13                -28 Demand Side Management

14                -29 Demand Side Management

15                -30 Demand Side Management

16                -31 Demand Side Management

17 CAC-14         CAC letter to PUB re Round 2 IRs

18                Date: November 20, 2013

19 CAC-15         CAC letter to PUB re supplemental

20                Round 2 IRs Date: November 26, 2013

21 CAC-16         CAC/Manitoba Hydro Round 2 Information

22                Requests Date: January 2014

23                -1 Capital costs

24                -2 Corporate policy

25                -3 Keeyask
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-16         -4 Keeyask

4                -5 Corporate policy

5                -6 Keeyask

6                -7 Keeyask

7                -8 Keeyask

8                -9 Keeyask

9                -10 Keeyask

10                -11 Keeyask

11                -12 Conawapa

12                -13 Transmission reliability

13                -14 Capital costs

14                -15 Capital costs

15                -16 Capital costs

16                -17 Partnership Agreements

17                -18 Partnership Agreements

18                -19 Partnership Agreements

19                -20 Partnership Agreements

20                -21 Export contract

21                -22 Export markets

22                -23 Export markets

23                -24 Export markets

24                -25 Load Forecast

25                -26 Load Forecast
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-16         -27 Load forecast

4                -28 Planning Criteria

5                -29 Preferred Development Plan

6                -30 Export markets

7                -31 Imports

8                -32 Imports

9                -33 Imports

10                -34 NPV

11                -35 NPV

12                -36 Rate Impacts

13                -37 NPV

14                -39 NPV

15                -40 NPV

16                -41 Debt and bond ratings

17                -42 Financial targets

18                -43 Interest rates

19                -44 Social opportunity costs of capital

20                -45 Studies

21                -46 Social opportunity Cost of capital

22                -47 Project benefits

23                -48 Disproportionate impacts of various

24                   Plans

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-16         -49 Disproportionate impacts of various

4                   plans

5                -50 Scope of NFAT review

6                -51 Overlap

7                -52 Rate Impacts

8                -53 Discount rates

9                -54 future customer rates

10                -55 Discount rates

11                -56 NPV

12                -57 Risk

13                -58 Risk

14                -59 Surplus power

15                -60 Financial Analysis

16                -61 Capital Costs

17                -62 Interconnections and export

18                   contracts

19                -63 Dependable surplus energy

20                -64 Export contracts

21                -65 Capital costs

22                -66 Capital costs

23                -67 Regret approach

24                -68 Export prices

25                -69 NPV
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1                 LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-16         -70 Partnership Agreements

4                -71 Partnership Agreements

5                -72 Rates

6                -73 Load forecast

7                -74 Transmission

8                -75 Transmission

9                -76 Forecast operating statement

10                -77 Economic analysis

11                -78 Debt/equity ratios

12                -79 Debt/equity ratios

13                -80 Marginal cost

14                -81 Nominal value

15                -82 Net Peak load

16                -83 Management reserves

17                -84 Management reserves

18                -85 Commercially sensitive information

19                -86 MISO

20                -87 Minnesota requirements

21                -88 Cost sharing

22                -89 Export contracts

23                -90 Minnesota power

24                -91 Right to use

25                -92 MISO
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-16         -93 Minnesota interconnection

4                -94 Alternatives approach

5                -95 Discount rates

6                -96 Discount rates

7                -97 Time Horizons

8                -98 NPV

9                -99 Discount rate

10                -100 Cost of equity

11                -101 Natural gas price

12                -102 Electricity price

13                -103 27 scenarios for PDP

14                -104 Export revenues

15                -105 Natural Gas - Fired generation

16                -106 Export losses

17                -107 Technical assessment

18                -108 Economic evaluation

19                -109 Financial evaluation

20                -110 Debt guarantee

21                -111 US export revenue

22                -112 Export sales

23                -113 Export sales

24                -114 Discount rate

25                -115 Discount rate
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1                 LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-16         -116 Bill savings from DSM

4                -117 Value of avoided cost

5                -118 Export contracts

6                -119 Export contracts

7                -120 Salvage values

8                -121 Probability of drought

9                -122 Caribou

10                -123 Electricity bill for residential

11                   customer

12                -124 Total number of residential

13                   customers

14                -125 Total number of residential

15                   customers

16                -126 Residential rates

17                -127 Export markets; Load forecast

18                -128 Natural gas

19                -129 Export markets; price forecasts

20                -130 Wind

21                -131 Export markets

22                -132 Wind

23                -133 Carbon/GHG emissions

24                -134 Rate impacts

25                -135 Economic Analysis
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-16         -136 Load forecast

4                -137 Load forecast

5                -138 Load forecast

6                -139 Consultation with ATK/KCN

7                -140 Views of KCN

8 CAC-17         CAC/GAC/Manitoba Hydro Round 2

9                Information Requests Date: January 2014

10                -1 Price Elasticity

11                -2 DSM

12                -3 DSM

13                -4 DSM

14                -5 DSM

15                -6 DSM

16                -7 DSM

17                -8 Demand response

18                -9 DSM

19                -10 DSM

20                -11 ASHP Monitoring

21                -12 Discount rate

22 CAC-18         CAC Letter to PUB re socio-economic

23                impact proposal Date:  January 28, 2014

24 CAC-19         CAC GAC testimony of P. Dunsky

25                Date: February 3, 2014
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-20         CAC sustainability report Gaudreau and

4                Gibson Date:  February 3, 2014

5 CAC-21         CAC report on Manitoba Hydro risk

6                analysis Simpson Date: February 3, 2014

7 CAC-22         CAC, MMF letter to PUB re joint socio-

8                economic impact proposal

9                Date: February 3, 2014

10 CAC-23         Appendix A to CAC/MMF joint proposal

11                Date: February 3, 2014

12 CAC-24         CAC letter to PUB re expert reports

13                Date: February 3, 2014

14 CAC-25         CAC consolidated load forecast Simpson

15                Gotham Date:  February 4, 2014

16 CAC-26         CAC export price analysis Gotham

17                Date:  February 4, 2014

18 CAC-27         CAC testimony of Dr. Roger Higgin

19                Date: February 4, 2014

20 CAC-28         CAC GAC letter to PUB re Evidence of

21                P. Dunsky Date: February 4, 2014

22 CAC-29         CAC Dr. J. Gunn macro env. final report

23                Date: February 4, 2014

24 CAC-30         CAC ECS Harper evidence

25                Date: February 4, 2014
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 CAC-31         CAC impact on increases in

3                electricity rates Stevens and Simpson

4                Date:  February 4, 2014

5 CAC-32         CAC letter to PUB re evidence of Dr.

6                Higgin Date: February 4, 2014

7 CAC-33         CAC expert CVs 1 of 2 Date: Feb 5, 2014

8 CAC-34         CAC expert CVs 2 of 2 Date: Feb 5, 2014

9 CAC-35         CAC biographies of expert consultants

10                Date: February 5, 2014

11 CAC-36         CAC letter to PUB re proposed socio-

12                economic evidence Date: Feb. 5, 2014

13 CAC-37         CAC letter to PUB re CAC/MMF join

14                proposal Date:  February 6, 2014

15 CAC-38         CAC/IEC Information Requests

16                -1 Typlan expertis health impact

17                   assessment

18                -2 Literature/Evidentiary review by

19                   Typlan

20                -3 Literature/evidentiary review by

21                   Typlan

22                -4 Construction benefits/emplyment

23                -5

24                -6 Typlan underestimate of impact of

25                PDP
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-38         -7 Typlan underestimate of impact of

4                PDP

5                -8 Typlan underestimate of impact of

6                PDP

7                -9 Typlan underestimate of impact of

8                PDP

9                -10 PE estimates of CO2 estimates

10                -11 Expertise of PE

11                -12 Expertise of Elenchus

12                -13 Expertise of Elenchus

13                -14 Expertise of Knight Piesold

14                -15 Expertise of MNP

15                -16 Electricity/natural gas/carbon

16                   prices

17                -17 Potomac economics

18                -18 Potomac economics

19                -19 Potomac economics

20                -20 Potomac economics

21                -21 Potomac economics

22                -22 Typlan re infrastructure

23                investments

24                -23 Citation re Dunsky's evidence

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-39         CAC/MIPUG Information Requests

4                Date: February 20, 2014

5                -1 Spending on Conawapa

6                -2 Visions for MH Power System

7                -3 Commitments re "current climate"

8                -4 "Other interests" re Pathways No. 3

9                and No. 1

10                -5 Adverse impacts re Nelson River

11                -6 In-service date

12                -7 DSM

13                -8 DSM

14                -9 "Common standard" for bulk power

15                   projects

16                -10 Retained earnings

17                -11 Retained earnings

18                -12 750MW v. 250 MW interconnection

19                -13 "Cross-over" point for ratepayer

20                   benefits

21 CAC-40         CAC/MKO Information Requests

22                Date: February 20, 2014

23                -1 Affordability concerns

24                -2 Rates re Northern FN communities

25                -3 Service disconnections
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-41         -4 DSM

4                -5 Documentation re Fixed/Limited

5                   incomes

6                -6 Documentation re arrears

7                -7 Documents re diesel rate proceedings

8                CAC/LA Capra Information Requests

9                -1 Economic Analysis

10                -2 IRR

11                -3 Sunk costs

12                -4 Scenario comparison

13                -5 Discount Rates

14                -6 Discount Rates

15                -7 Discount Rates

16                -8 Time periods

17                -9 Imports

18                -10 Transmission

19                -11 Discount Rates

20                -12 Rate increases

21                -13 Resource Planning

22 CAC-42         CAC/Morrison Park Advisors Information

23                Requests Date:  February 20, 2014

24                -1 Keeyask

25                -2 Debt/Equity Ratios
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-42         -3 Conditions

4                -4 Risk-adjusted cost

5                -5 Keeyask

6                -6 MISO

7                -7 Rate changes

8                -8 Export prices; capital cost

9                -9 Load forecast

10                -10 Discount Rates

11                -11 Export prices

12                -12 Interest ratios

13                -13 Retained Earnings

14                -14 WACC

15                -15 Export contract

16                -16 Export Contract

17 CAC-43         CAC/Power Engineers Information

18                Requests

19                Date: February 20, 2014

20                -1 Reliability Criteria

21 GAC-1          GAC - NFAT Intervener Application -

22                original Date: May 15, 2013

23 GAC-2          GAC - Draft timeline at pre-hearing

24                conference Date: May 16, 2013

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 GAC-3          GAC - NFAT intervener application -

4                corrected Date:  June 20, 2013

5 GAC-4          GAC letter to PUB re to BO 67-13

6                Date: June 28, 2013

7 GAC-5          GAC letter to PUB re supplemental

8                response to BO 67-13

9                Date: July 9, 2013

10 GAC-6          GAC letter to PUB re attendance at TC

11                Date: July 11, 2013

12 GAC-7          GAC letter to PUB re proposed response

13                to BO 67-13 Date:  July 23, 2013

14 GAC-8          GAC letter to PUB re supplemental work

15                plan and budget Date: August 30, 2013

16 GAC-9          GAC letter to PUB re Manitoba Hydro

17                motion Date:  September 27, 2013

18 GAC-10         GAC/Manitoba Hydro Round 1 Information

19                Requests Date: November 2013

20                -1 Wind

21                -2 Wind

22                -3 Wind

23                -4 Wind

24                -5 Wind

25                -6 Capacity
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-10         -7 Capacity

4                -8 Escalation rates

5                -9 Wind

6                -10 Wind

7                -11 Wind

8                -12 Transmission

9                -13 Wind

10                -14 Wind

11                -15 Wind

12                -16 Wind

13                -17 Wind

14                -18 Wind

15                -19 Transmission

16                -20 Economic Evaluation

17                -21 Wind

18                -22 Wind

19                -23 Modeling

20                -24 Modeling

21                -25 Modeling

22                -26 Modeling

23                -27 New generation technologies

24                -28 Export contracts

25                -29 Rate increases
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-10         -30 Fuel switching, Load forecast

4                -31 Fuel switching, Load forecast

5                -32 Fuel switching, Load forecast

6                -33 Fuel switching, Load forecast

7                -34 Fuel switching, Load forecast

8                -35 Fuel switching, Load forecast

9                -36 Fuel switching, Load forecast

10                -37 Fuel switching, Load forecast

11                -38 Fuel switching, Load forecast

12                -39 Fuel switching, Load forecast

13                -40 Fuel switching, Load forecast

14                -41 Fuel switching, Load forecast

15                -42 Fuel switching, Load forecast

16                -43 Fuel switching, Load forecast

17                -44 Fuel switching, Load forecast

18                -45 Fuel switching, Load forecast

19                -46 Fuel switching, Load forecast

20                -47 Fuel switching, Load forecast

21                -48 Fuel switching, Load forecast

22                -49 Fuel switching, Load forecast

23                -50 Fuel switching, Load forecast

24                -51 Fuel switching, Load forecast

25                -52 Fuel switching, Load forecast
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-10         -53 Fuel switching, Load forecast

4                -54 Fuel switching, Load forecast

5                -55 Fuel switching, Load forecast

6                -56 Fuel switching, Load forecast

7                -57 Fuel switching, Load forecast

8                -58 Fuel switching, Load forecast

9                -59 Fuel switching, Load forecast

10                -60 Fuel switching, Load forecast

11                -61 Fuel switching, Load forecast

12                -62 Fuel switching, Load forecast

13                -63 Fuel switching, Load forecast

14                -64 Fuel switching, Load forecast

15                -65 Fuel switching, Load forecast

16                -66 Fuel switching, Load forecast

17                -67 Fuel switching

18                -68 Fuel switching

19                -69 Fuel switching

20                -70 Fuel switching

21                -71 Fuel switching

22                -72 Fuel switching

23                -73 Fuel switching

24                -74 Fuel switching

25                -75 Fuel switching



PUB re NFAT  03-05-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

696

1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-10         -76 Fuel switching

4                -77 Fuel switching

5                -78 Fuel switching

6                -79 Fuel switching

7                -80 Fuel switching

8                -81 Fuel switching

9                -82 Fuel switching

10                -83 DSM

11                -84 DSM

12                -85 DSM

13                -86 DSM

14                -87 DSM

15                -88 DSM

16                -89 DSM

17                -90 DSM

18                -91 DSM

19                -92 DSM

20                -93 DSM

21                -94 DSM

22                -95 DSM

23                -96 DSM

24                -97 Fuel Switching, DSM

25                -98 Fuel Switching, DSM
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 CAC-10         -99 Fuel Switching

4                -100 Avoided Cost DSM Screening

5                -101 Avoided Cost DSM Screening

6                -102 Avoided Cost DSM Screening

7                -103 Avoided Cost DSM Screening

8                -104 Avoided Cost DSM Screening

9                -105 Avoided Cost DSM Screening

10                -106 Avoided Cost DSM Screening

11                -107 Avoided Cost DSM Screening

12 CAC-11         GAC/Manitoba Hydro Round 2 Information

13                Requests Date:  January 2014

14                -1 Gas generation capital cost

15                -2 Wind transmission capital cost

16                -3 Wind LCOE

17                -4 Wind capital cost

18                -5 Wind integration cost

19                -6 Load forecast

20 GAC-12         GAC evidence re fuel switching, and

21                wind Date: February 4, 2014

22 GAC-13         GAC combined evidence re fuel

23                switching,

24                DSM and wind Date: February 4, 2014

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 GAC-14         GAC Cvs for P. Chernick and W. Stevens

4                Date: February 4, 2014

5 GAC-15         GAC DSM forecast Date: February 4, 2014

6 GAC-16         GAC/Elenchus Information Requests

7                Date: February 4, 2014

8                -1 DSM

9                -2 DSM

10                -3 Load forecast

11                -4 Load forecast

12                -5 Load forecast

13                -6 Electricity vs. Gas

14 GAC-17         GAC/La Capra Information Requests

15                Date February 20, 2014

16                -1 Wind costs

17                -2 Wind costs

18 GAC-18         GAC/Knight Piesold Information Requests

19                Date February 20, 2014

20                -1 Wind costs

21 MIPUG-1        MIPUB Intervenor Request form

22                Date: May 16, 2013

23 MIPUG-2        MIPUG letter to PUB re Pre-hearing

24                conference Date:  May 24, 2013

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MIPUG-3        MIPUG NFAT involvement outline and

4                appendices A-E Date: June 28, 2013

5 MIPUG-4        MIPUG to PUB re Manitoba Hydro and IEC

6                motion for IRs Date: September 26, 2013

7 MIPUG-5        MIPUG/Manitoba Hydro Round 1

8                Information

9                Requests Date: November 2013

10                -1 Definition of Need

11                -2 Credit rating

12                -3 Sunk costs

13                -4 Rate increases

14 MIPUG-5        -5 Drought

15                -6 Drought

16                -7 Net flow related revenue

17                -8 Scenarios

18                -9 Scenarios

19                -10 Commitment Dates

20                -11 Debt Guarantee fee

21                -12 Further export contracts

22                -13 Capital tax

23                -14 Benefits to MH

24                -15 Capital maintenance

25                -16 Wuskwatim
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MIPUG-5        -17 Non-controlling interest

4                -18 Government charges

5                -19 Natural gas hedging

6                -20 Minnesota transmission

7                -21 Hurdle rate policy

8                -22 Pointe due Bois

9                -23 SSEs

10                -24 DSM - curtailable

11                -25 DSM

12                -26 Capital cost scenarios

13                -27 Codes and standards

14                -28 Financial vs. Economics

15                -29 Conawapa NFAT

16                -30 Government charges

17                -31 Export prices

18                -32 Employment

19                -33 Overhead rates

20                -34 Depreciation

21                -35 DSM potential study

22                -36 Load forecast

23                -37 Curtailable rates program

24                -38 Load forecast

25                -39 Load forecast
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MIPUG-5        -40 Drought

4                -41 Imports

5                -42 Capital costs

6                -43 Load forecast

7 MIPUG-6        MIPUG proposed outline/budget - J.

8                MacKinnon expert witness Date: December

9                13, 2013

10 MIPUG-7        MIPUG proposed outline/budget2 - J.

11                MacKinnon expert witness Date: December

12                13, 2013

13 MIPUG-8        MIPUG/Manitoba Hydro Round 2

14                Information

15                Requests Date: January 2014

16                -1 Credit rating

17                -2 Debt/Equity ratio

18                -3 Drought

19                -4 Regret approach

20                -5 Investment returns

21                -6 Discount Rates

22                -7 Discount Rates

23                -8 DSM

24                -9 NUG policy

25                -10 Capitalization ratio
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MIPUG-7        -11 DSM

4                -12 Depreciation costs

5                -13 Depreciation

6                -14 Load forecast

7                -15 DSM

8                -16 Curtailable Load

9                -17 Economic forecasts

10                -18 Drough

11                -19 Off-peak period

12                -20 Rate increases

13                -21 Load forecast sensitivities

14 MIPUG-8        -22 IFF12

15                -23 US interconnection

16                -24 Sunk costs

17                -25 Hurdle rate policy

18                -26 DSM

19                -27 Payments to the government

20                -28 Load forecast

21                -29 Drought analysis

22                -30 Curtailable rates program

23 MIPUG-9        Pre-filed testimony of P. Bowman

24                Date: February 5, 2014

25
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MIPUG-10       MIPUG/Elenchus Information Requests

4                Date: February 20, 2014

5                -1 DSM report

6                -2 DSM report

7                -3 DSM report

8                -4 DSM report

9                -5 DSM report

10                -6 DSM report

11                -7 DSM report

12                -8 DSM report

13                -9 Load forecast report

14 MIPUG-11       MIPUG/MNP Information Requests

15                Date: February 20, 2014

16                -1 Financial impacts of sensitivities

17                -2 Financial impacts of sensitivities

18 MIPUG-12       MIPUG/Potomac economics Information

19                Requests Date: February 20, 2014

20                -1 Future prices

21                -2 Future prices

22 MIPUG-13       MIPUG/Typlan Information Requests

23                Date:  February 20, 2014

24                -1 Electricity rates

25                -2 Market valuation



PUB re NFAT  03-05-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

704

1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MIPUG-13       -3 Protection costs

4                -4 Economic Analysis

5                -5 Manitoba government

6 MIPUG-14       MIPUG/CAC-Harper Information Requests

7                Date: February 20, 2014

8                -1 Retained Earnings

9                -2 Interest rate

10                -3 US transmission

11                -4 Calculations

12 MIPUG-15       MIPUG/CAC-Simpson Information Requests

13                February 20, 2014

14 MIPUG-15       -1 Update re Harper Analysis

15 MIPUG-16       MIPUG/CAC-Gotham Information Requests

16                Date: February 20, 2014

17                -1 Consensus forecasting

18 MIPUG-17       MIPUG/CAC-Simpson/Gotham Information

19                Requests Date: February 20, 2014

20                -1 Load forecast

21 MIPUG-18       MIPUG/CAC-Higgen Information Requests

22                Date: February 20, 2014

23                -1 Dr. Higgin's conclusion re economic

24                transfers

25 MIPUG-19       MIPUG/CAC GAC Information Requests
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1                   LIST OF EXHIBITS (Con't)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MIPUG-19       Date: February 20, 2014

4                -1 Dunsky Evidence

5                -2 Dunsky Evidence

6                -3 Dunsky Evidence

7                -4 Dunsky Evidence

8                -5 Dunsky Evidence

9                -6 Dunsky Evidence

10                -7 Dunsky Evidence

11                -8 Dunsky Evidence

12                -9 Dunsky Evidence

13 MIPUG-20       MIPUG Book of Documents

14 MH-87          Brochure                            768

15 CAC-45-1       CAC Manitoba book of documents      769

16 CAC-45-2       One (1) page excerpt from NERC 2012

17                and 2013 reliability assessment     811

18 MH-89          Preliminary indications of potential

19                future changes in the Keeyask

20                in-service date                     836

21 GAC-19         Opening remarks for the Green

22                Action Centre                       899

23 GAC-20         Green Action Centre book of

24                documents                           900

25
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1                LIST OF EXHIBITS (CONT)

2 EXHIBIT NO.      DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 MH-90          Response to Undertaking 11, and the

4                undertaking that asked for the

5                anticipated time required for

6                filing the financials               987

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
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1                   LIST OF UNDERTAKINGS

2 NO.              DESCRIPTION                 PAGE NO.

3 13             Manitoba Hydro To file any late

4                2013 external population forecasts

5                and the 2014 economic outlook       716

6 14             Manitoba Hydro to file chart

7                showing historical discrepancy

8                between gas heating costs and

9                electric heating costs              727

10 15             Manitoba Hydro to confirm

11                information on page 94 of Board

12                counsel's book of documents         730

13 16             Manitoba Hydro to reproduce chart

14                of page 5 of Manitoba Hydro's

15                rebuttal, along with accompanying

16                text, to incorporate 2013 NERC

17                reliability study                   810

18 17             Manitoba Hydro to provide the

19                initial list of measures proposed

20                by EnerNOC                          886

21 18             Manitoba Hydro to provide the

22                information underlying the

23                presentation on slide 83 for 2013

24                and for 2014 for each measure by

25                levelized utility cost              888
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1 --- Upon commencing at 9:00 a.m.

2

3                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good morning,

4 everyone.  I believe that we're ready to commence

5 today's proceedings.  Do we have any administrative

6 matters to attend to before we start, Mr. Hombach?

7                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yes, Mr. Chairman.

8 Good morning.  I've been advised by Manitoba Hydro

9 that Manitoba Hydro wishes to address an undertaking.

10 And I would canvass other Intervenor lawyers as to

11 whether they are planning to introduce any exhibits,

12 or whether there's any other administrative matters.

13 Ms. Boyd...?

14                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Boyd...?

15

16 MANITOBA WITNESS PANEL 3 CONTINUED:

17             DALE FRIESEN, Previously Affirmed

18              LLOYD KUCZEK, Previously Sworn

19              LOIS MORRISON, Previously Sworn

20                IAN PAGE, Previously Sworn

21             INGRID ROHMUND, Previously Sworn

22              ED WOJCZYNSKI, Previously Sworn

23

24                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Thank you.  Good

25 morning, Mr. Chair.



PUB re NFAT  03-05-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

709

1                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good morning.

2                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Good morning, panel.

3 Yesterday at page 600 of the transcript, Mr.

4 Wojczynski took an undertaking, which is identified as

5 Undertaking number 9, Manitoba Hydro to explain a) the

6 attribution of 600 additional gigawatt hours per year

7 to domestic losses, and b) whether this is because of

8 longer transmission lines, or whether incremental

9 export losses are attributed to domestic demand.

10                And Mr. Wojczynski is prepared to speak

11 to that.

12                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes, good morning.

13 I -- I think my answer will address both of those

14 questions simultaneously.  Am I too close?  If -- what

15 I was asked about, and I -- there may be follow-up

16 questions from the worthy counsel, was we are looking

17 at the appendices in the submission, and looking in

18 the domestic losses in the all-gas plan, and then

19 looking at the -- the losses in a Keeyask-gas plan.

20 And the losses were higher -- the domestic losses to

21 Manitoba domestic load were higher in the Keeyask-gas

22 plan.  And -- and so I'm being asked:  Why -- why is

23 that the case?   And the answer is, the -- in the

24 Keeyask-gas situation there is -- because the

25 generation, the gas generation, is in Southern
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1 Manitoba, compared to Keeyask being in the North,

2 there are less line losses associated with the gas

3 plan than there is with the Keeyask plan in the North.

4                The economic evaluations take that into

5 account and all the evaluations and all the numbers,

6 both the financials and the economics, fully account

7 for that benefit to the Southern generation.  So the -

8 - and -- and if you -- the losses to the exports would

9 also be different, but there is a component of losses

10 to domestic load.  Even if you had no exports at all,

11 the losses to the domestic load would be higher in the

12 Keeyask plan than it would be in the all-gas plan.

13 And as I said, that's already been accounted for.

14                I -- I believe that answers the

15 undertaking, but I'm quite happy to answer further

16 questions.

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I guess the -- the

21 follow-up question to that is, that's irrespective of

22 where that gas plant is located?

23                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   The -- that

24 assumption is that the gas plant is located right

25 next, or very close, to the major load centres.  So
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1 you couldn't have the gas plant in some remote -- more

2 remote area.  You -- you could have it there, but then

3 the losses would -- would start to be higher again.

4 So, for example, the gas plant would have to be right

5 next -- close to Winnipeg, hooked into the high-

6 voltage network, would be the best example of -- of an

7 efficient location.

8

9 CONTINUED CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

10                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And, Mr.

11 Wojczynski, the -- the second part of the undertaking

12 was to advise whether the incremental export losses,

13 which we established yesterday are disproportionately

14 higher the more energy you're generating and sending

15 through the line, are allocated purely to export or

16 whether it's allocated on an equal basis per kilowatt

17 hour or gigawatt hour to domestic demand and export.

18                Can you speak to that issue?

19                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes, I can.  And I

20 -- I tried addressing that yesterday in the discussion

21 when I was talking about the losses on the lines.  So

22 let me take a fuller attempt at that now.

23                We assume that if load, as -- as Mr.

24 Kuczek and Ms. Morrison indicated yesterday when

25 talking about load forecast, if you have load at the
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1 meter right at the customer all the way back to

2 generation, the average losses there are 14 percent.

3 If you -- and that's measured from the meter.

4                If you go from the southern -- at the -

5 - at the load bus, if we can call it that, in, say,

6 Southern Manitoba, on -- which is fed off of the

7 transmission system, doesn't have the distribution

8 system, the losses are 10 percent, and that's what we

9 -- so this 4 percent loss is on the -- on the

10 distribution sub-transmission system.  So it's 10

11 percent at the high-voltage side.

12                But that high-voltage side, for the

13 customers, includes all kinds of transmission

14 throughout Manitoba that is higher -- causes higher

15 losses than the transmission, the exports, use.  The

16 exports go straight from the North to the Winnipeg

17 hub, so to speak, and then go straight over the high-

18 voltage transmission, particularly the 500 kV, out of

19 the -- out of the province.

20                The losses for the exports are lower

21 than -- than the losses for the domestic load, but we

22 account them both at being 10 percent from an

23 allocation point of view, and from the point of view

24 that we should give the -- the domestic load the

25 rights to the lower losses, if you can call that.  So
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1 rather than use a lower loss for the exports, we

2 assume both are 10 percent.  I hope that answers the

3 question.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It does.  I -- I

5 just have one (1) last follow-up question on that

6 issue.

7                So the 10 percent get applied both to

8 firm exports and to opportunity sales?

9                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Oh, yes.

10                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Is Manitoba Hydro

11 confident that even for opportunity sales in excess of

12 dependable generation, 10 percent is a reasonable

13 approximation of what those actual losses are?

14                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes, plus or minus

15 a percent or so, because they're -- a lot of the time

16 the exports will be less than 10 percent, particularly

17 the -- the firm exports tend to be in the on peak, and

18 while the -- they mostly are on the on peak, whereas

19 you get opportunity exports both in the on peak and

20 the off peak, and in the off peak, your losses are

21 lower.  So -- so the 10 percent, we think, plus or

22 minus 1 percent is a very reasonable number to use.

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  Thank you.

24 Now, before we continue with the cross-examination,

25 are there any administrative matters --
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1                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Can I just add to

2 that?  There was a -- an undertaking -- there was

3 almost an undertaking -- it's not on the record as an

4 undertaking -- where I was asked about whether this --

5 this panel and the hearing, the other participants,

6 would be told when -- for the different option levels

7 of DSM, what the implications are for the in-service

8 state of Keeyask in the no-sale case.

9                And I answered late in the day that,

10 Yes, that information would be forthcoming and that it

11 definitely deferred the in-service date.  And what --

12 what I will do this afternoon, I'll -- over -- over

13 the course of the morning I'll prepare a little

14 summary table and provide that this afternoon rather

15 than wait till next week.

16                Manitoba Hydro understands that it's a

17 challenge for this process that we are -- Manitoba

18 Hydro is still preparing information and providing it

19 while this process is going on.

20                We couldn't provide it earlier, because

21 it's -- it's work where that's still ongoing, but that

22 information I can provide this afternoon rather than

23 wait till next Monday, in -- in an attempt to at least

24 provide you as much information as we can as early as

25 we can.  So it's not quite an undertaking, but I -- I



PUB re NFAT  03-05-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

715

1 suspect that that would be a -- a welcome piece of

2 information for you, 'cause it is a significant piece

3 of information.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It would be

5 welcome.  Thank you.  Are there any other

6 administrative matters that Intervenor counsel or IEC

7 counsel need to speak to before we continue?  In that

8 case, let's continue with the cross-examination.  Now,

9 yesterday we got started dealing with DSM issues.  We

10 spent most of the day examining on load forecasts, and

11 so I just have a few brief follow-up questions dealing

12 with the load forecast issue.

13                First of all, Mr. Page, yesterday we

14 had a discussion about Manitoba Hydro's population

15 growth estimates as they are set out in the economic

16 outlook, and you established that Manitoba Hydro

17 relies on a series of external commercial forecasts

18 that are averaged.

19                Those forecasts, as I understand it,

20 usually get published at the end of the calendar year,

21 do they not?

22                MR. IAN PAGE:   Yes, they do, and we

23 incorporate them in our spring forecast the -- the

24 following year.

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Does Manitoba Hydro
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1 have the most recent forecasts that were published at

2 the end of 2013 in its possession?

3                MR. IAN PAGE:   I -- I believe we have

4 some of them available.  I can -- I can go back to the

5 office and look.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And the 2014

7 economic outlook presumably will be based on those

8 forecasts?

9                MR. IAN PAGE:   Yes, it will.

10                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  In that

11 case, I would like an undertaking from Manitoba Hydro

12 to file those on the record.

13                MR. IAN PAGE:   We will do that.

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I'm requesting an

15 undertaking to file any late 2013 external population

16 forecasts currently in Manitoba Hydro's possession.

17                MR. IAN PAGE:   We will do that.

18

19 --- UNDERTAKING NO. 13:    Manitoba Hydro to file any

20                             late 2013 external

21                             population forecasts and

22                             the 2014 economic outlook

23

24 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Secondly, there was
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1 discussion yesterday about the white paper that

2 Manitoba Hydro's currently working on.  Is Manitoba

3 Hydro prepared to file that on the record in

4 confidence as CSI if necessary?

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I'm sorry, I

6 mischaracterized it as a white -- white paper.  I was

7 essentially saying that there was a discussion paper

8 or a -- not a formal document that -- to be shared.

9                It was a -- it's an analysis that we're

10 undertaking to look at what our options are for

11 adjusting our service extension policies.  It's not

12 something that's in a position to be filed publicly.

13 It's still a work in progress.

14                I used the -- I misused the word 'white

15 paper' just to try and give some framework that it's

16 something where we're looking at the pros and cons and

17 what our options are.

18                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I appreciate you

19 saying it's not available to be filed publicly.  Is

20 Manitoba Hydro prepared to file it as CSI at this

21 point?

22                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   It's -- it's work

23 in progress.  It -- it's -- it's not a formal

24 document, so I -- I -- it seems somewhat inappropriate

25 to file a document that's kind of in draft.  It hasn't
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1 even been reviewed internally at my level.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Kuczek, can you

3 tell me when Manitoba Hydro expects that document to

4 be finalized?  What is the time frame that we're

5 looking at?

6                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   It's all dependent

7 on staff, including myself, getting some time to look

8 at it.  But it's one of the priority items that we'll

9 be looking at immediately after this hearing.  So the

10 process will be that I'll review what the options are,

11 and then we'll take that to the executive if I think

12 it's appropriate.  It'll get reviewed there, and if

13 it's approved, we'll implement it.

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   What I'm gathering

15 from your response is it likely won't be available in

16 time for the next general rate application?

17                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   It'll likely take

18 about four (4) months to come to a conclusion or a

19 decision on whether or not we're going to proceed down

20 that path.

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Again, appreciating

22 that response, what I will perhaps ask Manitoba Hydro

23 to do is if the document is finalized before a report

24 is issued in this hearing, that it would still be

25 filed in the NFAT.  Now, that would mean that if you
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1 have it finalized before June, it can be filed on the

2 record.

3

4                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

5

6                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   If we change our

7 policy, we'll provide you with a copy of the -- the

8 updated policy, should it be changed before that date.

9                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Thank you.

10 Continuing, then, on with the subject of DSM,

11 yesterday there was some discussion about the energy

12 efficiency plans under the Energy Efficiency Act and

13 the province's input in what Manitoba Hydro is doing

14 in terms of energy efficiency.

15                Can you provide us with an overview of

16 to what extent the province is currently having input

17 into Manitoba Hydro's DSM program and Manitoba Hydro's

18 DSM delivery?

19                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   The process is

20 somewhat like this; there are some government staff

21 that are involved. And we meet with them and dialogue

22 about possible program changes, new programs.  The

23 president, as well, discusses changes with the

24 Minister.  And what we'll end up doing is providing a

25 draft, a three (3) year program -- or a program
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1 involving the next three (3) years.  And we'll provide

2 them with a draft and they'll review that before it's

3 finalized.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Is Manitoba Hydro

5 currently subject to any directives from the province

6 to pursue certain programs or, for that matter, to not

7 pursue certain programs?

8                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I'm sorry, but the --

9 the directions from the gov -- between the government

10 and Manitoba Hydro are not the subject of disclosure

11 in this type of forum.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Ms. Boyd, the

13 reason I'm asking is that this panel is being asked to

14 assess the needs for the Preferred Development Plan.

15 And has Manitoba Hydro has acknowledged, DSM may be

16 one (1) opportunity to meet those needs.  So to the

17 extent that Manitoba Hydro is telling us that it's

18 subject to specific directives to not pursue certain

19 programs or to pursue certain programs, that

20 presumably would have an impact.

21                MS. MARLA BOYD:   The position of

22 Manitoba Hydro and the current plans are filed before

23 the Board in the Power Smart Plan.  We aren't at

24 liberty to disclose discussions between the government

25 and Manitoba Hydro.  We've made the Board and the
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1 parties aware that the Energy Saving Acts requires

2 consultation.  And Mr. Kuczek has informed you that

3 consultation is going on, but we aren't able to

4 provide any further discussion.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

9                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yesterday we

10 engaged in some discussion about the impact of fuel

11 switching on Manitoba Hydro's load.  And I'd like to

12 ask you, does Manitoba Hydro consider switching from

13 electric space or water heating to gas water heating,

14 or gas space heating to be DSM?

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   It -- fuel

16 switching from electric space heating to natural gas

17 water heating is one (1) of the initiatives that we

18 explored under the Level 2 DSM options that are being

19 reviewed by our resource planning group.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And we discussed

21 the fuel switching initiatives yesterday and the

22 projected savings that Manitoba Hydro expects.  I'd

23 like to take you to page 93 of Board counsel's book of

24 documents.  This is a chart prepared by PUB advisors.

25 And you should have it in front of you on the screen
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1 now.

2                Let me take a minute to walk you

3 through that chart.  And -- and first of all I'd like

4 you to let me to know whether Manitoba Hydro agrees

5 with what the chart projects.  This shows the annual

6 residential water heating cost based on average use

7 for both electric water heating and gas water heating

8 over time.

9                And the top line, the blue line, is

10 based on Manitoba Hydro's current IFF and the rate

11 escalations that are indicated therein.  The red line

12 on the bottom shows historical gas prices to 2014.  It

13 then shows an extrapolation based on AECO futures.

14 And after that it shows a further extrapolation based

15 on the escalation rate that ICF, one of Manitoba

16 Hydro's consultant, had previously indicated.

17                Has Manitoba Hydro had an opportunity

18 to review this chart, and -- and does it generally

19 agree with the comparative costs that are shown on

20 this chart?

21

22                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We agree generally

25 with the information that is presented in terms of
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1 directionality, yes.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And -- and what

3 that shows is that over time, towards about 2032, the

4 difference in cost between electric water heating and

5 gas water heating is going to get larger, with

6 electric water heating being approximately two and a

7 half (2 1/2) to three (3) times as expensive as gas

8 water heating?

9                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is true under

10 our current electricity rate projections.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Page 92 of Board

12 counsel's documents is a similar graph that shows the

13 same type of analysis, but for residential space

14 heating.

15                Again, does Manitoba Hydro agree with

16 those cost projections?

17                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We agree with the

18 directionality of them, yes.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So given this

20 directionality and the discussion that we had

21 yesterday about price elasticity, would Manitoba Hydro

22 not expect that there would be more fuel switching in

23 the future due to price elasticity as people realize

24 that the amount of savings to be gained by switching

25 to gas or by retaining a gas furnace would become
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1 larger, rather than stay the same?

2                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   What we've found

3 to date  has not created that impression.   However,

4 we recognize and we're actually building on that

5 projection in order to encourage customers to make the

6 appropriate fuel choice.  We are communicating to

7 customers that there is that price difference, and

8 basically effectively trying to use that information

9 to get them to make a choice to choose the -- the

10 optimal fuel source.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And Manitoba Hydro

12 to date, as I understand it, has actually provided

13 some information.  For example, I'm showing you page

14 91 of Board counsel's book of documents.

15                Is this one of the historical pieces,

16 or is this brochure part of the fuel switching

17 initiative?

18                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   This brochure is

19 one of our more recent pieces that was distributed

20 throughout the south gas and Winnipeg area to

21 encourage customers -- or to inform them about the

22 price differentials between natural gas heating and

23 electric heating.

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Has Manitoba Hydro

25 ever considered showing customers a projected future
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1 forecast similar to this chart that shows that that

2 difference is not going to stay the same and will

3 actually keep growing for the next twenty (20) years?

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We have in the

5 past considered that.  However, we recognize that

6 what's being presented, a chart on -- charts on page

7 92 and 93 are rate increases that are projections.

8 They are not rate increases that have been approved by

9 this Board.  And so we are hesitant to put out into

10 the marketplace information that would communicate a

11 rate that has not yet been approved by this Board.

12                But con -- on the other side of that,

13 what we have done is in all of our brochures we have -

14 - and on our website, we have provided information

15 that's shown the disparity that's grown in the past.

16 And it's quite an effective chart that shows that --

17 that breaking apart, similar to what you show in your

18 graph on page 92 and 93.

19                I know we have previously filed it

20 before this Board in -- in the electric rate

21 application.  We -- we filed a copy of what this chart

22 is, that we include in all -- in the brochures that

23 we've been providing.  And it shows a historical

24 difference between what a customer pays for space

25 heating with electric furnace versus a natural gas
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1 furnace.  I have it with me if you'd like me to bring

2 it out.

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   That might be

4 helpful.

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Okay.

6

7                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

8

9                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I might have

10 misspoken.  It might have gone...

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Perhaps if Manitoba

12 Hydro  would like to file it during a break or by way

13 of an undertaking, that might be more efficient.

14                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Oh, here it is.

15

16                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

17

18                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  That was

19 helpful, Mr. Simonsen.  Perhaps we could switch back

20 to the presentation and we'll continue.

21                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Would you like us to

22 file a copy of that on the record?  It's -- it's not

23 part of the materials.  It's part of the NFAT

24 submission at this point.  We can undertake to do that

25 if you'd like it on the record.
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yes, please.

2                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Okay.

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Thank you.

4

5                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

6

7                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It is an

8 undertaking to file the chart showing the historical

9 discrepancy between gas heating costs and electric

10 heating costs.

11

12 --- UNDERTAKING NO. 14:    Manitoba Hydro to file

13                             chart showing historical

14                             discrepancy between gas

15                             heating costs and electric

16                             heating costs

17

18                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Morrison, just a

19 question in relation to page 91, which is the

20 advertising material that was published by Manitoba

21 Hydro.  We're talking of what time frame?  The data

22 that's contained here is as -- as of what year?

23                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   So the -- the

24 information presented in here is I believe from a -- a

25 brochure from this last fall, and it would have been
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1 based on the electricity prices that were current at

2 the time for twenty-five (25) years and the natural

3 gas prices that were current at the time for twenty-

4 five (25) years --

5                THE CHAIRPERSON:   So --

6                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   -- for the -- for

7 the electric heat vers -- and the space heating would

8 be for ten (10) years.

9                THE CHAIRPERSON:   So the -- the recent

10 rate increases granted by this Board relative to

11 electricity price -- prices would be reflected, all of

12 them, in this chart?  There was a significant increase

13 granted.

14                And so could you situate this in time

15 relative to -- not -- not right now, but as to when

16 the data relating to this -- this -- these values were

17 -- were generated?

18                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We'll file the

19 brochure, which is actually similar to this ad, has

20 the same information, and we will context the time

21 frame for what the -- the rates that were applied in

22 this ad.  Yes, that's the -- part of the original

23 undertaking that Mr. Hombach just mentioned.

24

25 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So to briefly

2 follow up on the Chairman's question, these

3 projections, are they assuming any escalations in the

4 electric rate, or are they not assuming any changes to

5 currently approved rates?

6                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   They are not

7 assuming any changes to currently approved rates.  As

8 we mentioned, we're not in a position to assume that

9 we will get those rate increases going into the

10 future.

11                So to then state to the customer that

12 they would be seeing those savings in that level of

13 specificity is not appropriate.  But what we do try to

14 do is make sure they understand that there is that --

15 that break, and that -- that break is continuing.

16                So we have been exploring, including

17 additional information on our website, and we do

18 include information about the future projection for

19 our natural gas prices as reported at the Alberta hub,

20 and that does help -- on our websites, and we are

21 looking at how we can incorporate that into some of

22 our future advertising material.

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And taking note of

24 your caveat that you don't want to rely on rates that

25 haven't been approved yet, if I can refer you to page
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1 93 -- 94 of the Board counsel's book of document, we -

2 - we've done some of the work for you.

3                This is a chart that would show the

4 discrepancy based on forecast electric rates and

5 forecast gas rates over the time frame, taking into

6 account the current increases in the electric rates

7 that you're projecting in the IFF.

8                Perhaps you could confirm whether

9 Manitoba Hydro agrees with those numbers?  If you're

10 not in a position do it -- to do it right now, I'd

11 accept an undertaking.

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   The scale looks

13 appropriate in terms of what we're projecting to see,

14 but we can undertake to -- to specifically confirm the

15 information.

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  Thank you.

17

18 --- UNDERTAKING NO. 15:    Manitoba Hydro to confirm

19                             information on page 94 of

20                             Board counsel's book of

21                             documents

22

23 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yesterday, one (1)

25 of the witnesses, I don't recall who it was, indicated
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1 that Manitoba Hydro sees it as its mandate to pursue

2 all cost-effective DSM.  And perhaps we can take a few

3 seconds to just recap what Manitoba Hydro means when

4 it says, "cost-effective DSM."

5                Does it mean cost effective based on

6 the total resource cost test or based on the rate

7 impact measure?

8                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I didn't say it was

9 our mandate; I said it was our strategy.  But it's

10 based on the total resource cost.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And I didn't mean

12 to misquote you, Mr. Kuczek.  I apologize.  The

13 particular chart that you took the panel to yesterday

14 in Manitoba Hydro's presentation at page 71, which is

15 currently on the screen in front of you, you walked

16 the panel through the fact that when Manitoba Hydro

17 establishes DSM measures it has to take into account

18 that DSM does not generate any additional revenue for

19 the Utility and that Manitoba Hydro does not want

20 rates for customers that can't avail themselves of DSM

21 to go beyond what rates would otherwise be.

22                Of the various cost-effectiveness

23 metrics that are applied to DSM, which test are you

24 actually showing on this chart?

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Okay.  I -- I think
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1 the way you characterized it was somewhat misleading.

2 So this is -- first of all, this is just a very high

3 level theoretical example, and it's not Manitoba

4 Hydro.  And -- and it -- it's nothing to do with rates

5 going up.  It's all to do with the bills that we're --

6 we're talking about here.

7                So our -- our position is -- is then, I

8 think, that the general industry understands this.

9 It's really the bills that are important, as opposed

10 to rates.  So it's okay for people's bills to -- or

11 rates to go up, provided their bills are lower

12 overall.  So -- so there's a distinction there.

13                And -- and you asked which test I used

14 here.  I didn't use any test.  The only thing I was

15 indicating and trying to provide some insight to was

16 that if you choose the different options, what is the

17 potent -- and there's three (3) of them here, what is

18 the pote -- the impact of customer bills in all three

19 (3) cases.  That was the only point I was trying to

20 make.

21                And there -- there is a difference if

22 you spend more on DSM than -- or if you -- there's --

23 there's a difference between participating customers

24 and non-participating customers.  And I didn't want to

25 get into a lot of detail about who they are, because
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1 this is just a general concept to point that out.  And

2 the point about DSM having no revenue associated with

3 it, again, this is -- the only way you can understand

4 that is to look at a simple -- simple example like

5 this, because in the real world there are revenue

6 impacts.

7                So if you really wanted to know what

8 the impacts were and you wanted to do a proper

9 economic evaluation, you really need to look at not

10 just the cost side of the equation; you need to look

11 at the revenue side of the equation as well.  So when

12 people -- and -- and this is very important.  So when

13 people compare DSM cost to generation cost or marginal

14 cost, that's only one (1) side of the equation.  A

15 proper economic evaluation will look at the revenue

16 impacts, as well as the -- the cost impacts.

17                THE CHAIRPERSON:   This -- this chart

18 probably caused the most discussions amongst the panel

19 of all of the documents we've seen to date.  And the

20 reason is because we want to -- we wanted to make sure

21 we understood what -- what this -- this meant.

22                And I wonder if you could walk us

23 through it again, please, specifically looking at the

24 last two (2) sets of bars there.

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I can tell you I
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1 was very close to deleting these slides because I knew

2 there was going to be headaches this week, but this is

3 certainly going to add to them.  But having said what

4 I said, and I'll -- I'll slowly go through it again.

5 So if you were -- and this is very, and not even close

6 to reality, because they're -- all utilities are

7 interconnected.

8                But if you were sitting there and you

9 take a snapshot of where you are, and you just assume

10 what the load is and it's a hundred -- a thousand

11 gigawatt hours, I think, is what I used, and you had

12 equal generation, which you could never do in reality.

13 But so then you just do the simple math and say, Well,

14 look, the rates are seven (7) cents, because the

15 Utility has to recover all its costs.

16                The -- the revenue to the Utility are

17 70 million, and then the -- the bills, the total bills

18 to the customer are 70 million as well, because

19 they're just equal.  And, you know, we're not -- we're

20 not trying to create a complex situation about having

21 more revenues than needed for any other reason.  So

22 then the choice that the Utility has as it moves

23 forward, and I -- and if you just think in terms of a

24 fast-forward, I've got a plan for the future, and

25 that's going to happen tomorrow, and I'm going to get
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1 an additional 100 gigawatt hours load, how do I meet

2 that. And I have two (2) choices.  One (1) is through

3 generation, and one (1) is through DSM.

4

5                So the next -- the -- the second redli

6 -- bar there represents what the Utility would have to

7 do in that ideal situation if it chose -- and it's the

8 outcome -- if it chose to build new generation, which

9 costs more than its existing generation.

10                So the result is -- and that -- that's

11 just simple math, it comes out that you have to raise

12 rates to recover your costs.  And because all

13 customers share that incremental cost of generation,

14 and it's averaged across all customers, the bills for

15 the customers go from that seven hundred dollars

16 ($700) to seven twenty-seven (727).

17                And I assumed in this case each

18 household basically was using the same amount of

19 energy.  There was no change.  So -- and that should

20 be fairly straightforward.  If you're adding higher-

21 cost generation to your system, customers using on

22 average all the same, everybody has to pay a little

23 bit more to recover those costs.

24                So then if you -- you say you have the

25 choice of doing DSM and I'm willing to spend as much
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1 on DSM as I am on generation, what would be the

2 outcome?  And so I did the math and I said, Okay, so -

3 - and I figured out how many customers would have to

4 participate to get that equal amount of energy that we

5 would have otherwise built through new generation.

6 And the impact was that, of course, on the bill side

7 and the utilities revenue side, that doesn't change,

8 because the -- the criteria was you were going to

9 spend as much on DSM as new generation.

10                So then you have to do the -- the

11 calculation, the math, backwards and determine what's

12 the impact to the customer bills.  And so you -- you

13 figure out what the rates are, and that has to be

14 eight (8) cents.  It has -- so it's higher than new

15 generation.  And that was -- and the reason for that

16 is, is because you accomplished meeting your load

17 requirements through DSM.  You did not add new

18 generation.  But what you did is you spent more money

19 and you got the same quantity of energy you're

20 delivering to your customers.

21                So doing the math, now the rates have

22 to go up even higher than they would through gen --

23 new generation.  And so that's why you get the eight

24 (8) cents.  And so recovering the costs through less

25 energy sold, you do the math, the customers --
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1 participating customers pay seven hundred and twenty

2 dollars ($720), that's their bills.  And the non-

3 participants pay eight hundred dollars ($800).

4                And then another option, and there's

5 many options, would be what if I spend something in

6 between that, zero and 10 million on DSM, what would

7 happen?  So what I just did there was an -- an example

8 of what you would do if you did not want to impact the

9 non-participating customers.  And so -- and that, if

10 you did the math, just worked out to spending that

11 certain level, and the rate worked out to seven point

12 two seven (7.27) cents.

13                And the bill impacts to the non-

14 participating customers would not be any different

15 than had you choose -- chose to build new generation.

16 In both cases, rates go up, but those customers are no

17 worse off than had you chose new generation.

18                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Mr. Chairman, I

19 -- I apologize for interjecting, but I just wanted to

20 indicate that when I cross-examine, I will actually

21 have the math calculation, which I will put to this

22 witness.  And hopefully, any further questions which

23 might have arisen or not been clarified, will be

24 clarified.

25
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   When Manitoba Hydro

5 is analyzing the ratepayer costs of Keeyask and

6 Conawapa, it's basing it on the levelized utility

7 cost, is it not?

8

9                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

10

11                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   When the -- we

12 would -- wouldn't -- there wouldn't -- the financial

13 analysis wouldn't use the levelized.  They would use

14 the -- the actual utility cost as provided by customer

15 service people.

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So when you're

17 talking about the, "actual utility cost," what do you

18 mean?  Are you talking about the in-service cost?

19

20                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

21

22                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We provide to our

23 financial planning group annual projections for the

24 anticipated costs for undertaking energy conservation

25 and demand-side management in each year for -- for --



PUB re NFAT  03-05-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

739

1 over the entire horizon that we're planning for.

2                So if we have a fifteen (15) year plan,

3 we -- we provide projections for each year.  And that

4 information is provided to our financial planning

5 group for consideration and comparison to any supply-

6 side options.

7                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yesterday -- and I

8 don't recall if it was you, Ms. Morrison, or you, Mr.

9 Kuczek -- Manitoba Hydro indicated that the average

10 cost of its current DSM measures is about two point

11 four (2.4) cents per kilowatt hour.  And perhaps you

12 can clarify.

13                Is that a levelized utility cost?  Is

14 that a total resource cost?

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   The two point four

16 (2.4) cents a kilowatt hour is a levelized utility

17 cost.  And so it's the net present value of the pro --

18 projected utility expenditures, direct utility

19 expenditures, divided by the present value of the

20 energy anticipated to be saved.

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And perhaps I'll

22 put up the actual test.  I'm showing you page 111 of

23 Board counsel's book of document.  That is a

24 description of the levelized utility cost taken from

25 Manitoba Hydro's Power Smart Plan.
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1                What is the time frame over which

2 Manitoba Hydro calculates the levelized costs for its

3 DSM measures?

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We levelize it

5 over the thirty (30) year horizon.  So the -- the two

6 point four (2.4) cents a kilowatt hour is based upon a

7 thirty (30) year projection for energy savings.

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And how does that

9 compare with the time frame applied to calculate the

10 levelized utility cost of Keeyask or Conawapa?

11                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   For -- when we do

12 a levelized cost for Keeyask and Conawapa, we do it

13 over the life of the facility, which would be the

14 sixty-seven (67) years.  And it's the same for any

15 other supply technology when we calculate the

16 levelized costs over the life of -- of whatever it is

17 for that particular technology.

18                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And the currently

19 projected levelized utility cost for Keeyask is what?

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   It'll take me a

24 moment to look it up.

25
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Is it possible to

4 carry on while I look for it?  Sorry.

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yes, it is.  Yes,

6 it is.  And I should actually warn you, I'll be asking

7 the same question about Conawapa.  So I'll -- I'll

8 carry on until we have both answers, in the interest

9 of efficiency.

10                This Board is being asked to make a

11 high-level decision between different development

12 plans.  And you'd agree with me that DSM is one (1) of

13 the potential alternatives that could be used to meet

14 at least a portion of Manitoba load.

15                So the Board has to be in a position to

16 decide between those different alternatives?

17                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Mr. Wojczynski can

18 correct me if I'm wrong, but, yes, DSM is one (1) of

19 the alternatives that's available for meeting future

20 load, and Manitoba Hydro considers it to be.

21                It may be a por -- it may be part of

22 how we package it with other options, though, also.

23 It may not be mutually -- it may not be a this-or-that

24 type of choice.  It may be -- and we would anticipate

25 seeing that it would be partnered with other -- other
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1 resource options.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And you indicated

3 yesterday that Manitoba Hydro evaluates each DSM

4 measure separately.

5                Now, pending Mr. Wojczynski's answer on

6 the levelized utility cost for the two (2) stations --

7 which is ready?

8                MR. ROBERT JENKINS:   Yes.  I have it

9 on Table 7.3 in the submission.  And these are based

10 on the referenced capital costs utilized in the

11 submission from three (3) years ago.  I don't have an

12 updated levelized cost with the new capital costs, but

13 we will be providing that in -- in the next few days.

14                But as per the submission, the Keeyask

15 generating station levelized cost was sixty dollars

16 ($60) a megawatt hour on a going-forward basis; and

17 Conawapa, sixty-seven dollars ($67) on a per megawatt

18 hour basis, which, in this conversation would be six

19 (6) cents and six point seven (6.7) cents per kilowatt

20 hour, levelized.

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And that would

22 calculate into six (6) cents per kilowatt hour and six

23 point seven (6.7) cents respectively, correct?

24                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.

25
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Can you -- you

4 mentioned that it's based on slightly out-of-date

5 information.  Can you tell me what capital cost

6 estimate for the two (2) stations that's currently

7 based on, knowing that those have increased since the

8 last estimate?

9                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Sorry, could you

10 repeat the question?

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   The -- the numbers

12 that you gave me, the six (6) cents and the six point

13 seven cents (6.7) cents per kilowatt hour, what

14 capital cost for the two (2) stations, or what CEF is

15 that based on?

16                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   That was based on

17 the -- what we have the -- for the capital costs, in

18 the submission we have the low, reference, and high

19 capital cost.  This is the reference capital cost.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Reference capital

21 cost in the NFAT submission?

22                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So considering that

2 those two (2) levelized utility costs are more than

3 twice as high as the average DSM cost that Manitoba

4 Hydro's currently incurring, can you explain to me why

5 the Utility isn't looking at an overall DSM portfolio

6 to match those two (2) costs or to calculate an

7 appropriately lesser levelized utility cost for DSM?

8                And be -- before you answer, you

9 indicated yesterday, Mr. Wojczynski, that the

10 dependable output for Keeyask is about 3,000 gigawatt

11 hours per year.

12                So presumably there could be some

13 benefit to comparing a similar output or similar

14 amount of DSM to the new generation.

15                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   You asked a

16 question of me related to dependable energy.  And,

17 yes, it was 3,000 gigawatt hours.  And then you asked

18 a question that I didn't understand.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Why are -- is the

20 Utility not looking at an overall portfolio cost to

21 say, This is the levelized utility cost or this is the

22 average cost for DSM measures that we're trying to get

23 to when we're evaluating DSM against a new generation

24 scenario?

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Maybe I could add
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1 some insight to that.  So when we do our resource

2 planning, we, in the dis -- DSM world, contribute to

3 that.  And we provide our portfolio to -- and I -- I

4 did go through this in my presentation.  We provide

5 them with a propo -- portfolio of, in theory, all

6 economic opportunities.

7                So if you were going to optimize a

8 resource plan, I -- I would suggest that -- and -- and

9 I had a -- I had a graph that showed levelized

10 resource costs for those DSM opportunities, and they

11 were much below the marginal cost.  And then I ta --

12 also had one (1) that showed the -- included the --

13 the new ones, as well, the new programs.

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   If you tell me the

15 number, I'll be happy to actually put it up on the

16 screen.

17                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Towards the end, 83

18 -- page 83.  Okay, so if -- if you look at the

19 levelized resource cost for all the opportunities that

20 we're pursuing, this graph shows a comparison between

21 2004/2013 Power Smart Plan.  And -- and this is work

22 in progress, to a certain degree, because we haven't

23 finalized some of them.

24                But the blue bars are the -- the 2014

25 plan.  The green bars are the '13 plan.  And you'll
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1 see the total resource cost changes because we're

2 refining things, and some programs are going up, some

3 programs are going down.

4                But in the context of doing integrated

5 resource planning and comparing DSM options to supply-

6 side options, at one point, when I had my filters up

7 there I said, In theory, we -- you could put the two

8 (2) filters together and include all the programs

9 within that analysis, that integrated resource

10 planning analysis.  But intuitively, all the economic

11 opportunities should get filtered out.

12                And so that's what we essentially do.

13 And we provide that to resource planning.  So resource

14 planning -- even if we did do that process -- and I

15 said it wasn't practical because there's so many

16 different designs you could use -- the outcome really

17 shouldn't change.

18                The issue is more to do with, in my

19 mind anyways, whether or not there should be some

20 opportunities that we include in the Integrated

21 Resource Plan that are more costly.  And -- and so we

22 start to think about, well, what can that be, right?

23                And -- and the other -- the other --

24 before I go there, the other important point is to

25 remember that each DSM opportunity is an independent
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1 decision.  So if you're doing -- if you're trying to

2 optimize something, it's important that you consider

3 them as independent opportunities, because that -- the

4 -- the ultimate optimum resource plan will -- would

5 need to consider each separately.

6                But in practice and in reality, when --

7 when you look at these numbers and what the resource

8 costs, they're going to get filtered out.  So you

9 could -- as I throw a -- a -- the phrase I use at --

10 at work sometimes is, I could put, you know, beef into

11 a -- a meat grinder and I know that it's -- I don't

12 have to put meat into a -- a meat grinder to know I'm

13 going to get hamburger out, you know.

14                So we can go through the process, but

15 for the real obvious stuff, it just doesn't seem to be

16 an efficient process to do stuff like that.  So all

17 these opportunities should filter out whether it's

18 through the integrated resource process or through the

19 -- the DSM filter that we use.

20                The -- where -- where you're look --

21 you start to look at the margin, and those are the

22 ones that may not filter out.  So the new programs

23 we've got up there are -- you'll see eight (8) cents,

24 ten (10) cents, and eight (8) cents.  So if you

25 included those individually, they may not filter out.
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1                And -- and the other point I made was

2 that, if you actually looked at the DSM -- existing

3 DSM programs, and looked at them at the margin and

4 broke them down into a different -- two (2) different

5 programs, our existing 2013 plan and our 2014 plan,

6 the '14 -- the incremental might not filter out.

7                So I'm not sure if I'm confusing you

8 more or helping you here at this point.

9                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It's somewhat

10 helpful, but a -- a few qualo -- follow-up questions.

11 You indicated that DSM's currently calculated based on

12 thirty (30) year time frame, levelized utility cost

13 for Keeyask and Conawapa, or for the lifetime of the

14 facilities.

15                Do you ever compare the cost of new DSM

16 measures and the cost of the generators based on the

17 in-service costs, since that is what customers are

18 ultimately paying?

19                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Manitoba Hydro

20 doesn't calcu -- compare on in-service costs because

21 you've got such vastly different lives and

22 characteristics that it's not a meaningful comparison.

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Would that not show

24 you, though, the time frame over which those costs are

25 recovered, and at what point in the life of the
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1 facility or the life of the DSM measure customers are

2 expected to pay for it?

3                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   It -- it wouldn't

4 provide a very meaningful indication of that, no.  The

5 -- the proper way to get a meaningful indication is to

6 do the financial evaluation and see the effects over

7 time.

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, in terms of

9 the marginal cost that is currently applied, there was

10 some confusion about what that marginal cost actually

11 is.  And perhaps I can refer you to page 115 of Board

12 counsel's book of documents.

13                That is in answer to PUB/MH-I-107, an

14 Information Request from the last general rate

15 application --it's not an Information Request from

16 this NFAT -- indicating that Manitoba Hydro is using a

17 levelized marginal value to evaluate its DSM measures

18 of about eight point five-two (8.52) cents per

19 kilowatt hour at the meter based on the expected

20 export value of electricity.

21                But yesterday, the number that I heard

22 bandied about was seven and a half (7 1/2) cents.  Has

23 there been a change?

24                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   It changes every

25 year, but the other point that I did make is it
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1 bounces around, and -- and what we do in our DSM world

2 is we don't -- we don't worry about being too precise

3 when we're doing our -- our economics.

4                We report the numbers, and -- and we

5 might report them to two (2) decimal points, but when

6 we're making our decisions about going forward and --

7 and having a -- a consistent or at least being in the

8 -- in the marketplace with a -- a consistent plan, we

9 don't adjust our programs as that number changes up

10 and down.

11                For example, that marginal value is

12 eight point five-two (8.52).  In 2011, it's dropped

13 down to below seven (7).  Now it's back up to seven

14 and a half (7 1/2), and so we do our number crunching.

15

16                So when -- when staff come to me with

17 the -- the updated numbers, I'm not really too

18 focussed on -- on the specifics.  I'm more focussed on

19 the long-term plan, knowing that the marginal value's

20 going to change up and down, and keeping in mind that

21 what I'm trying to achieve here over a long period of

22 time is, as I referred to it, cleaning up the market

23 but being -- and pursuing all cost effectively --

24 pursuing all cost-effective DSM opportunities, but

25 also trying to be fiscally responsible and treating
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1 all the rate -- or at least respecting the fairness

2 issue to all customers.

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   But in terms of the

4 marginal cost, are you currently still basing it on

5 expected value of exports, or are you currently basing

6 it on deferral prospects for new projects?

7                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   The latest

8 marginal cost we had calculated are still based on the

9 export benefits, and when you look -- and -- and a --

10 a verification of that, as you look at advancing or

11 deferring Keeyask, it has been beneficial to advance

12 Keeyask.

13                But one (1) of the benefits of doing

14 the integrated analysis in a -- in a resource planning

15 framework, of looking at the different options of DSM,

16 is you don't have to -- you then ha -- use the very

17 latest information.  And so the analysis of the

18 alternate option levels of DSM will be based on the

19 latest information, and -- and we look at deferring

20 generation to see if that enhances the value of DSM or

21 leaving the generation of the same in-service date.

22 So we -- we automatically deal with the issue of

23 whether it should be a deferral cost or just an export

24 cost.

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And I may have
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1 missed that in your response, but the current

2 analysis, is that based on deferral, or is that --

3 will that be based on export cost?

4                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   The -- my

5 recollection, and I'd -- I'd have -- I only saw the

6 preliminary results, is that they were -- were

7 actually fairly close to each other, but my -- my

8 recollection is, is that the export one was more

9 beneficial to the DSM.

10                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Explain to me then,

11 please, Mr. Wojczynski, where this number comes from,

12 because you're not currently getting eight point five-

13 two (8.52) cents or seven and a half (7 1/2) cents on

14 average for exports, are you?

15                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   I'm afraid we're

16 getting to CSI.

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Are you able to

18 comment on the public record on what the average

19 realization of export revenue is?  I believe that is a

20 matter of public record.

21                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   It is.  But it --

22 it -- for the -- the current analysis, what that

23 number would be, I -- I don't -- I don't know what

24 that is, and we'd have to go back and calculate that.

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Can you give us a
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1 range?

2                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   I'm not able to do

3 that, sorry.

4                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Hombach, could I

5 just intervene here?  So I -- I wanted to go back to

6 that levelized cost chart, because I -- there's

7 something -- I didn't understand what Mr. Kuczek

8 explained, so I want to make sure I understand it.  I

9 don't know about my colleagues, but I -- there was

10 pieces I didn't -- I missed.

11                So looking at this chart, there are

12 measures in here that are in excess of two point four

13 (2.4), and then -- of some measures that are in excess

14 of -- two point four (2.4) being the average levelized

15 cost of your DSM portfolio, and some that are

16 considerably more than -- than two point four (2.4).

17 I'm looking at the Roadway Program, for example.

18                So as I understood what you -- what you

19 said, you did say that you examined this at the

20 measure level.  In other words, if something is too

21 expensive, it's punted out of the DSM portfolio.

22                But when you look at -- when you

23 constitute your portfolio, it is the portfolio of

24 measures that individually have met the test?

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   The total resource
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1 cost test, yes.

2                THE CHAIRPERSON:   So in -- in an -- in

3 an environment where you're trying to do your resource

4 planning and considering generation as an option,

5 given that you have a levelized unit cost of new

6 generation of six (6) cents, you should be allowing

7 these measures to get to six (6) cents, wouldn't you?

8 You know, you would be using measures that -- that are

9 no more than six (6) cents?

10                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yeah, that would be

11 true if that number wasn't just a proxy.  So the other

12 point I made in my presentation was that the -- the

13 number's a proxy and the value of energy to Manitoba

14 Hydro is different by the season and by the year.  So

15 by the season is really important to note.  So

16 depending -- and I -- I bel -- I know I -- I said this

17 as well, if you can capture the energy in the

18 wintertime, it's worth more to us than in the

19 summertime.

20                Having said that, roadway lighting is

21 at the margin.  When we approved this program, we're

22 still forecasting the price to come down into the

23 future, but we're going to proceed now.  But it's --

24 it's really at the margin.  The residential LED

25 lighting, there's a reason for that one as well.
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1 That's a real challenge for us.  And the -- the

2 problem for that is the free ridership issue.

3                So you -- you can't just look at -- you

4 know, if I have a program and I've provided incentives

5 to customers, I -- I -- what I have to take out of

6 that is all the customers that are going to

7 participate anyways and include them, because they're

8 going to participate in my program if I have an

9 incentive program.  And so then the math works out in

10 a bad way, in terms of the economics, because of too

11 many free riders.

12                So just -- just so everybody's clear,

13 if we had a program -- so we set that baseline, we

14 make a projection of what's going to happen.  And I'll

15 just use an example for you is up there, are going to

16 install LED lights.  And so Lois comes up with a

17 program.  She says, I'm going to have a program and

18 I'm going to have a buy one (1) get one (1) free

19 program.

20                So Marilyn, you know, like is -- is --

21 wasn't going to participate, now she participates.

22 But the problem is I've got to give out four (4) other

23 LED lights.  And that gets included in the cost when

24 we do the levelized resource cost for that initiative.

25 And it's -- it's not economic that way.  So that's the
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1 problem with free ridership.

2                Have -- having said that, we're still

3 assessing that program.  That one's not approved and

4 it's on the chart here.  And I'm not sure what the end

5 re -- end result's going to be, in terms of where the

6 number comes out.

7                On the commerc -- community geothermal

8 program that's at ten (10) cents, that one (1) again

9 is -- isn't finalized.  The number is fairly high

10 here.  We're working at trying to figure out how we

11 can get it down.  We have a program approved already,

12 as I said.  But this is the revised program that we're

13 looking at, and it'll likely have a levelized resource

14 cost that gets approved that'll be lower than ten (10)

15 cents.

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   You're aware of the

17 criticism in the Elenchus report that Manitoba Hydro

18 does not currently consider DSM to be part of an

19 Integrated Resource Plan?

20                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I'm aware of the

21 criticism.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And in light of the

23 evidence that we heard from your panel yesterday,

24 perhaps you can just clarify, does Manitoba Hydro

25 actually consider itself to look at DSM from the
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1 resource plan perspective, or does it accept that it's

2 -- it's not currently doing that?

3                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I believe the

4 criticism is based on not really understanding the

5 integrated DSM -- integrated resource planning process

6 that Manitoba Hydro undertakes that I explained.  Up

7 to now, I don't think we fully explained how we -- how

8 that works in Manitoba Hydro.

9                I -- I think if those parties realize

10 that, they still might criticize us and I accept that

11 criticism, but I don't think the outcome would be as

12 bad as they might be thinking otherwise.  And that's

13 what I tried to explain yesterday.

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So of the various

15 tests that you walked us through, the total resource

16 test, the modified TRC, the levelized utility cost

17 test, between Manitoba Hydro's current approach and

18 the integrate resource plan approach, is there a

19 difference between which tests you would use to

20 actually perform the evaluation?

21                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   No, in the

22 resource planning we would overall do the total

23 resource cost.  And we'd do that using the -- the plan

24 evaluations.  And what I was referring to in my

25 overview, we were going to provide that, that would be
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1 based on the total resource cost, the costs and

2 benefits.

3                And secondly, when we do the financial

4 evaluation, that would be effectively from the Utility

5 perspective.  So in the resource planning, we'd do

6 both the economic evaluation, which is total resource

7 cost, and we'd do the financial, which would be from

8 the Utility and ratepayer perspective.

9                But when we do that, we can also --

10 well, those are the two (2) perspectives.

11

12                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

13

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Does Manitoba Hydro

15 currently apply any type of capacity factor to DSM

16 measures, or does it assume that any DSM is equivalent

17 to dependable generation and can be relied upon?

18                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   We -- we look at it

19 from an energy and a capacity perspective.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  What, if

21 any, is the capacity factor that Hydro currently

22 applies?  And perhaps you can actually explain to the

23 panel what it means to apply a capacity factor.

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Apology for

2 taking a -- a minute to reply to you.  Capacity factor

3 generally -- generally relates to the relationship

4 between energy and demand, or energy and capacity.

5 So, typically, capacity in the context of DSM savings

6 is related to the period of peak system coincidence.

7 So it looks at the med -- the DSM measure and the

8 demand savings at the time of the system peak.

9                So currently at Manitoba Hydro our

10 primary focus, at least in the -- in the near term, is

11 energy.  So energy is our first priority.  And when we

12 look at our DSM programs, that's a definite

13 consideration in those DSM programs.

14                That does not mean to say that there's

15 no capacity savings.  We view capacity with the same

16 degree of importance in the long-term.  And any -- any

17 measure that provides energy savings generally also

18 provides capacity savings.

19                So out of the development of our plans,

20 our individual DSM plans, we -- we develop a stream

21 over time of both energy and capacity savings.  Those

22 are provided to our in -- integrated resource planning

23 departments, and then they use those numbers in the

24 development of the Integrated Resource Plan.

25                So do we de-rate those numbers as part
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1 of the plan, is the question that I though you were

2 asking.  Is that correct?

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yes, I'm asking on

4 the total DSM portfolio level, do you have to

5 essentially take a discount, assuming that some of

6 those measures may not be able to be relied upon to

7 provide capacity needs?

8                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   In gener -- in

9 general, my understanding is that we do not de-rate

10 them.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, I just have

12 two (2) or three (3) last questions, and those are

13 directed to Ms. Rohmund, dealing with the EnerNOC

14 study, although I notice that the computer screen

15 system is currently down.  There we go.

16                Ms. Rohmund, yesterday you -- you spoke

17 about the fact that your study categorized industry

18 groups a bit differently than Manitoba Hydro does,

19 where you have a broader industrial sector, and you

20 distinguished between manufacturing, industry, and the

21 commercial sector.  And perhaps I will try to get the

22 slide onto the screen.  It's page 26 of the

23 presentation you delivered yesterday.

24                That particular model, is that -- would

25 that model have the flexibility to follow the way
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1 Manitoba Hydro  categorizes customers, where you've

2 got the top consumers and then a larger general

3 service base?

4                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Our model is

5 flexible and can accommodate different segmentation

6 schemes.  So, in theory, we could follow the rate

7 class di -- distinctions that Manitoba Hydro uses.

8 The problem with that is that characterizing the

9 segments within that in order to do the modelling for

10 the DSM potential.

11                So the general service mass market

12 group includes commercial buildings and industrial

13 facilities -- smaller ones, not the top customers.

14 And the modelling that we do for the commercial sector

15 is different than what we do for the industrial

16 sector.  And so we need to break those apart.  And

17 similarly -- well, that's -- that's the main thing.

18 The top customers are in the industrial category.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, you've heard

20 yesterday that for purposes of the load fa -- forecast

21 for general service customers, Manitoba Hydro only

22 takes two (2) items into consideration: the Manitoba

23 GDP, and the Manitoba population forecast.  You

24 indicated that your modelling industry and the

25 commercial sector differently.
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1                Can you just elaborate on what those

2 differences are that you see between industry on the

3 one hand and the commercial sector on the other hand?

4                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   So the -- the

5 modelling that we do in the commercial sector is based

6 on the -- the customer growth is characterized in

7 terms of square footage.  There's a strong

8 relationship between energy use and square footage in

9 commercial buildings, so we use that, and then we

10 further -- we segment the market by building type into

11 more homogeneous groups.  So we group offices and

12 restaurants and retail as independent segments because

13 they have very different energy use characteristics

14 from each other, so we want to capture those

15 differences.

16                And then that allows us to further

17 describe the -- how restaurants use energy, how the

18 hospitals use energy at a granular level, end uses and

19 technologies and -- and those uses that we need to

20 then apply the energy efficiency measures to.

21                In the industrial sector, the metric

22 for customer growth that we use is either employment

23 or, if we have the data, sometimes we use

24 productivity.  But typically, we quantify it in terms

25 of employment because that correlates better to
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1 industrial sales than number of customers or -- in our

2 purposes, floor space is not -- is not a necessarily

3 good one to use.

4                So employees is the best one that we're

5 able to use and tie to the data sources we have

6 available, so the secondary data sources we have

7 available.  So that's why we -- we do it that way, is

8 to try to -- we have to characterize the measure

9 savings and the measure costs with respect to some

10 unit of measure, so in the industrial sector it's

11 employees, and in the commercial sector it's floor

12 space.

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So your -- would

14 your comments hold true for the load forecast model,

15 then, as well, and not just the DSM?

16                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   I -- the end-use

17 forecasting approach is an approach that some

18 utilities use for load forecasting.  Many years ago,

19 it was popular across the industry.  The regulators

20 required the utilities to do it, and it's speaking

21 mostly about the United States.

22                Twenty (20) years ago, very popular

23 approach to use -- not the only approach, but it was

24 supposed to be used in tandem with the econometric

25 approach, and in the mid-1990s it has gone -- it has
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1 gone by the wayside for most utilities.

2                So it is -- it is an approach that can

3 be used.  It is not what the industry uses at this

4 time as its primary mechanism for forecasting -- for

5 load forecasting.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Have -- have you

7 seen any other utilities recently that follow a

8 similar model to Manitoba Hydro, where they're -- have

9 a top consumer bracket, and then they lump industry

10 and commercial into a larger general service category?

11                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.  That is --

12 that is a typical approach that we have seen, and

13 often the large consumers are -- are forecasted

14 individually as well.

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  Thank you,

16 Mr. Chairman.  Those are my questions for the panel.

17 Unless the panel has any further questions, I would

18 suggest we take a short break and then call upon Mr.

19 Williams to proceed.  He is next on the list.

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I have some

21 questions, and -- and I'll tell you what -- what my

22 thinking is.  You know, given what we have before us

23 as a panel, DSM as an alternative, in comb -- on

24 combination with other measures, as an alternative to

25 new generation is being advocated by some of the
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1 parties that are out there, and you will hear from

2 them about -- during this hearing.

3                So I won't -- I won't dwell on that,

4 but what I will dwell on, though, is the fact that --

5 that DSM is nonetheless a factor in relation to this

6 particular plan.  And very specifically, we -- we

7 understood from your testimony that there will be a

8 much more robust plan presented to -- to the PUB in --

9 in some nearby future, unknown when, but there will be

10 a much more robust plan which will generate

11 significantly more savings, if we -- if we understand

12 what you've said.

13                Now, the impact of that to me means

14 that -- that there will be the need for -- for Keeyask

15 is no longer 2004, it's some other date in the future.

16 The -- the -- you know, we -- your application

17 suggested that we absolutely need Keeyask for meeting

18 load in 2004.

19                So if we have a much more robust DSM

20 program, in effect, as I understand it, it would mean

21 that we would have -- the need for Keeyask would be

22 punted into the future.  And I guess the difficulty I

23 have now is to under -- trying to understand what does

24 that mean to that date that -- that we understood was

25 the date that was -- that Manitoba actually needed to
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1 have Keeyask in place?

2                Could you -- could you clarify my

3 thinking, if I -- if you feel I'm wrong, or if...

4                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Mr. Chair and

5 panel, you're absolutely correct that with an expanded

6 DSM program, that would push back the in-service date

7 for Keeyask in the -- in the -- everything else being

8 equal, would push back the in-service date for

9 Keeyask, and as I indicated yesterday afternoon and

10 then at -- at -- before at the -- and as part of my

11 undertaking this morning, that -- that there would be

12 delays in the Keeyask no-sale case.

13                And, as a matter of fact, I'm just

14 preparing the overheads to -- after perhap -- probably

15 after lunch.  But the -- I'm not able to just do

16 overheads right now.  I pro -- provide an indication

17 of -- of -- a preliminary indication of what the

18 impacts on the in-service dates would be for Keeyask

19 under the various possibilities.  And -- and they are

20 -- there are significant impacts from that, yes, and

21 that does have to be considered in the deliberations

22 of this panel in this process.

23                And -- and I think that's also

24 consistent with what Mr. Thomson was saying on Monday,

25 that the executive and the Board had some preliminary
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1 indications from the proxy information we had as we're

2 finalizing the information, what the impacts would be,

3 and the conclusion was that even with a -- a deferred

4 Keeyask and a no-sale case, that advancing Keeyask to

5 '19 -- or to 2020, as the case may be -- that that is

6 still concluded by the executive and board of Manitoba

7 Hydro as being beneficial and attractive and

8 justified.  So -- but your -- your question and

9 thinking on that is -- is absolutely right.

10                THE CHAIRPERSON:   So the suggestion is

11 that we break for a few minutes, so I suggest that we

12 break now till 10:30.  Thank you very much.

13

14 --- Upon recessing at 10:17 a.m.

15 --- Upon resuming at 10:36 a.m.

16

17                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think we're ready

18 to resume the proceedings if everybody can be in

19 position.

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Are there any admin

24 matters to attend to before we commence?

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   None that I'm aware
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1 of, Mr. Chairman.  Ms. Boyd, any administrative

2 matters?

3                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I was assuming that

4 you asked because you could see my scramble.  We do

5 have available the -- the brochure that was flashed on

6 the screen just a little while ago.  So it's not -- it

7 doesn't have an undertaking cover on it, but if we

8 could perhaps mark it as Manitoba Hydro Exhibit 87?  I

9 believe that's the next number, and then it won't get

10 lost in the process.  Thank you.

11

12 --- EXHIBIT NO. MH-87:     Brochure

13

14                THE CHAIRPERSON:   M. Williams,

15 bonjour.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Bonjour, and good

17 morning.

18

19                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

20

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yes.  Good

22 morning, Mr. Chair and members of the panel.  Before

23 proceeding, I'd -- I'd like to mark as an exhibit --

24 you should have in front of you in paper a very

25 lengthy document with a number of tabs.  It's called,
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1 "CAC Manitoba Book of Documents," and we'd ask that it

2 be marked as CAC-45-1.

3

4 --- EXHIBIT NO. CAC-45-1:  CAC Manitoba book of

5                             documents

6

7                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And we are, with

8 the good graces of the PUB staff, I think we will be

9 able to -- and Hydro -- we will be able to put it up

10 electronically, but it may be in black and white.

11                So th -- there are a couple times where

12 Mr. Simonsen is going to be flipping -- when -- when

13 colour is required, he -- I think he's kindly agreed

14 to -- to help out, but if there is a particular graph

15 or figure that you'd like to see in -- in colour, Mr.

16 Simonsen I think can put it up to display.

17                And a bit later this morning or early -

18 - very early in the afternoon, I will have one (1)

19 other exhibit, and -- and just rather than overburden

20 you with paper right now -- it -- it's a skinny one.

21 I don't want it to get lost on your -- on your desk.

22

23                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

24

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And just for Mr.
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1 Simonsen and for the panel, I will be making a couple

2 of references to the Manitoba Hydro PowerPoint from

3 yesterday that was presented by Ms. Rohmund, Ms. --

4 and -- and Mr. Kuczek.  I believe it's Hydro 87.

5

6 CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:

7                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Ms. Rohmund, I'm

8 going to start with you.  As always, the Hydro panel

9 can feel free to -- to chip in.

10                And I have to say I don't know if I've

11 been listening to too many Ramones CDs lately, but I

12 always want to call your firm EnerROC (phonetic).  So

13 -- and I really think you should be looking at a -- a

14 name change, because I think that sends a powerful

15 message.

16                But if I do misspeak, you'll -- you'll

17 know it's not intended as an insult, but I'm just

18 thinking of Joey Ramone and rockin' away, okay?

19                Now, you were -- you were the project

20 mana -- manager for the report 'Demand-side

21 Management: Potential Study', prepared for Manitoba

22 Hydro, correct?

23                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   I was actually

24 the project director.  Bridget Kester was the project

25 manager.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I demoted you.

2 You were the project director.

3                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   M-hm.

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Thank you for

5 that.  And that report was first presented in final

6 version to Manitoba Hydro in July of 2013, correct?

7                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And then it was

9 revised and ref -- refiled in -- on our about August

10 31st, 2013?

11                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

12                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And then it was

13 revised again roughly November 21st, 2013, agreed?

14                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And that stands

16 as the current final version of the report?

17                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   That's correct.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And without

19 asking you to elaborate, I will ask you to confirm

20 that, in addition to the DSM Potential Study that you

21 prepared for Manitoba Hydro, you also provided to them

22 a briefing on target setting which was part of your

23 presentation yesterday, correct?

24                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   I gave that pre -

25 - same presentation to the Board in November, so it
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1 was a -- a presentation of exactly the same --

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yeah.

3                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   -- content.

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And apart

5 from the DSM Potential Study and your work as a

6 witness here today and this week, hopefully no longer

7 than this week --

8                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   M-hm.

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   -- are you

10 currently undertaking any further work for Manitoba

11 Hydro?

12                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   We are not.

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And apart

14 from the DSN -- DSM Potential Study and your work in -

15 - as a witness, since 2011 have you undertaken any

16 other work for Manitoba Hydro?

17                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   I have not.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Now, Ms. Rohmund,

19 you've had the opportunity, no doubt, to memorize the

20 -- the book of bo -- documents that we provided to

21 you.

22                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   To the best of my

23 ability.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you'll note

25 in there, there are a number of studies prepared by --
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1 or excerpts from a number of studies that -- that your

2 -- the firm has done for other utilities, agreed?

3                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Agreed.

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And, for example

5 -- and we don't need to turn there yet, but at Tab 16,

6 you'll agree, subject to check, that there's a -- a

7 report, or an excerpt from a report, for Ameren

8 Illinois, which you were the project director for,

9 correct?

10                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And in terms of

12 the other -- some of the other reports, you served

13 either as project manager or project director for the

14 report for the Consolidated Edi -- Edison; for

15 Missouri; and for the TVA, or Tennessee Valley

16 Authority, which appear as excerpts in the CAC book of

17 documents.

18                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   You are a

20 recognized expert in energy efficiency planning,

21 demand response planning, and load forecasting,

22 agreed?

23                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you have

25 served as project director on more than forty (40)
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1 potential studies conducted by EnerNOC, correct?

2                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Conducted by

3 EnerNOC and Global Energy Partners previously.

4 EnerNOC staff and my team.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yeah.  And as a

6 consequence, you have great familiar -- familiarity

7 with the services and the products offered by this

8 firm, EnerNOC, agreed?

9                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   I have great

10 familiarity with the services offered by EnerNOC

11 Utility Solutions Consulting, which is the group of

12 which I'm a part.  And that is a small part of EnerNOC

13 Incorporated.

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Fair enough, and

15 I thank you for that clarification.  And just to let

16 you know where I'm going to go for the next twenty

17 (20) minutes or so, twenty-five (25) minutes, I want

18 to get a -- a high-level sense of some of the services

19 and products that -- that you -- you offer in terms of

20 DSM potential, and DSM -- or, excuse me, and demand

21 response potential studies.  And then we're going to

22 drill down a little bit to some of the work you do

23 with -- you've done for Manitoba Hydro.  Okay?

24                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Sounds good.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Now, I wonder if
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1 I could turn you first to Tab 16, roughly page 126 on

2 the paper version, a study for Ameren Illinois.  And I

3 don't see it popping up on the -- it's coming.  And

4 it's not in colour.  I don't think this one needs to

5 be in -- in colour.  Actually, Mr. Si -- Si -- you

6 can?  If you could, that would be nice.  You're a

7 little crooked, I have to tell you.

8                MR. KURT SIMONSEN:   I've heard that

9 more than once.

10

11 CONTINUED BY MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:

12                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And without

13 asking you to elaborate to a great deal, this is, in

14 essence, a -- a look at a -- your re -- your report

15 for Illinois in terms of the DSM pote -- potential as

16 measured in technical potential, down to realistic

17 achievable potential, agreed?

18                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   That is correct.

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And at the bottom

20 of this figure we see the respective years.  And at

21 the left-hand side, the Y-axis, we see the energy

22 savings measured as a percentage of baseline forecast,

23 agreed?

24                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Agreed.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And just to work
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1 our way down from the top, the -- I'm going to call it

2 purple, is the estimated energy savings for technical

3 potential, correct?

4                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And then when we

6 get to the lovely olive, that's economic potential?

7                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And then the

9 light blue is maximum achievable potential?

10                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And then,

12 finally, I'm going to call it the darker blue is

13 realistic achievable potential, or RAP?

14                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Now, we will come

16 to this later.  But for many of your American study

17 you do use terms for the -- such as 'realistic

18 achievable potential' and 'maximum achievable

19 potential', agreed?

20                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And those would

22 be roughly analogous, in the Ma -- to the Manitoba

23 Hydro report that you've done, for the terms 'market

24 potential' and 'achievable potential', correct?

25                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Now, if

2 you turn to page 129 of the book of documents -- and

3 this should be in colour, too, if we could.  One

4 twenty-nine (129).

5                And the work that you did for Illinois

6 allowed for the creation of various scenarios in terms

7 of portfolios of -- of energy efficiency packages,

8 agreed?

9                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Agreed.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And what this

11 enabled the -- the Utility to do is to look not just

12 at RAP, realistic achievable potential, and -- and

13 MAP, maximum achievable potential, but at a number of

14 other scenarios as well.

15                Is that correct?

16                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   That is correct.

17 I do need to provide a clarification though.  The

18 EnerNOC team developed the estimates of -- that we saw

19 on the previous chart.  And the -- we worked together

20 with another firm -- they were under separate contract

21 -- Applied Energy Group, to develop the program

22 scenarios.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And just to focus

24 on Figure 4 for a moment, again, on -- on -- at the

25 bottom, on the X-axis, we have the -- the various
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1 years, agreed?

2                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Agreed.

3                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And on the left-

4 hand side we have a summary of achievable electricity

5 savings as measured in incremental megawatt hours,

6 correct?

7                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And let's start

9 with the -- the dark red on the right-hand side.  It

10 doesn't matter what year, but let's take 2015.

11                That is the estimated achievable

12 potential under the criteria of maximum achievable

13 potential, correct?

14                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   That is maximum -

15 - program maximum achievable potential, which is

16 different from the estimate we saw before.

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  But it

18 does give a sense of the -- the --

19                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   -- maximum from

21 the perspective of you and the consulting firm that

22 you -- that were your colleagues on this one?

23                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And if we

25 go to the yellow on the -- on the -- the -- still
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1 staying with 2015, that's a look at a -- the savings

2 from a portfolio which has a different constraint,

3 which would be a con -- spending constraint to 2

4 percent of revenue --

5                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   That's correct.

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   -- agreed?

7                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   M-hm.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And as we work

9 our way up the -- the next portfolio to it, perhaps

10 the pink, would be looking at a -- a constraint of

11 spending at 3 percent of revenue, agreed?

12                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And then again,

14 to be clear, the green would look at a portfolio of

15 program reasonable achievable potential?

16                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   M-hm.  Correct.

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And finally, four

18 (4) -- excuse me, the dark blue looks at a portfolio

19 spending 4 percent of revenue?

20                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And one (1) of

22 the conclusions from -- from your analysis was that

23 there was a sweet spot for Illinois in the sense

24 somewhere between the program RAP and the maximum RAP,

25 in -- in that range therein, and -- and perhaps in
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1 that 4 percent of revenue.

2                Would that be fair?

3                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   If -- if we were

4 not taking into account the spending cap, the rate

5 spending cap, which is set at 2 percent of revenue.

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yes.  So what you

7 thought is that kind of that range between RAP and

8 MAP, that was where you could have a economically -- a

9 -- a cost-effective portfolio but for the spending

10 constraints?

11                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.  These -

12 - I should add that these were the preliminary program

13 designs that were developed at this stage of the pro -

14 - project.  Applied Energy Group continued to work

15 with Ameren Illinios on this topic.  This was filed

16 last July.  And I spoke with them last week, and it

17 was still ongoing.  They were finishing things up.  So

18 it has gone through refinements, and I haven't seen

19 those, so I can only speak --

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And that's fine.

21 I'm more interested in the illustrative --

22                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Okay.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   -- portfolio

24 analysis.  And, Mr. Simonsen, if you can be kind

25 enough to just pull up Figure 5, in colour as well, if
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1 you would, sir.  It's on the same page.  And if your

2 hands get tired, you'll let me -- let me know.

3                Again, this does a -- a similar

4 analysis, but it -- it looks at the -- the total cost

5 to achieve the savings for these different portfolios.

6

7                Would that be fair?

8                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And at the -- at

10 the bottom we'll -- and so again, on the -- the Y-axis

11 we'll see the -- the cost set out and -- to achieve

12 various levels of -- of port -- of savings, agreed?

13                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Agreed.

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you've kindly

15 put in, in the black dotted line, the budget

16 constraint --

17                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Right.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   -- the budget cap

19 of which you spoke.

20                And so this is a kind of an information

21 tool to give the Utility insight into how it might

22 optimize its portfolio to meet different planning

23 objectives, one (1) of them being budget constraints?

24                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And, Mr.
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1 Simonsen, if you could turn to the very next page, to

2 the supply curves set out there.

3

4                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

5

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And in -- it gets

7 a bit clouded, but let's take the maximum achievable

8 potential.  We'll see that it appears in various

9 horizontal lines as we move up -- up the -- up the

10 supply curve.

11                Is that correct?

12                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And is -- my

14 understanding is, but more importantly I care about

15 your understanding, each horizontal line is a distinct

16 program kind of package, with a bundle of resources,

17 asp -- explicit delivery mechanisms, and as well cost

18 estimates.

19                Would that be fair?

20                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And so that gives

22 insight to the Utility at -- for the different

23 portfolios, what the relative costs are -- are for it,

24 agreed?

25                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.  M-hm.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Now, if you could

2 turn to page 133 of the -- of the same rep -- well, of

3 the -- the book of documents, this does not need to be

4 in colour.  But if we could pull it up, that would be

5 great.  And if you could scroll up the page just a --

6 a little bit, I want to get towards the -- oh, the

7 other way.  Scroll down, sorry.  Farm boys get very

8 confused between up and down from time to time.

9                Under, 'Market Research', you talk

10 about some of the research that you and your -- your

11 colleagues did for this study.

12                And we have the typical end-use data,

13 saturation data, cutter -- customer demographics,

14 agreed?

15                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And then another

17 interesting addition to the market research in this

18 particular project was your psychographic information,

19 agreed?

20                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.  The

21 program interest research, we called it.

22                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And you

23 call it program in -- could you repeat that?

24                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   They were -- they

25 are program interest surveys.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And those,

2 the -- the nature of some of those surveys are -- are

3 discussed at the -- at the bottom of that -- that

4 page.  Now, if we wanted to flip over to page 135, and

5 -- and scroll down just a bit.  This type of mee --

6 research is really a hallmark of some of the work that

7 Ener -- EnerROC (sic) does.

8                Would that be fair?  EnerROC (sic),

9 there I go.

10                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   I like it.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   We can shake a

12 little bit.

13                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   You can do that -

14 -

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   But this is

16 really a hallmark of some of the -- the product that

17 your firm produces.

18                Would that be fair?

19                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And so it -- it

21 gives us insight into estimated achievable potential,

22 but it would be fair to say as well it really assists

23 in understanding the unique customer segments to

24 support customer marketing and -- and outreach.

25                Would that be fair?
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1                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you can --

3 and you can look at different -- you can slice up the

4 market, whether it's residential or business, and get

5 insight into likelihood to participate, as well on the

6 economics of those particular subsections.

7                Would that be fair?

8                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And if you flip

10 over -- we might like this in colour -- to page 137.

11 Page 137.

12

13                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

14

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   We really see --

16 sorry, Mr. Simonsen.  If there's a Worker's

17 Compensation claim, the Public Interest Law Centre

18 will pick it up.  Thank you.

19                And here we have the product of the --

20 the research, in terms of what you consider to be the

21 -- the attitudinal segment distribution among the

22 residential market, agreed?

23                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And just if we

25 can start, you know, practical idealist, 29 percent.
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1 That's that group who want to conserve both for cost

2 reasons and energy reasons, based upon your -- or

3 environmental reasons, based upon your research,

4 agreed?

5                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you found

7 that you sliced up that market to the extent that you

8 knew that they had higher education and income and

9 also tended to have larger homes, fair enough?

10                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.  Those

11 were the characteristics of those customers --

12                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

13                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   -- in the survey.

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And that

15 certainly gives you insight into trying to target that

16 particular segment of the marketplace?

17                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Just to scroll

19 down again to cost-focussed conservers, sounding quite

20 a bit like my spouse, they're focussed on -- if we

21 could go -- move it up just a little bit, down, sorry,

22 yeah, to co -- yeah, co -- down.

23

24                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

25
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay, thank you.

2 There we have that demographic, less concern

3 necessarily about the environment, really focussed on

4 cost.  And these folks have higher than average

5 education and income level, pretty big homes, and

6 pretty high average kilowatt hour usage, agreed?

7                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And then

9 as we move down, I just want to talk about a couple

10 more.  We see thi -- this market sliced up further.

11 Oh, the other way.  Right there.  Perfect.  We see

12 the, "Willing, but uninformed."

13                Those are customers, averaged-sized

14 homes, average elec -- kilowatt usage, but lower than

15 average income and education le -- level.  So that,

16 certainly from my client's perspective, would be an

17 important organization.

18                And -- and finally, just to look at

19 the, "Willing, but Challenged," for a second, I'll ask

20 you to agree that they're the folks with the smallest

21 homes, lower than average income and education levels,

22 agreed?

23                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  So the

25 purpose of this research is to really dig into these
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1 marketplaces and -- and hopefully assist in -- in

2 penetration of DSM services.

3                Would that be fair?

4                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   The purpose of --

5 of this portion of the study was to provide the Ameren

6 Illinois staff with insights into a different way of

7 thinking about their customers --

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

9                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   -- and providing

10 them with tools to reach out to those customers.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Fair enough.  And

12 you would have done the same not just for my clients,

13 the residential customers, but also for the business

14 customers.     You would have done the same type of

15 analysis, correct?

16                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Now, just going

18 back perhaps for a second, we do not need colour, to

19 page 129 and the portfolio analysis.

20                I may have missed it in your report for

21 Manitoba Hydro, but was that type of analysis done in

22 terms of not just market and achievable, but at

23 different levels of expenditures?

24                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   We did not.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And in
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1 terms of the -- the psychographic surveys and

2 attitudinal surveys, did you perform those services

3 for Manitoba Hydro?

4                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   We did not.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  So for

6 Manitoba Hydro, when you were looking, for example, at

7 the residential customers, you would have been look --

8 relying to some degree on the 2009 residential

9 customer survey.

10                Would that be fair?

11                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   The residential -

12 - the Manitoba residential customer survey was used to

13 develop saturations and the energy characteristics of

14 the homes.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Would it have

16 assessed kind of the pshy -- psychographic details

17 that -- that you were seeking for Illinois?

18

19                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

20

21                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   So the -- the

22 residential energy use survey had some questions that

23 would be overlapped with what we had in the program,

24 interest surveys for Ameren Illinois, but not -- not

25 with the intention of doing that kind of research.  So
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1 we did not use them.  It was neither sufficient, nor

2 of the right shape, I'll say, to -- to estimate take

3 rates.

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Thank you

5 for that.  I wonder if we could turn to the Tennessee

6 Valley Authority excerpt, which I believe is at Tab 13

7 and page 88.

8

9                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

10

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Page 88, and I

12 don't think we need colour for this one.

13

14                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

15

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Eighty-eight

17 (88).  And I have to say that any technological

18 challenges are -- are solely my responsibility, not

19 the excellent staff at the Public Interest -- or at

20 the Public Utilities Board.

21                Page -- yeah, just two (2) more pages,

22 please.  Stop right there.  Perfect.

23                For the Tennessee Valley Authority,

24 your firm est -- did estimates and evaluated the

25 energy efficiency potential, agreed?
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1                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.  Correct.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you also

3 looked at the demand response potential for the TVA,

4 or Tennessee Valley Authority, correct?

5                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And if memory

7 serves me right, amon -- amongst the American

8 marketplace it would tend to be one of the rates in

9 that particular area from the TVA, or Tennessee Valley

10 Authority, would tend to be lower than in some other

11 jurisdictions.

12                Would that be fair?

13                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   The electricity

14 prices that customers pay?

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yes.

16                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes, that is

17 correct.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   If we could turn

19 to page 98 of this document, and just because some of

20 us aren't that familiar with what is meant by 'demand

21 response'.

22

23                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

24

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Page 98.
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Right there at

4 the top of Table 3-1 is perfect.  Thank you.  Just to

5 illustrate what -- what was meant in this survey by de

6 -- 'demand response', one (1) example would be direct

7 load control programs such as lu -- using either load

8 control switches or programmable thermostats, agreed?

9                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And that would be

11 targeted at the single-family residential customers.

12                Would that be fair?

13                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Another one would

15 be capacity reduction aimed at small commercial and

16 large commercial.

17                Would that be fair as well?

18                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And we also see

20 down below dynamic pricing, voluntary time variant

21 pricing, as -- as one (1) option that would have been

22 examined here.

23                Would that be fair?

24                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And without going
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1 through all of them, anyone who's fascinated like --

2 by -- like -- about this, such as My Friend, Mr.

3 Cathcart, would -- you know, you could go through and

4 get kind of a -- a sense of all the options that were

5 considered by the Tennessee Valley Authority.

6                Would that be fair?

7                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Now, if we just

9 go back a couple pages to 94.  And right there.  Thank

10 you so much.   We -- we see that -- that your firm

11 made a -- a number of program recommendations to the

12 Tennessee Valley Authority.

13                Would that be accurate?

14                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And some were

16 aimed at kind of administrative efficiencies, while

17 others were aimed at energy efficiency opportunities,

18 agreed?

19                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And that would've

21 been part of the service that you offered to this

22 particular client?

23                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes, that's what

24 their RFP required.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yeah.  And just
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1 to go to page 98 of this same document, this same

2 excerpt, you'll agree with me -- excuse me, I misspoke

3 -- page 99.  You'll agree with me that another service

4 that you provided to the TVA was a -- just a -- a

5 simple comparison summary of -- of different energy

6 efficiency studies and what they were projecting in

7 terms of achievable high, achievable low, or what oth

8 -- might other -- in other places be called maximum

9 agival -- achievable potential, or reasonable

10 achievable potential.

11                Would that be fair?

12                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   In terms of your

14 examination of demand response potential, would I be

15 correct in suggesting to you that you did not

16 undertake such a study for Manitoba Hydro?

17                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   You spoke of this

19 yesterday, Ms. Rohmund, and it would be accurate to

20 say that for many of your clients, as part of your DSM

21 potential analysis, you develop a baseline projection?

22                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   That is correct.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   For most of them?

24                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   For most of them.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you had a --
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1 a brief discussion, actually, with My Friend Mr.

2 Hombach this morning about what you do for commercial,

3 but I just want to follow up on it a little bit.  I

4 believe your evidence is that you use an end-use

5 model, with growth being driven by floor space.

6                Is that fair enough?

7                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And of course, as

9 you spoke of today, an -- another option would be an

10 econometric approach?

11                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Another approach

12 to developing the load forecast would be to use an

13 econometric approach, yes.

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   In your

15 experience, what is the strength of the end-use model

16 as compared to an ec -- econometric model for this

17 type of customer?

18                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   The end-use model

19 explicitly captures the relationship between customer

20 energy use and the space that it occupies, as opposed

21 to focussing on the number of customers, which can

22 vary in any particular segment.  And the end-use

23 approach allows you to characterize and explain how --

24 in detail how things are changing over time.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  In your
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1 experience, are you aware of circumstances where, for

2 this particular customer type, econometric models have

3 struggled to pick up developments in -- in energy

4 efficiency and -- and in codes and standards?

5                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   The econometric

6 models have a pro -- have a hard time picking up --

7 I'm struggling for the term -- or out of the ordinary

8 changes in appliance standards in particular.  So if

9 there is -- if there have always been appliance

10 standards happening, and the -- over time, and they're

11 of roughly the same magnitude, then the econometric --

12 and they are planned to continue into the future, the

13 econometric model will do a good job of -- of

14 capturing those trends and projecting them into the

15 future.  If there is an upswing in activity in codes

16 and standards, then the -- the econometric model

17 doesn't have the basis for projecting those into the

18 future.

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Thank you.

20 Would -- would that observation extend to residential

21 customers as well?

22                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I wonder if we

24 could turn, actually, to Tab 10 and -- which is your

25 report for Manitoba Hydro, and page 73.  That's
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1 perfect right there.  Thank you.

2                In your -- you did develop a baseline

3 projection to assist your potential study with regard

4 to Manitoba Hydro, agreed?

5                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And the -- the

7 model that you used is the no doubt trademarked and

8 world famous LoadMAP model.

9                Would that be accurate?

10                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   World famous

11 LoadMAP model.

12                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   The best model

13 ever invented?

14                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   A good model for

15 this purpose.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And that at -- at

17 Table 2-13, you highlight the data needs for the

18 baseline pro -- projection for LoadMAP, agreed?

19                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And directing

21 your atten -- attention to the second column, fourth

22 row, the bottom row, under 'Utilization Model

23 Parameters', would I be correct in -- in supposing

24 that in developing your baseline focussed fo --

25 forecasts, you employed some price elasticity
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1 estimates?

2                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

3                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Can you give us a

4 sense -- I'm going to have a few questions about this,

5 just about the -- how it's used in the model.  Would

6 you use the same elasticity estimate for each class of

7 customers, or would you use different estimates?

8                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   They're --

9 they're different by class.  So the residential

10 elasticities are typically different than the

11 commercial.

12                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And are you able

13 to share the -- what was actually used in the model

14 with regard to Manitoba Hydro?

15                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   I believe it's in

16 the report.

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I missed it.  I

18 apologize.

19                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Somewhere we...

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   We -- we've -- we

24 have submitted it.  It's just a matter of putting our

25 fingers on it.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And --

2 well, wh -- while you're -- while you're looking, I'll

3 -- or while Ms. Morrison is looking, I'll try and kill

4 some time with some no doubt incisive questions.

5                Or do you want to -- do you want to

6 take a look -- moment and just look?

7                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   It's fine.  Go

8 ahead.

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Would the -- in

10 terms of the relative elasticities between residential

11 and -- and other sectors, which -- which would you --

12 who would have the -- be more elastic?

13                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   So I'm going to

14 wait until I see the numbers --

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

16                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   -- to answer

17 that.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I think we'll

19 just...

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   What I -- what I

24 could do, because I'm -- is I'll set those questions

25 aside and I'll ask My Friend, Ms. Menzies, to bring
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1 them back to my attention, and then we'll come back to

2 them a bit later.  Oh, found it.

3

4                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

5

6                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Mr. Williams, I

7 believe the price elasticity information that was used

8 in the Demand-side Management Potential Study is

9 located at Manitoba Hydro's response to GAC/CA-MH-II-

10 004.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Ms. Morrison,

12 thank you.  Could -- just for the purposes of our

13 conversation, are -- are -- can we get a -- a brief

14 highlight of -- of what -- what they were?

15                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Okay.  So we have

16 elasticities.  The -- the primary elasticity we have

17 is the price elasticity, and we have it for each

18 sector and for each fuel, and the residential price

19 elasticity is minus 15.1 percent for all end uses

20 except appliances, which is seven (7) -- minus seven

21 point six (7.6).

22                The commercial and industrial

23 electricity price elasticities are minus 10 percent

24 across all end uses except refrigeration, which is a

25 minus .5 percent.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Thank you.  And -

2 - and in terms of your elasticity estimates, are they

3 generic to -- to all surveys they -- that you do?

4                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   So these

5 parameters are very hard to come by.  So we use the

6 parameters that were used by the Electric Power

7 Research Institute models, the end -- their end-use

8 models, which were developed in the 1980s.  And I

9 borrowed those parameters.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And would

11 you use the same parameters for Manitoba, let's say,

12 if you were -- as compared to Illinois, for example?

13                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   We do.

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

15                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   We -- unless the

16 Utility has done a price elasticity study, we will use

17 -- we will fill the gap with this information.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Thank you.

19                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Let me -- let me

20 amend that.  Unless the Utility has done a price

21 elasticity study or they refer to some other study

22 that they want us to use instead.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And, for

24 example, just for Illinois, would you have used these

25 same parameters, or would you have -- and if you can't
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1 remember, that's fine.  I'm just...

2                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   I cannot

3 remember.

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And how

5 common would it be to use a utility parameter for

6 elasticity?

7                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   It's unusual.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

9                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Usually we would

10 -- we rely on these.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   This is a -- a

12 small point that we just -- just a -- a typographical

13 correction that would -- would assist my client.  If

14 you could turn to page 78 of -- of the document, and

15 down the page, right to the bottom of that page.  Oh,

16 page 78, still under Tab 10.

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And right to the

21 bottom of that page.  Thank you.  Right there.  Thank

22 you.  The last sentence reads, and we're going to read

23 it in pieces, but:

24                   "Overall residential use increases

25                   from five hundred and ninety (590),
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1                   [a lot of 'M's] to five hundred and

2                   fifty-one (551) MM."

3                And I would suggest to you that you

4 meant to transpose that, with the five fifty-one (551)

5 being for the 2010/'11 year and the five ninety (590)

6 being for the 2031/'32 year.

7                Would that be right?

8                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   No.

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Oh.

10                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Actually, it is -

11 - Figure 4-6 is on the following page of our report.

12                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Okay.

13                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   And there is a

14 table --

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Oh.

16                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   -- also.  It's a

17 few pages back.  But the correct -- the correct

18 numbers are five hundred and ninety (590) in 2010/'11,

19 so that number is correct.  And it's five hundred and

20 ninety-eight (598) instead of five fifty-one (551).

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

22                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   So that is, in

23 fact, an increase of 1 percent and an average growth

24 of a positive 0.1 percent.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   So, in essence,
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1 you're going from five hundred and ninety (590) to

2 five ninety-eight (598), an increase of 1 percent, for

3 an average growth of zero point one (0.1) per year,

4 correct?

5                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Thank you

7 for that.  Just two (2) pages back, to page 76.  And,

8 Ms. Rohmund, if you have the paper -- oh, you -- you

9 have the paper version as well.  So on -- on the

10 electronic version I'm going to ask you to stay on

11 page 76.  On the paper version, if you can move back

12 to page 64.  And this is, again, something that you

13 may have corrected in -- in an Information Response.

14                And just so we're clear here, at page

15 76, that's from the most recent report?  That's the

16 revised report from November of -- of 2013.  And the

17 page from -- at page 64 is from your September report.

18 And I just wanted to understand the basis for the

19 revision, Ms. Rohmund.

20                Are you with me so far?

21                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes, I'm

22 following.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   So, I have to

2 explain a little bit about how the model works in

3 order to explain what change.  So the -- one (1) of

4 the inputs in the forecast is -- is purchase shares.

5 What will people do -- what will they purchase?  Among

6 all deficiency options they have, what will they

7 purchase under the baseline scenario?  And then there

8 is subsequently purchase shares associated with the

9 levels of potential.

10                And in the -- on page 64 are the

11 results that we had developed originally in

12 consultation with Manitoba Hydro.  And through the

13 process of responding to questions, we realized that

14 there was a misunderstanding about how those purchase

15 shares are used in the model, and particularly in

16 indoor lighting.

17                And we -- the August results had too

18 much high-efficiency lighting being purchased in the

19 baseline, when in fact that would have happened

20 probably through programs.  So it was incorrectly

21 categorized.  Those -- those purchases were put in the

22 wrong place.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And I

24 guess the purpose of my question was to understand

25 whether it was a transcription error, or a -- a
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1 methodology change, or in this case you're suggesting

2 to me it was a -- a misunderstanding of an input that

3 was corrected for the November revision?

4                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Kuczek, have

9 you missed me?  You're declining on -- to answer on

10 the grounds it may tend to incriminate yourself, sir?

11                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I smiled when I

12 seen you coming to work in the morning.  We were

13 walking down the street, so.

14

15 CONTINUED BY MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Kuczek, I'm

17 going to re -- I -- I think it's for you, I'm

18 referring you the Hy -- an excerpt from Hydro's

19 rebuttal evidence, or maybe Ms. Morrison, actually.

20                It's one of -- I know Ms. Morrison

21 misses me though, so -- right?

22                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I do miss you.  I

23 enjoy spending time with you, Byron.  Just under

24 different circumstances.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And I apologize,
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1 Mr. Kuczek, I -- I just saw you not paying attention

2 to me, so I had to...

3                So I  -- I want to refer you to Tab 4

4 of the CAC book of documents, page 19.  And -- and

5 again, if you want to keep your -- your hand -- we

6 have the right page there.  I don't think we need

7 colour.  It's fine like that.  Thank you.

8                And if we could go -- go down the page

9 a little bit.  Okay.  That's good for right now.  And

10 we'll have to scroll down a little bit farther, but

11 not yet.  And then if on your paper version you could

12 keep your finger on the very last tab, the last page,

13 so page 164, Ms. Morrison.  Pag -- the very last page.

14 It should be of the -- the document.

15                And on -- this is a -- an excerpt,

16 you'll agree with me, from your rebuttal evidence,

17 correct?

18                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And what you've

20 done here is presented a -- a figure to illustrate the

21 ten (10) year annual percentage gross -- growth rate

22 of winter demand, agreed?

23                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And this figure

25 reproduces something that was presented in your -- in
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1 the business case of Manitoba Hydro, the NFAT case.

2 Table 3.1, I believe.

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And it was drawn

5 from the 2012 long-term reliability assessment of N-E-

6 R-C, or NERC?

7                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And -- and, Ms.

9 Morrison, you were aware that there is a NERC 2013

10 long-term reliability assessment that was published in

11 December of 2013?

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.  Our resource

13 planning group is aware that there is a '13 version

14 ava -- available.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And if we

16 could scroll down the page just a -- a little bit, and

17 then we'll scroll back up in a second, and if we learn

18 -- look at, for example, on line 13 of -- of this, you

19 have the -- from the 2012 data, you're presenting a --

20 a British Columbia growth rate of winter demand at 1.3

21 percent over that ten (10) year annu -- period?

22                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And if we were to

24 flip to page 164 to the 2013, the more recent survey -

25 - we don't need to turn there, repor -- brilliant PUB
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1 staff --

2                MS. LOIS MORRISON:  M-hm.

3                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   -- we would see

4 that for BC it would be 0.78 percent is the most

5 recent figure?

6                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.  The most

7 recent report reports 0.78 percent.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And maybe if we

9 could just look at the figure to the left-hand side at

10 about -- just above the 1.5 percent, you'll see MISO,

11 M-I-S-O.

12                Do you see that, Ms. Morrison?

13                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, I do, thank

14 you.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And will you

16 accept, subject to check, that the ten (10) year

17 annual growth rate of winter demand as reported in

18 2012 for MISO was 1.62 percent?

19                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, subject to

20 check.

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And if we were to

22 -- again, if you would accept, subject to check, or I

23 can put you there if we flip back to page 164, it

24 would be 0.76 percent, agreed?

25                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And just using a

2 couple of those examples, we can agree that there --

3 or you will agree with me that there are some changes

4 between the 2013 report and the 2012 report.

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, I would agree

6 there are some changes between the report between 2012

7 and 2013.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And I wonder if I

9 could ask Manitoba Hydro to undertake to redo this

10 figure on page 5 of its rebuttal evidence, and also to

11 amend the language of the accompanying paragraphs to -

12 - to incorporate the more recent 2013 NERC re --

13 reliability study.

14                Would you undertake to do that?

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, we can do

16 that.  Yes, that's an undertaking by -- by Manitoba

17 Hydro to reproduce the chart on page 5 of Manitoba

18 Hydro's rebuttal, along with the accompanying text.

19

20 --- UNDERTAKING NO. 16:    Manitoba Hydro to

21                             reproduce chart of page 5

22                             of Manitoba Hydro's

23                             rebuttal, along with

24                             accompanying text, to

25                             incorporate 2013 NERC
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1                             reliability study

2

3                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And, Mr. Chair,

4 there's another exhibit with the kind consent of My

5 Friend, Ms. Boyd, that I'd like to introduce.  I -- I

6 neglected to distribute it.  Manitoba Hydro -- I think

7 just Ms. Morrison will -- will need it.  And if we

8 could provide it to the Board, it is an excerpt, one

9 (1) additional page, from the 2012 NERC reliability

10 assessment and one (1) from the 2013, and I apologize

11 for not distributing it -- this earlier.

12

13 --- EXHIBIT NO. CAC-45-2:  One (1) page excerpt from

14                             NERC 2012 and 2013

15                             reliability assessment

16

17 CONTINUED BY MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And, Mr.

19 Simonsen, just be -- because I -- we've neglected -- I

20 think I've neglected to make enough copies, if I could

21 just get you to -- to turn to the very last page of

22 that?  Yeah.

23                And Ms. Morrison, you'll agree with --

24 with me first of all that this is an excerpt from the

25 2013 long-term reliability assessment of NERC?  I'm
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1 sorry, do you have it?

2                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, I just wanted

3 to check that I had the right title page to the right

4 page that you were referencing.

5                It does appear to be a -- an excerpt

6 from the 2013 long-term reliability assessment.

7                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And you'll

8 accept that, subject to check?

9                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And in

11 terms of winter demand, what this tells us is that the

12 winter demand growth rate has steadily declined since

13 2003.

14                Would that be a fair assessment?  Maybe

15 a little blip in 2012, but...

16                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   For the -- the

17 area served by NERC, yes.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Thank --

19 thank you for that, Ms. Morrison.

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Ms. Rohmund, back

24 to you.  And for the -- the generous PUB staff, Tab

25 12, page 85.
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Ms. Rohmund, I

4 always struggle with terminology, but just -- we --

5 can we agree that in the potential studies in the US

6 we often see, in terms of potential, the -- the four

7 (4) terms used: technical potential, economic

8 potential, maximum achiev -- achievable potential, and

9 real achievable potential?

10                Would that be fair?

11                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   There is

12 disagreement about maximum achievable and realistic

13 achievable in the industry and some organizations

14 refuse to use that terminology.  So, generally,

15 there's technical, economic, and some form of

16 achievable defined by the organization.

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Fair enough.

18 When I look at the Ener -- not ROC -- the EnerNOC

19 reports, I often see the terms 'maximum achievable'

20 and 'real achievable' employed, agreed?

21                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes, in the

22 studies you have here that is true.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And if we look at

24 -- and we'll -- just first of all, this is for

25 grounding.  This is a -- a excerpt from a -- a report
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1 you did for the Electrical Power Research Institute

2 that looked at efficiency and demand response programs

3 across the United States, agreed?

4                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And just

6 focussing -- scrolling down just a little bit more

7 towards the bottom of the definition for maximum

8 achievable potential, really the last two (2) lines.

9 A key element of the maximum achievable potential

10 analysis is a -- a -- the apply -- applying of market

11 acceptance rates, MARs, to the economic potential

12 savings for each measure.

13                Would that be fair?

14                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And if we would

16 distinguish that from how realistic achievable

17 potential, or RAP, is used in this particular study, I

18 would suggest to you that the RAP potential

19 examination takes into account potential barriers such

20 as market, financial, political, and regulatory

21 barriers, agreed?

22                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And as we

24 discussed with Illinois, one (1) -- one (1) of the

25 potential barriers is that utilities do not have
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1 unlimited budgets for energy efficiency and demand

2 response programs, agreed?

3                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Agreed.

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And so that would

5 be part of the -- the RAP analysis, generally?

6                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   The budget

7 constraints affect the marketing and implementation of

8 programs.  So yes, it is reflected in RAP.

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And while

10 the maximum achievable does take into account market

11 acceptance rates, RAP, or realistic achievable

12 potential, adds another factor in there, being the

13 program implementation factor, or PIF.

14                Would that be fair?

15                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And could you

17 explain what that -- that is meant -- what is meant by

18 that, just a little bit?

19                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   So it's -- the

20 program implementation factor is a label that we gave

21 to the -- the effect of real -- the real world, which

22 classifies as -- as is stated here:

23                   "Existing market, financial,

24                   political, and regulatory barriers

25                   that are likely to limit the amount
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1                   of savings that might be achieved."

2                So it's a -- it's another filter, let's

3 say, that constrains how much can actually be

4 achieved.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And as it's used

6 in this analysis, one (1) of those barriers may be

7 budgets for the particular utility?

8                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And that would be

10 -- if I were to go to your Missouri analysis, or your

11 Tennessee Valley Authority analysis, and I can assure

12 you I have --

13                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   M-hm.

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   -- I would see

15 for the -- the -- whether it's called 'low achievable

16 potential' or 'realistic achievable potential', that

17 same sit -- sort of reflection of budget constraints

18 is one (1) of the -- the factors considered amongst

19 the program implementation factor.

20                Would that be fair?

21                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   It can be,

22 although it is not always explicitly considered.  In

23 some cases, we -- we just know that the implementation

24 is not perfect, but it may not be tied directly to the

25 program budgets.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

2                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   In some cases, we

3 don't talk about budgets at all.

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yeah, and in --

5 in others you do?

6                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.

7                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  If you

8 could turn to Tab 10, page 74 -- Tab 10, page 74.

9 Thank you.  And if you could scroll down just a little

10 bit.  Keep going.  Let's put MARs at the top, but keep

11 it on the page.  Perfect.  Thank you.

12                Now, what we're looking at -- Tab 10,

13 page 74.  We're looking at an excerpt from your

14 November report to Manitoba Hydro, agreed?

15                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   It looks very

17 familiar.  You're nodding your head.  That -- you

18 don't have to answer that one.

19                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And in terms of

21 adopting market potential, the -- I'm going to call it

22 the MARs analysis, M-A-R-S -- where you started with

23 were the ramp rates from the Northwest Power &

24 Conservation Council 6 Plan, agreed?

25                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And the NWPCC are

2 recognized as -- as leaders in North America.

3                Would that be fair?

4                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And would you

6 agree with me that their target for maximum achiev --

7 achievable potential would tend to be roughly 85

8 percent of economic potential?  You'll see that in the

9 NWPCC literature.

10                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   The -- for non-

11 lost opportunity measures, which are not equipment

12 measures, other measures like programmable

13 thermostats, over a twenty (20) year time-frame, the

14 Council believes that 85 percent of the market can be

15 turned over to that measure.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

17                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Now, what you've

18 done at -- still let's stay at your market analysis.

19 And am I correct in suggesting again that market

20 potential is roughly analogous to -- to maximum

21 achievable potential?

22                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Same thing, just

24 different terminology?

25                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   So you started

2 with the ramp rates or the poten -- your potential

3 adoption rates started at the NWPCC, and then they

4 were adjusted based upon discussions with Manitoba

5 Hydro.

6                Would that be fair?

7                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   So this is still

9 at the market potential rate?

10                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And,

12 directionally, can you give us some insight in -- in

13 terms of whether the market potential adoption rates

14 were adjusted up or down?

15                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   I believe they

16 went both ways.

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Both ways.  In

18 aggregate, do you have a sense --

19                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Some mea -- some

20 measures would have gone up, and some would have gone

21 down.  And there's also the issue of when, so when

22 during the -- 'cause they're -- the council has ramp

23 rates, meaning they ramp up over time, so it's very

24 possible that some measures would have started at a

25 higher level in the Manitoba study, or lower,
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1 depending on the measure.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

3                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   And that's

4 typical for what we do with our clients.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  So,

6 directionally, in totality, do you have any sense of,

7 still staying at the market potential, whether the

8 overall effect would be analogous to the NWPCC, or

9 whether it be higher or lower in terms of the expected

10 market potential adoption rates?

11                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   As I recall it's

12 about the same.

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   About the same.

14                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   I would have to

15 look to confirm.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Ms.

17 Rohmund, if -- if you do look and you reach a

18 different conclusion, I'll ask you to come back.  I'm

19 not asking for an undertaking, but just if you -- if

20 you, upon reflection, if your answer's the same that's

21 great.

22                Now -- and -- and then we get down to

23 the achievable potential.  And as I understand it, the

24 -- the market potential are then -- there's a sec --

25 second stage of -- of adjustment for PIFs, or program
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1 implementation factors.

2                Would that be accurate?

3                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And in some cases

5 in going from market to achievable for your study,

6 they would have been decreased by 40 percent, agreed?

7                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   The -- looking at

8 the overall results, if that was the difference, then

9 overall that would have been the outcome of those

10 changes.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Fair

12 enough.  And in -- in other cases, they might have

13 been -- the overall results might have been due to the

14 pro -- the PIFs would have been 90 percent lower?

15                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yeah, it could be

16 that they were adjusted down substantially compared to

17 what the Northwest Power Conservation Council says.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

19                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   And I should note

20 the -- the council does not administer programs.  They

21 are a planning agency.

22                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Fair enough.  I'm

23 just trying to understand the -- the process.

24                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Right.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And decrementing,
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1 it's a word that I'm not familiar with, but that --

2 does that mean reducing?

3                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes, decreasing.

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Now, we had a

5 discussion about budget constraints previously.  And -

6 - and you said in some cases they were expressed.  In

7 other cases they're just not really there.  I -- I

8 didn't see that budget constraint discussion in the

9 Manitoba Hydro Realistic Achievable Plan.

10                I wonder if you could just elaborate on

11 -- on --

12                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   There -- there is

13 no discussion of budgets in our report, and we did not

14 -- we did not have a discussion of budgets with

15 Manitoba Hydro, so we did not incorporate any

16 constraints.

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Now, just

18 going back to the term 'market potential', is -- is

19 that a -- a term that you use in -- in other studies,

20 your firm does?

21                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   We use labels,

22 and sometimes there's quite lively argument around the

23 -- what labels we -- we will use in the report.  But

24 it is -- it is typical for our clients to have a

25 preference for one (1) set of terminology or another
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1 to describe the achievable potential.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   That's fair

3 enough.  I'm just -- from the reports of yours I've

4 read I've not seen that term used before.

5                Have you used it in other reports?

6                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   I don't recall.

7 I -- I wouldn't be surprised, though.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

9                THE CHAIRPERSON:   If you were to apply

10 the budget constraint, it would have the effect of --

11 of increasing the value of the program implementation

12 factor, wouldn't it?  In other words, if you -- if you

13 say that there's only a limited budget available to --

14 to implement a measure, that would have the effect of

15 reducing the achievable potential?

16                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   It -- it all

17 depends on what the cost is associated with what we

18 have -- the estimates we've developed so far.  So if -

19 - if the cost associated with realistic achievable

20 potential -- and let me add that when we developed the

21 -- did the project, we didn't factor in any program

22 implementation costs.  It was just measure costs.

23                But if the cost of the -- of the

24 delivering those savings that we estimated was more

25 than the available budget, then the estimate would
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1 have been reduced; if we had had that constraint.

2                THE CHAIRPERSON:   But the budget

3 constraint in this case is only from the Utility

4 perspective?

5                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct.

6

7                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

8

9 CONTINUED BY MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Ms. Rohmund, am I

11 correct in presuming that utilities go to external

12 experts like yourself to perform DSM potential

13 studies, because they're seeking a fresh independent

14 look in order to stay current with marketplace

15 opportunities?

16                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   That is one (1)

17 of the reasons that they go to external providers.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And in your

19 experience, would one (1) reason for a -- a utility to

20 do a TS -- DSM potential study be if there was a major

21 change in their energy efficiency obje -- objective or

22 target?

23                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   That's -- yes,

24 that's one (1) reason that utilities might do it.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And thank you.
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1 That wasn't a very well asked question, so thanks for

2 interpreting for me.

3                And another reason they might engage in

4 a DSM potential study would be if there was a big

5 change taking place in the DSM marketplace, agreed?

6                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   That would be

7 another reason to do a potential study.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Now, I thought I

9 heard you engaging in some wishful thinking yesterday

10 that companies -- or utilities would do them every one

11 (1) or two (2) years, but would standard practice

12 suggest that you -- let me rephrase that.  Would your

13 recommended practice be that utilities engage in these

14 type of studies every five (5) or six (6) years?

15                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Well, the self-

16 serving consultant would like them to do it more

17 often.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I want -- I want

19 you to take off that financial interest hat and just

20 be a public interest -- you can join our side for a --

21 for a second.

22                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   I think that

23 performing energy efficiency planning, not necessarily

24 a potential study, but considering plans, should be

25 done on a reg -- a regular basis, which I would say is
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1 at one (1) to three (3) years.  Often times the

2 program cycles in the US are three (3) year program

3 cycles.  And those cycles are -- the plans are -- are

4 revisited every three (3) years.  Sometimes that

5 entails a potential study and sometimes it doesn't.

6                Oftentimes, utilities will also revise

7 their plans if they're have -- particularly if they're

8 having a hard time meeting them, they will seek to

9 revise their plans and explain what the challenges

10 are.  But I think it is good practice, if you are

11 running DSM programs, to do planning of some form on

12 an ongoing basis.

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Thank you for

14 that.  Mr. Kuczek, and -- and I'm going to be

15 referring you to page 80 of your PowerPoint.  I don't

16 think we need to put it up on the page, because I -- I

17 think we'll still be working through the CAC book, but

18 if -- if you had a paper version at hand.

19

20                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

21

22                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Page 80.

23

24                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

25
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And, Mr. Kuczek,

2 my client isn't able to be here today, but before I

3 ask you any more questions, she did wish me to express

4 her appreciation to Hydro for this -- this analysis.

5 Clearly, our client would have liked it sooner, but

6 they are very appreciative of it.  So thank you.

7                In your discussion of the -- you'll see

8 on this page, Mr. Kuczek, the green line, proceeding

9 up and to the right, is described as level 1, agreed?

10                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And my

12 understanding of your evidence yesterday was that, in

13 part, level 1 includes the opportunities flowing from

14 three (3) relatively new programs: LED, geothermal,

15 and roadway lighting.

16                That was a -- a piece of it?

17                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And am I also

19 correct in suggesting that, in part, the opportunities

20 flowing from level 1 flowed from taking advantage and

21 rejigging existing programming, whether through

22 extending their duration or looking at different

23 incentives?

24                Would that be fair, sir?

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Extending for sure.
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1 And incentives is a component of some of the changes.

2 And -- and there will be other program design changes

3 within that, as well.  But generally speaking, that's

4 correct.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And amongst those

6 other program design changes, would financing changes

7 be another of those opportunities, sir?

8                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   We...

9

10                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

11

12                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   We -- we introduced

13 the commercial PAYS financing program after the 2013

14 plan, I believe, was released.  So that'd be the only

15 change.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And that's the

17 commercial PAYS program, Mr. Kuczek?

18                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And if we look at

20 the -- I'm going to call it 'brown', but I'm -- line -

21 - that's the level 2 line, Mr. Kuczek.  And you can

22 correct me if it's red.

23                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes, it's red.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And that

25 involves other opportunities in -- opportunities
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1 including load displacement and your fuel choice init

2 -- educational initiative, as well?

3                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   And -- and as well

4 as the energy conservation initiative.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yeah.  I don't

6 think my client wanted me to mention that one, Mr.

7 Kuczek.  But, no, go ahead.

8                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I should clarify

9 that the -- the fuel choice initiative that's included

10 in here is incremental to the heating education

11 campaign that we spoke to earlier.

12                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Thank you

13 for that clarification.

14                And, Mr. Kuczek, if I understand your

15 evidence from yesterday, in terms of the rejigging

16 analysis related to level 1, the Corporation undertook

17 a similar exercise around the time of the '07 or '08

18 GRA, but it -- it wasn't as positive at that time?

19                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I believe what I

20 said was -- and I don't know the specific year, but I

21 tried to come up with -- and -- and working with

22 staff, with coming up with a -- an option that we --

23 could be assessed that was incremental to our program.

24                So it wasn't looking at new programs.

25 It was just looking at -- well, it would have been,
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1 but generally speaking, it'd be the existing programs

2 that, What more can you do?  And I wanted to come up

3 with an incremental option and assess the value of

4 that in terms of the economics and whether it was

5 worth doing.  When we did that -- and it's very hard

6 to do, but the results were for the -- most of the

7 programs, if not all, that they were just really

8 uneconomic, so we didn't pursue that.

9                Now -- so -- but we were successful

10 this time in achieving that.  Why we were successful?

11 Part of it was extending the programs, as I mentioned

12 before, and so that's very easy to do.  And staff are

13 more insightful today, because the -- the end-date was

14 much closer than it was last time.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Thank you.  And

16 did I hear you right yesterday, the -- the first

17 effort was around '07 or '08?

18                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   It's somewhere

19 between 2003 and 2010.  I -- I'm just guessing it was

20 around there --

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

22                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   -- but it certainly

23 wasn't 2010, '09, and it was after the '04 period.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  We were

25 both much younger then, sir.  You're nodding your
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1 head?

2                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

3                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   When was -- in

4 terms of the more successful recent level 1 exercise,

5 when was the instruction given to staff to undertake

6 that, Mr. Kuczek?

7                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   We initiated that

8 in the fall to -- well, I guess I have to backtrack.

9 We were -- we're updating our programs every year, and

10 this year we made the effort to come up with an option

11 again.  And so sometime during the fall, I guess it

12 would be, that -- yeah, okay, right after the marked

13 potential study was finalized.

14                But it is a difficult process for the

15 program designers to do, and -- and they did come up

16 with some numbers.  But even when they came up with

17 those numbers we still have to sit down and kind of

18 like challenge them, and ask them questions.  And --

19 and giving one (1) example, the insulation program, I

20 looked at the metrics and went right back to the

21 person that was responsible for that program and I

22 challenged them.  And I says, Why can't you do more?

23 You know, and I have the supe -- supervisor

24 responsible for the commercial programs at one point

25 in my office, and I went through all the programs
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1 asking the same thing:  Like, what -- what -- can't

2 you do more on these things?

3                So -- you know, that's the kind of

4 process that took place.  And -- and when they came up

5 with -- what we did is we told them to come up with a

6 one (1) times -- two (2) times and then the four (4)

7 times to see what they could come up with, and then

8 they came up with some scenarios.  And some of them

9 didn't even make sense, because of the four (4) times

10 I looked at them and I said:  Well, jeez, that's -- it

11 might be four (4) times, but it's economics.  Why

12 don't you push it into what I refer to as level 2?

13                So that's -- that's where we start to

14 rejig things and ask staff to modify them, and...

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And similar --

16 and thank you for that -- that helpful answer.  In

17 terms of the level 2 exercise, was it conducted

18 parallel to the level 1, timewise?

19                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Concurrent --

20 concurrently.

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Chair, noting

22 the time, I'm proceeding quite nicely.  I'm not saying

23 from your perspective, but from my perspective

24 anyways.  And I -- I certainly would expect to be done

25 -- I don't want to be a -- I'm going to say within
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1 forty-five (45) minutes to fifty (50) minutes, but

2 roughly in that range when we resume.

3                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  I would

4 suggest that we recess now for one (1) hour and we'll

5 return to the cross-examination by Mr. Williams after

6 lunch.

7

8 --- Upon recessing at 12:00 p.m.

9 --- Upon resuming at 1:03 p.m.

10

11                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I'd like to resume

12 the proceedings.  Good afternoon, everyone.  We have

13 some administrative matters to attend to?

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yes, we do, Mr.

15 Chairman.  Thank you.  There -- there's two (2)

16 administrative matters.  First of all, I'd like to

17 advise the members of the public and everybody else

18 participating in this hearing that tomorrow there's

19 going to be a closed in-camera session dealing with

20 commercially sensitive information.

21                The terms of reference that were issued

22 to the Public Utilities Board for this hearing

23 envision that this is going to be a transparent

24 process, certainly as transparent as possible.  But

25 they also recognize that there is some information
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1 going to be discussed, the public disclosure of which

2 could harm Manitoba Hydro's competitive position or

3 the competitive position of its contractual

4 counterparties in the United States.

5                To that extent, the terms of reference

6 envision that the Board has the ability to review

7 certain documentation and hear certain testimony in

8 confidence.  Collectively, that documentation is

9 referred to as CSI, or commercially sensitive

10 information.  And while it's not in the schedule for

11 this particular Manitoba Hydro panel dealing with load

12 forecast and DSM, there will be a session

13 approximately half an hour to forty-five (45) minutes

14 in duration that's going to be closed off to the

15 public at the end of the day tomorrow afternoon.

16                Currently I would anticipate, Mr.

17 Chairman, that that would start around three o'clock

18 or 3:30.  At that point, I -- I would ask that members

19 of the public be excused from the hearing room and the

20 doors would be locked, and transcripts of that

21 information are not going to be made available.

22                There will also be CSI sessions for

23 other hearing panels.  Those will be longer in

24 duration.  Generally for the remaining Hydro panels,

25 either a full day or a half day has been set aside to
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1 deal with CSI.  Those are marked on the NFAT hearing

2 schedule that's available on the Board's website, as

3 well as at the back of this room.

4                The schedule is going to be updated

5 today, just to reflect that the CSI session will take

6 place tomorrow.  And I just wanted to make sure that

7 members of the public are aware of it.

8                Now, the second administrative matter

9 is that I understand Manitoba Hydro has some

10 information available by way of answers to

11 undertakings, and perhaps I'll ask Ms. Ramage to

12 address this.

13                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Thank you, Mr.

14 Hombach.  I am back.  Ms. Boyd had an appointment.

15 Don't be disappointed.  She'll be back.  But for the -

16 - at least the first part of the afternoon I will

17 handle the legal duties for this panel.

18                This morning Mr. Wojczynski spoke to

19 some of the information that's going to be forthcoming

20 regarding our DSM analysis.  And while not a formal

21 undertooking -- taking, I believe he advised the Board

22 he would get that to the Board as quickly as possible,

23 and as it progresses.  And I believe he has some of

24 that information available and was going to speak to

25 it right now.
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1                It has been distributed in the room as

2 preliminary indications of potential future changes in

3 the Keeyask in-service date.  And we've confirmed with

4 Mr. Simonsen that should be marked as Manitoba Hydro

5 Exhibit 89.

6

7 --- EXHIBIT NO. MH-89:     Preliminary indications of

8                             potential future changes

9                             in the Keeyask in-service

10                             date

11

12                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Good afternoon.

13 As I'd indicated this morning, Manitoba Hydro

14 appreciates the challenge -- the addition -- this

15 process is already challenging, and the additional

16 challenge that's there for this -- this panel and for

17 everybody else given that we're -- Manitoba Hydro is

18 bringing forth new information as it becomes

19 available, the information that is of, you know, quite

20 significance in its importance.

21                So we're trying to provide what we can

22 as early as we can, and what, provided here, is this -

23 - this three (3) page handout, is -- if we can start

24 on the first page, we don't have it on the screens,

25 but I think everybody has a hard copy.  The first page
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1 is called 'Load Forecast Potential Adjustments'.

2                And then what this is, is from Mr.

3 Kuczek presented yesterday in his presentation,

4 Manitoba Hydro's current or best information on how fu

5 -- the future forecasts might be adjusted compared to

6 the current forecast, recognizing there'll always be

7 ups and downs.  But the ones we're aware of are at

8 this point and time.

9                So the -- the first two (2) columns are

10 exactly what Mr. Kuczek had presented.  The third

11 column was that some of those impacts that were

12 provided in the second column are at southern

13 generation, some are at the north.  So they were

14 adjusted by the amount of losses to bring them back to

15 a common basis, just like in -- in the load forecast

16 where the load forecast includes the domestic losses.

17 And then the fourth column is the -- those change

18 items, but having all referenced to the same point as

19 if -- as it would be in the load forecast.

20                And so what we're saying is, if the --

21 the two (2) pipelines that are -- being under, that

22 are proposed and being actively pursued right now, if

23 they proceed, the thinking was they'd be in place by

24 2019.  We're assuming that, that amount doesn't change

25 from that point.
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1                Secondly, codes and standards, is it

2 would be reduction rather than an increase; price

3 elasticity, fuel choice, those are the numbers that

4 Mr. Kuczek had spoken of.

5                When you add those all together, it

6 adds up to a 914 gigawatt hour load increase.  And

7 that's using the 5 -- 500 gigawatt hour price

8 elasticity reduction.  It would be 814 gigawatt hours

9 if we use the upper end of the price elasticity range.

10                So out in the time frame of '23 to

11 2030, around there, the load growth, once you factor

12 in the new DSM, something just under 400 gigawatt

13 hours per year.  So the 914 gigawatt hours, is

14 something like a two (2) to three (3) year load growth

15 increase, everything else being equal.

16                So if we turn the page, the second

17 input into the -- the conclusion of this information

18 is if you look at the four (4) levels of DSM that you

19 have heard about the last few days and was in the

20 rebuttal, I -- and nothing else changes.  So using the

21 2013 reference load forecast, no new exports.  If,

22 with the base DSM -- and this is what is in Chapter 12

23 of the submission, and you end up with a two ho -- '23

24 Keeyask in-service date.

25                If you go to NFAT, DSM Level 1, then
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1 it's 20 -- it's pushed back five (5) years, to 2028.

2 You go to DSM level 2, it's 2031.  And finally, DSM

3 level 3, it's 2033.  But that's if there's no other

4 changes.  And if you go to the last page, what we did

5 in here was -- first of all, let me start off with the

6 top of the overhead.  What did we assume in this

7 submission?

8                We assumed that Keeyask would be

9 advanced for the export sales by three (3) to four (4)

10 years at base load growth.  And you've -- you know,

11 we've already mentioned that just now, that that's

12 based on a 2023.  We also assessed what would happen

13 under low load growth.  We did sensitivities with

14 that.  And that case there was a nine (9) year advance

15 until Keeyask.

16                Then we also did another sensitivity in

17 the submission, where we worked with base load growth,

18 but a four (4) times DSM situation.  And in that case

19 the Keeyask advancement was eleven (11) years.  So

20 those are the kind of numbers that are already in the

21 submission.

22                Below that, what might be the kind of

23 incen -- in numbers we'd be looking at down the road,

24 as the new information unfolds itself.  First of all,

25 we said that DSM Level 3 was clearly non-economic in
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1 the work we had done, and you'll see that next week.

2                So if you assume NFAT DSM Level 2, that

3 would be a 2031 in-service date for Keeyask.  We had

4 also heard -- and that likely they wouldn't be doing

5 all of DSM-2, but that hasn't been determined and

6 that's part of the ongoing work that'll have to

7 happen.

8                So the assumption was that would be one

9 (1) to two (2) years less, so that would bring Keeyask

10 '29 to -- or '30.  And then if you add in the stuff

11 from the first overhead, where we have the pipeline

12 load and those other adjustments to the load forecast,

13 then the range becomes 2026 to 2028.

14                And if you want, I can go into more

15 detail how that was calculated, but it's -- it's a

16 mathematical combination of the first overhead, with

17 the DSM-2 reduced level.

18                With that, if you -- given the '26 to

19 '28 range, that would result in a seven (7) to nine

20 (9) year advance into Keeyask, to bring it to 2019.

21 There's a possibility Keeyask will -- will end up

22 being delayed to 2020.  If that happens, the -- the

23 advancement would be six (6) to eight (8) years.

24                So if you take all of those ranges and

25 put them together, at this point, with the future
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1 changes that we know about that are in the pipe --

2 and, of course, we don't know for sure what they're

3 all going to be, but if you just take our best

4 information today, the Keeyask advancement would

5 likely be from si -- ranging from six (6) to nine (9)

6 years from the -- the need date just for domestic

7 supply to the sales package we're looking at.

8                So that -- that is the -- the best

9 information we have on that at this time.  Thank you.

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Chairman, if I

14 just very briefly may.  Mr. Wojczynksi, you indicated

15 that there are supporting schedules that Manitoba

16 Hydro has available, the detailed numbers to get to

17 these deferral prospects that are indicated and the

18 exhibits that was just circulated.

19                Are you prepared to file those on the

20 record with the Board --

21                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yeah, they're --

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   -- so that those

23 can be reviewed?

24                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yeah.  It's on.

25 So there would be -- well, what we can provide, I
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1 don't -- I certainly don't have here right now, and

2 they would have to put in a format that, would be use

3 -- useful to other people, including here, are what we

4 call the capacity and energy tables that came up with

5 the in-service dates on the second overhead.

6                And so that -- that we can -- we

7 certainly will provide that.  And that's sort of the

8 same kind of documentation that's in the submission.

9 And the other documentation, well, they're -- that --

10 that is all the documentation there would be.  Thi --

11 this is the calculation here.  There -- there is no

12 other documentation.

13                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Now, you know, my

14 first reaction would be that the strategy in terms of

15 what you're proposing hasn't changed -- Keeyask to

16 proceed and the transmission line to proceed -- as per

17 what was submitted in the application.

18                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes, Mr. Chair,

19 that's correct, and panel members.  And I'd like to

20 remind you that this is what Mr. Thomson was referring

21 to in his address on Monday morning, that we -- these

22 aren't -- these are close to the numbers that we had

23 presented to the executive and the board.

24                There was some refinement based on

25 these -- these load growth adjustments.  But,
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1 essentially, it's the same information presented to

2 the executive committee and to the board last week,

3 where they reaffirmed that we should -- that they --

4 the plan was still favourable and we shou -- and --

5 and to proceed.

6                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Now, I would surmise

7 that the numbers are -- the financial numbers, the

8 accounting numbers, would be considerably different

9 given this kind of scenario than what we've seen to

10 date, or am I wrong?

11                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   That's -- that's

12 correct.  And -- and those numbers are -- are being

13 finalized and will be provided.  And I've asked the

14 people, Ms. Flynn and her staff and Ms. Carrier and

15 their sta -- her staff, to give an -- an indication as

16 to when they would -- that would be available.  And if

17 we can provide partial information, we will.

18                We just had a meeting at -- at 7:00

19 this morning to refine what the question is, and

20 they're -- I'm --I'm hopeful to have an answer this

21 afternoon sometime.  And -- and if that is the case,

22 I'll come back and -- and give that information.

23                But the preliminary indication is that

24 the economics of analyzing the different levels of DSM

25 and also the impact on the Preferred Plan, the
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1 keeyask-gas-750 plan, and the all-gas plan, that --

2 all of that would be available on -- on the economics

3 on Monday.  I -- I don't have any information as to

4 when the financials would be available, and that's

5 what they're trying to get a better handle on right

6 now.

7                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Now, that -- will --

8 will that financial exa -- analysis extend to the rate

9 projections?

10                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes, that would.

11 The -- the financial would be the same kind of

12 projections that are in the submission itself.

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Wojczynski --

14                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   I should add --

15 I'm sorry, I -- just -- I should add one (1) thing,

16 sorry.  That -- and the analysis we could -- we'd be

17 providing on Friday would be -- sorry, Monday?  Monday

18 -- would be for the reference scenario.

19                It's not possible in this time frame to

20 do for all the scenarios for everything.  But there

21 will be -- for some of the main plans, we will have

22 scenarios as well, but exactly when each item is going

23 to be available is what they're going to get back to

24 me this afternoon.

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Wojczynski,
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1 turn to page 3 of the document that was just handed

2 out, please.  That's the -- the page that shows the

3 various in-service dates with the three (3) levels of

4 DSM.  And Mr. Thomson was on the record yesterday

5 advising the Board that the electricity from Keeyask

6 would be needed by 2023.  And, now, under the DSM

7 Scenario 1, that date is now 2028.

8                Should the Board interpret this to mean

9 that the date that Keeyask is needed at for domestic

10 use is being pushed back to 2028, or is that subject

11 to the economic analysis and whether it makes sense to

12 proceed with DSM Scenario 1?

13                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Let me answer it

14 in -- in -- with two (2) -- two (2) parts to the

15 answer, please.  One (1) is that if nothing else

16 changed and we did with the two thousand (2,000) --

17 pardon me, and we went to Option 1 DSM, the in-service

18 date for Keeyask would be pushed back to 2028.

19                We are assuming in that that it -- we -

20 - we wouldn't be -- that's the need date for it.  It

21 might be in that scenario economic to have Keeyask be

22 earlier, but -- but that's not what this in-service

23 date -- this is the need date, the latest you could

24 push it back for domestic purposes.

25                But the second piece I'm saying is that
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1 we don't know how much of the DSM is going to be

2 adopted.  The -- so as Mr. Kuczek described yesterday

3 and today.  And, so if you go to the Overhead 4, we're

4 saying what our -- our best guess right now, our best

5 estimate using judgment and -- and the best

6 information we have right now, is that the Keeyask in-

7 service date, once all the upcoming changes are -- are

8 in place, including a higher level of DSM, that the

9 Keeyask in-service date would range from 2026 to 2028

10 for -- for domestic need only, with no advancement.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Thomson was

12 also on the record indicating that there are certain

13 decisions that are needed by June.  Certain decisions

14 that are more urgent than other ones, and the examples

15 offered, or the enumerated list consists of whether or

16 not to proceed with Keeyask and whether or not to

17 proceed with the 750 megawatt transmission line.

18                Does any of the time frame change in

19 light of this new information?

20                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   The -- what Mr.

21 Thomson was referring to was to protect the sales

22 scenario, and that would not change at all, no.  And

23 when Mr. Thomson was referring to the 2023 in-service

24 date, he was referring to the current plans we have

25 without the changes happening yet.
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1                None of these changes have been

2 confirmed or approved are in place, and that was the

3 information he was referring to when he was saying

4 that -- that the Board and executive had reviewed the

5 updated information and pre -- preliminary updated

6 information, and that the conclusion was still that

7 Manitoba Hydro wished to proceed with the sale

8 scenario, the -- the Preferred Plan.

9                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Thank you.

10                THE CHAIRPERSON:   On page 4 you

11 indicate -- item 4, you indicate, "If Keeyask is

12 deferred from 2019 to '20."  Could you elaborate on

13 that a little bit more?  It --

14                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.  As --

15                THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- seems to

16 introduce another element of uncertainty here as to

17 date.

18                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.  The issue

19 there, and it has been raised before, is that we're in

20 the regulatory process, and as Mr. Thomson said on the

21 Monday, and I -- I don't remember his exact words, but

22 I be -- I believe what he said was that the -- the

23 regulatory schedule is very tight, that right now, the

24 plan we have with the re -- with the regulators does

25 give us an ability to start construction in early
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1 July, but there are ri -- there is a risk that that

2 won't happen, particularly with the federal regulatory

3 process, and if that happened, construction start

4 would be delayed a couple of months.  And if it got

5 delayed a couple of months, we would lose the 2019 in-

6 service date and it would go to 2020.

7                As Mr. Thoms -- I believe it was -- Mr.

8 Thomson indicated that, but I'm -- that we had up to

9 two (2) years regulatory delay di -- as a -- built

10 into our contracts, that if for regulatory reasons it

11 was delayed, the contracts were still valid, so that

12 was part of that discussion.

13                Now -- but our current plan is to start

14 in the very early July, subject to all the approvals,

15 but there is never a guarantee of the approvals coming

16 in on time.  And, I mean, we can go through that in

17 more detail if you like, but that's the -- the short

18 answer.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Can I take from

20 your answer, then, that even in light of this new

21 information that's just been filed, Manitoba Hydro

22 currently still recommends to proceed with an in-

23 service date of 2019 rather than a push back to 2020?

24                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes, Mr. Chair and

25 panel members.  Manitoba Hydro definitely still is
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1 wanting to and recommending and seeking to proceed

2 with a Keeyask 2019 and with the tie-line and the

3 associated sales.

4                We can -- as we will discuss next week,

5 when we take the preliminary information from the --

6 the DSM and -- that we've just been talking about

7 here, and we take the pre -- preliminary updated

8 capital costs and we analyze all those, there is an

9 impact on the -- on the benefits, but that -- the

10 conclu -- our conclusion is that we still think it's

11 beneficial to proceed when you look at the overall

12 package, including the economics and rates, and -- and

13 that it -- we are still wishing to proceed with the

14 Preferred Plan.

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So have you

16 actually run the economic analysis on a one (1) year

17 delay scenario in light of this new information?

18                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   We -- we have run

19 a -- a one (1) year delay with some information, and

20 we also run a two (2) year delay, and so we -- we know

21 that the end -- the -- the NPV economics are not as

22 drama -- are not dramatically affected.  The -- the

23 financial analysis would have a bigger impact, but

24 that we haven't been able to do.

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And -- and just to
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1 be clear, Manitoba Hydro previously advised what it

2 thought the net present value impact of a one (1) year

3 delay in the Preferred Development Plan would be, but

4 it was referring specifically to a delay in light of

5 the new DSM information and in light of the potential

6 for adoption of additional DSM that would delay the

7 domestic need for the project.

8                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   I -- I'm sorry,

9 could you repeat that?  I -- I -- I'm not even sure I

10 heard a question.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I'll repeat it.  It

12 may not be word for word.  When I had asked you

13 whether you had run the economic analysis of a one (1)

14 year delay, I wasn't asking about a one (1) year delay

15 given the existing assumptions that you filed on the

16 record.

17                I was asking about the potential for a

18 one (1) year delay in the light of the new analysis

19 that suggests that additional DSM may push back to the

20 domestic need.  Have you crunched those numbers?

21                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   If -- if I

22 understood your question correctly, I think what

23 you're asking is when we said the -- a -- a one (1)

24 year delay in the Keeyask from '19 to '20, what the

25 impact of that would be, and I think what you're
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1 asking is, Would the new information on DSM affect the

2 cost of a one (1) year delay?

3                I think that was your question.  And it

4 --

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I was -- I was

6 asking about the actual economic analysis.  There's

7 two (2) variables.  There's the potential for delaying

8 Keeyask, and there's the potential impact of

9 additional DSM and lower domestic load if that is

10 implemented.

11                Have you crunched the numbers with both

12 of those assumptions already, or are you essentially

13 proceeding on faith?

14                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   What we have done

15 in a preliminary fashion, and what we're presenting ho

16 -- hopefully on Monday and I expect on Monday, is the

17 economics with the higher levels of DSM and the new

18 capital costs.  And that was assuming a 2019 in-

19 service date for Keeyask in the sale case.

20                The second part of the answer to your

21 question is that, Did -- did we do that with instead

22 of start in 2020?  The -- we haven't done it with a

23 start of 2020 for Keeyask, but based on the previous

24 inf -- evaluations we've done and based on the higher

25 capital cost and higher levels of the DSM, I'd expect
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1 the impact of the -- of the one (1) year delay of

2 Keeyask would -- in a -- economic terms, less that

3 what it would have previously have done.

4                The financials would be a -- a

5 different story 'cause regardless if -- with the

6 higher levels of the DSM, a one (1) year delay in

7 Keeyask would cause at least a 250 million capital

8 cost increase above and beyond anything else.  And

9 that's -- that's the -- the amount of DSM doesn't

10 change that.  And that -- that has been discussed

11 previously in the submission, and the interrogatories

12 as well.

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Are you conducting

14 the economic and financial analyses compared to each

15 of the other development plans that you've outlined in

16 the NFAT, or are you just choosing a select few of

17 those?  What should the Board expect?

18                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Sorry, if you --

19 do you have handy the presentation I did on day one

20 (1)?  If -- the answer would lie in there.  Sorry,

21 I'll have to -- if we go -- we go through it -- or is

22 it in -- if -- if we keep on going.  Sorry.

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I think you might

24 be looking at page 5?

25
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   It's Slide 15.  So

4 as I said on Monday, and I know it was late in the

5 day, and -- and I was speaking quickly, so maybe I

6 spoke too quickly, but these are the additional

7 evaluations that -- that we had indicated we would be

8 providing on the Monday, March the 10th.

9                And -- and as I indicated, the 'X's are

10 where we are going to be providing the economic

11 evaluation.  You saw -- shall I just represent this,

12 perhaps, given the course of time?  Just this one (1)

13 overhead?

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Certainly.

15                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   So I -- the first

16 column is the same four (4) options that we've been

17 talking about the last two (2) days and that I just

18 presented a few minutes ago, and then you go to the

19 second column.

20                That's the Preferred Plan with Keeyask

21 in '19, Conawapa, '26 and the 750 megawatt tie-line.

22 It also -- and we're -- and in this plan, we've

23 updated it from what we did in this submission.  It's

24 got the -- the newly signed WPS sale, although it's at

25 300 megawatts, not 308, but -- and we have removed the



PUB re NFAT  03-05-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

854

1 investment from the tra -- of the transmission that

2 was in the old arrangement and is not in what was

3 signed, and it is based on all the 2013 information

4 and we'll have the -- but we'll have a proxy for the

5 higher capital cost to sensitivity and we'll have

6 these levels of DSM.

7                So we're -- what we did was run

8 evaluations with all four (4) levels of DSM with the

9 Preferred Plan, and we're going to do that where we

10 defer the generation with a higher DSM or we keep

11 Conawapa in '26 to see what is more economic for DSM,

12 and I was referring to that this morning.

13                The second -- if you move to the third

14 column, that's the Keeyask-gas-750 megawatt plan.

15 What we expect to have available on the Monday is the

16 economic evaluation with the Keeyask-gas plan and the

17 highest level of DSM.

18                So even though the highest level DSM

19 isn't economic, we evaluate it first to -- to push the

20 envelope on -- on the plan and the evaluation of the

21 plan.  And the third column is the all-gas plan.

22                So in addition to doing it at the

23 Option 3 DSM, we are also wor -- working on doing an

24 Option 2 DSM, but it may not be available on the

25 Monday, but we'll provide the other information and --
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1 and op -- provide the Option 2 when it is available.

2 We're hoping it'll be available.  People are working

3 on it right now.

4                The other thing we're going to do is --

5 particularly for the -- for the higher levels of DSM,

6 we're going to evaluate the -- the same plans and

7 everything and the same levels of DSM but with an expa

8 -- the pipeline load added.  And we did a -- a sense -

9 - used the sensitivity of 1,300 gigawatt hours

10 pipeline load added in 2019.

11                And the -- the -- one (1) of the

12 reasons for that, a) is we -- we expect the pipeline

13 load will come online eventually, and secondly, if

14 you're looking at higher levels of the DSM, its

15 economics would benefit from a higher load.  So we

16 thought we should, at least at the higher levels of

17 DSM, evaluate what the impact would be with the higher

18 load.  So -- so we're -- that is what we're planning

19 to provide on the Monday.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   What's the re --

21                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   I think that

22 answers your question.

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It -- it does in

24 part.  What's the reason for not comparing the

25 Preferred Development Plan against the other two (2)
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1 options based on Level 1 DSM?  Is that an internal

2 resource constraint at Manitoba Hydro, or is there a -

3 - a logic behind it?

4                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   It's -- it's a

5 combination of -- it is a resource stra -- constraint,

6 both in terms of time and people.  We've only got --

7 it -- it's a resource constraint.  We could do it at

8 all the levels of DSM, but we thought using the higher

9 level of DSM to -- to push the extreme, and then do

10 Option 2, which will be the more -- which is economic,

11 and then we -- we would move on eventually to do

12 Option 1, but in the time frames available, we don't

13 think we can -- we can do that.

14                It -- it's -- well, frankly, it's the

15 same staff doing the redactions up for CSI and

16 everything else, so it's -- it's the same story.

17 We've got this relatively small team of people doing

18 all the same thing, so.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And the Keeyask-

20 gas-750-megawatt plan, that still assumes a 2019 in-

21 service date, or are you comparing this to any

22 situation that would see Keeyask pushed back based on

23 delayed need?

24                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Both the Preferred

25 Plan and the Keeyask-gas plan assume Keeyask 2019.
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1 It's Conawapa in the Preferred Plan that we tested at

2 the higher levels of DSM, what happens if we defer it,

3 what happens if you leave it -- leave it the same.

4                And I answered a question this morning

5 on that, saying that -- that my recollection of -- of

6 that was that they were -- that there was -- the --

7 the economics were not dramatically different and

8 there was some advantage to -- to keeping Conawapa

9 earlier rather than deferring it, but -- but that

10 there wasn't a huge difference.  But -- yeah.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So are you going to

12 -- so are you going to compare it all to a situation

13 that would see Keeyask deferred on an economic or

14 financial basis?  And -- and perhaps --

15                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Keey -- Keeyask is

16 deferred in the all-gas plan.

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I beg your pardon?

18                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Keeyask is

19 deferred in the all-gas plan.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.

21                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   So it's -- it --

22 to get the 750 megawatt tie, we have to proceed with

23 the Minnesota Power sale.  For the Minnesota Power

24 sale, we're required to have Keeyask in 2019, unless

25 it's delayed for regulatory reasons.
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1                The all-gas plan, there's no

2 restriction on that.  And so we move Keeyask later as

3 per the DSM level.  And -- and the dates are the ones

4 that are in the information provided this afternoon.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   The -- just to

9 clarify, the -- the Keeyask-gas-750, which of the

10 development plans that you previously analyze in the

11 NFAT, if any, does that align with?

12                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   It's Pathway 5,

13 and -- one moment, please.

14

15                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

16

17                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   It's -- it's

18 Pathway 5. And for those who are used to using the

19 numbers for the development plans, it's Development

20 Plan number 5.  So just for everybody else's benefit,

21 number 5 in the submission has Keeyask in '19, gas

22 turbines starting in 2025, the 750 megawatt tie-line.

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, before I

24 momentarily turn back to Mr. Williams, who's been

25 very, very patiently waiting, thank you, did I hear
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1 you mention that you -- you might anticipate some

2 federal delay?  That that's part of the reason the

3 contracts allow a delay, is to anticipate federal

4 delay?

5                And, if so, can you elaborate just what

6 you're referring to?

7                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yeah.  First of

8 all, the contracts allow for regulatory delay, not

9 just federal.  Secondly, we have to get environmental

10 approval both federally and provincially.  The

11 provincial process lar -- flows through the CEC

12 hearings, which were completed about two (2) months

13 ago.

14                And -- and then we -- the information

15 we have is -- the timelines for that would result in -

16 - assuming -- if -- assuming we get provincial

17 approvals, if we get provincial approvals, that we

18 would be able to start construction for the early

19 July.

20                Of course, there's a lot of steps that

21 are still being followed, including the Aboriginal

22 consultation process.  But our -- our information

23 right now is that the expectation is we can meet --

24 it's tight, but we can meet it in that timeline.

25                On the federal process, they have
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1 what's called a Comprehensive Study Report.  It was

2 based on something that Environment Canada and DFO and

3 others put together.  That process has been going on

4 for a few years.  It's -- it's wrapping up in the

5 sense there's -- the CSI report has been drafted, and

6 the consultation process with the communities has

7 started.

8                The federal Section 35 Aboriginal

9 consultation process has started.  And then the

10 Federal Minister of Environment has to do a -- what's

11 called a Ministerial Decision Statement under the

12 Canadian Environmental Assessment Act.  And then after

13 that, the DFO, the Department of Fisheries and Oceans,

14 would have to provide authorizations under the

15 Fisheries Act.  And we're in detailed interaction with

16 them.  And the schedule that they have given us at

17 this point would indicate that we can get those

18 approvals in time for an early July start.

19                But the federal process is -- is even

20 tighter than the provincial one.  And -- I have to

21 chose my words carefully there.  There is less --

22 there's more uncertainty on federal processes.  And

23 that's been the experience across Canada.  So there --

24 there is a risk that they will not be -- have their

25 thought -- authorizations on time.
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1                And we're -- we're in the -- we not --

2 staff at Manitoba Hydro are working closely with them

3 to try and have the schedule work out.  But there's no

4 guarantee that it will.  That we're working with an

5 assumption that it will be done on time, and -- and it

6 could be done on time.

7                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I'm not going to

8 ask you whether you believe it's the PUB or the feds

9 that are the bottleneck, but I am going to ask you

10 when you anticipate that you'll know whether the

11 federal process will be completed in time to start

12 Keeyask construction.

13                And once you know, are you in a

14 position to advise the Board accordingly?

15                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yeah, what -- like

16 we can assure the Board that -- that if -- if we get -

17 - come to a conclusion that we cannot start -- we will

18 not get approvals on time to start for a 2019 in-

19 service date, that we will notify the Board of that --

20 'the Board' meaning the Public Utilities Board -- in

21 this hearing.

22                The converse you can never do:

23 guarantee that you will be able to start, because any,

24 you can have everything going along; at the last

25 minute, you don't get the approval.  So but what we
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1 can do is -- is indicate if we have reason to think it

2 won't.

3                But I -- what I can assurance is that

4 the -- we just recently approved going with the

5 general civil contract, Mr. Thomson talked about that

6 on Monday, and what under that contract as he

7 indicated, it's subject to -- start of construction in

8 that contract is subject to getting the -- the

9 required approvals to proceed.

10                So what we have to do under that

11 contract is notify the general civil contractor on --

12 our -- our date that we have right now is April 4th --

13 whether or not to proceed with buying the heavy-duty

14 equipment that would be needed at site.  It's around -

15 - in the order of a $100 million or so.  And whether

16 to st -- to go ahead with various mobilizations so

17 that once the approval is in place, they could

18 proceed.

19                We are not going to give that go-ahead

20 to the contractor unless we have -- we are confident

21 at -- at, on April 4th, that the approvals will be

22 available on time.  If the approvals, if we think the

23 likelihood is the approvals will not be available on

24 time, we'll -- we'll make that judgment call then.

25 But then we would tell the contractor to hold off on
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1 that.

2                The contract is still valid.  There is

3 -- it's contractually set up.  And then we would have

4 a later construction start, whether it was August or -

5 - or September or whatever.  There is a small penalty

6 for that.  And Mr. Thomson was asked that by -- about

7 that by somebody.  And it's -- it's a few million

8 dollars, is my recollection, of penalty if we don't

9 start construction then and push back.  They're --

10 they're relatively small in the -- the scheme of the

11 numbers we're talking about.

12                So we would be certainly informing this

13 Board, and everybody in the process, at that time in

14 April 4th whether or not we had the confidence to be

15 proceeding and where we -- where we were at.

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, have you taken

17 the prospect of delaying Keeyask due to reduced need

18 in Manitoba, to the Manitoba Hydro Electric Board?

19                And if not, when is that process taking

20 place?

21                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   I -- we have

22 already done that.  That was part of the meeting last

23 week.  What we -- as we -- I -- I thought I'd

24 indicated that earlier in my discussion.  When -- as

25 Mr. Thomson -- and that's -- Mr. Thomson was -- part
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1 of the background to what he was indicating is that

2 this -- this is all very new information.  And that's

3 -- as I said earlier this morning or last night, this

4 morning, we realize that's a challenge for all of us

5 in this process.

6                But what we did do with our executive

7 and our board, take the preliminary information we had

8 to that board last week to confirm that both with a

9 high -- expanded level of DSM and new capital costs,

10 that we -- that -- affirm that we are still to

11 proceed.  So that has been done, and the board was

12 made aware of -- of these potential in-service dates.

13 And -- well, I -- I know they were, because I'm the

14 one who presented it to them.

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  Thank you,

16 Mr. Wojczynski.  I do not have any further questions.

17 And Mr. Williams has been very patiently waiting by

18 now.  So, Mr. Williams...?

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Thank you.  And

20 that was very enjoyable, so it was a pleasant wait.

21 Mis -- Mr. Chair, prior to the lunchbreak we did

22 introduce another exhibit, which was the excerpt from

23 the 2012 and 2013 long-term reliability assessments of

24 NERC, the North American Electric Reliability

25 Corporation.  And we would ask that that be marked as
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1 CAC-45-2.

2

3 CONTINUED BY MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And if I could

5 ask, it will be, I think, Ms. Morrison or Mr. Kuczek.

6 I -- I can never tell anymore.  Co -- if you could

7 turn to CAC-45-1, the -- the big one, and page 24.

8 And black and white is fine for that.  And if we could

9 scroll down just a bit.  That's perfect.

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And, Ms.

14 Morrison, Mr. Kuczek was looking at you, so I'll --

15 I'll start with you.  I promise not to tease you about

16 your furnace.  And I'm just trying to get my head

17 around the implications of the different levels of DSM

18 for the load forecast, assuming all other aspects of

19 the load forecast remain equal.

20                So am I right in suggesting to you

21 that, at the time of the NFAT business case and taking

22 into account the 2013 Power Smart Plan, the load

23 forecast was projecting 1.4 percent annual growth over

24 the twenty (20) year forecast horizon?

25                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And then if I

2 look just under this figure on this page, assuming

3 Level 1, it would be 1.2 percent over the twenty (20)

4 year forecast horizon, agreed?

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, under

6 Scenario number 1, or Level 1 DSM, it would be 1.2

7 percent on average.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And

9 assuming Scenario 2, or Level 2, it would be on

10 average 0.9 percent under the twenty (20) year

11 forecast horizon, agreed?

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And assuming

14 Scenario 3, or Level 3, it would be 0.8 percent un --

15 on average under the twenty (20) year forecast

16 horizon?

17                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And when we talk

19 about calculations, whether for load or for DSM,

20 you're aware that we often use terms such as 'at

21 meter' or 'at generation'?

22                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And at generation

24 would be prior to transmission losses, agreed?

25                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Prior to both
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1 transmission and distribution losses, yes, you're

2 correct.

3                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Thank you for

4 that clarification.  And at meter would be after

5 transmission and distribution losses?

6                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

7                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Now, in terms of

8 the Levels 1, 2, and 3 DSM scenarios, are they

9 calculated at meter or at generation?

10                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   What you're seeing

11 depicted here is translated to be equivalent to the

12 load forecast, which is including transmission losses.

13 What we are -- we -- when we do our DSM planning, we

14 present it both at meter and at generation.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   So for the

16 purposes of these calculations, it is -- we've added

17 back in the transmission losses for the DSM

18 calculations?

19                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, we've made

20 them equivalent.

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And what -- was

22 it at the 14 percent, or are you aware?

23                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   The -- the

24 transmission and distribution losses that we apply are

25 specific to the programs or the target markets being
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1 approached by those programs.  So for programs where

2 we are approaching industrial customers or customers

3 who are taking -- are general service large who are

4 taking their service at a higher voltage, there we

5 apply the 10 percent losses that are attributed to the

6 transmission system.

7                And for customers such as you and I, if

8 we were doing a retrofit to our own homes, we apply

9 the transmission and distribution losses at the one

10 (1) point -- the 14 percent -- full 14 percent.

11

12                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

13

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Wojczynski, I

15 can barely see you, but hopefully you can hear me.

16 Can you hear me, sir?

17                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   I can hear you,

18 and I can see you.

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   In terms of the

20 additional economic and financial analysis that

21 Manitoba Hydro is proving on March 10th, am I correct

22 in suggesting to you that that will not include any

23 analysis of its implications for Plan 4, which is

24 Keeyask, gas, and the 250 megawatt transmission line?

25                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   That is correct.
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1 And just for the record, I don't think -- we're not

2 going to have any financials next week.  The financial

3 panel is the following week.  But -- but you're -- but

4 we do not include the 250 megawatt option in that

5 analysis for two (2) reasons, the main reason being

6 that -- that -- well, three (3) reasons.

7                One is that our -- our own conclusion

8 was that the 250 megawatt option isn't as good as the

9 750 megawatt option, although we recognize others may

10 hold different views on that.

11                And the second reason is that the 250

12 megawatt option has much more risk of not being

13 approved in the US. And we explored that on Monday

14 afternoon during my testimony.

15                And the third reason is that we had to

16 constrain -- excuse me -- we had to constrain the

17 amount of plans we looked at 'cause there was just a

18 limited number of analyses we could do.  And we are

19 trying to focus doing more on the alternate levels of

20 DSM than -- than adding another plan.

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  You would

22 acknowledge that in the eyes of some participants that

23 Plan 4 is a major competitor amongst the alternatives?

24                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes, I acknowledge

25 that. And I tried to recognize that in what I was
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1 saying.  But, yes, we -- we understand that.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And in terms of -

3 - another major competitor presumably would be Plan 6?

4

5                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

6

7                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.  And that --

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And -- and that -

9 -

10                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   -- that is --

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   -- that is a

12 Keeyask, gas, and 750 megawatt --

13                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yeah --

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   -- option as

15 well.  And I'll suggest to you that it's more

16 competitive than Plan 5 in the initial analysis of the

17 Corporation.

18                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Well, when we --

19 when we looked at Plan 6 and Plan 5, and when -- you

20 just said that -- I think I just heard you say that in

21 our initial analysis Plan 6 looked better than Plan 5.

22 That actually is not what our initial analysis said.

23                Our initial analysis, if you look at

24 the expected value or if you look at the

25 reference/reference/reference, the -- the expected
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1 value was better for Plan 5, and the reference was --

2 was similar.  So I -- I'm not sure why you said that

3 six (6) was better than five (5).

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I'll have --

5                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   We're -- we're

6 probably getting into something more for next week's

7 panel.  But -- but I -- I think I -- you're -- you're

8 probably asking this 'cause of our choice of what

9 we're evaluating, which I suppose is a pertinent topic

10 for today, as well.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yes.  And I thank

12 you for your -- your answer on that.

13                Is -- just following up on eight-nine

14 (89) while I've got the floor, is the in-service date

15 for Conawapa in the range of 2026, sir?

16

17                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

18

19                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   You -- you're

20 asking if Conawapa's in-service date is in the range

21 of 2026, and I think what you're asking about is in

22 the Preferred Plan, when we look at the higher level

23 of DSM, is Conawapa still 2026?  Was -- was that your

24 question?

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   No, and -- and I
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1 was inelegant, and I apologize for that, Mr.

2 Wojczynski.  The -- in the Corp -- is it feasible for

3 Conawapa to come online in 2026?

4                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   As -- so I -- I

5 understand your question to be:  Given everything we

6 know today, is it feasible for Conawapa to still come

7 into service date -- with an in-service date, assuming

8 it was approved, of 2026?  Is --

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yes.  You've

10 asked -- you answered the ques -- asked the question

11 better than I did.  Thank you.

12                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Okay.  The answer

13 is yes, it is still feasible to do that.  Is that a

14 tight schedule?  It is.  And if we had to do another

15 NFAT in that process, that would probably not be

16 possible either, if we had to do another full-scale

17 NFAT such as this.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And would I be

19 correct -- and you'll -- you'll certainly correct me

20 if I'm wrong.  Would I be correct in suggesting to you

21 that there is no pathway with -- that you -- with

22 Conawapa first that's being examined?

23                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   There is no

24 pathway with Conawapa first, that's correct.  We did

25 analyze Conawapa first in Pathway 1, and -- and I --
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1 in that case, we had to put in some simple gas

2 turbines to carry over to the first units of Conawapa,

3 but then effectively, it's a -- it's -- it's still a

4 Con -- fundamentally, it's still a Conawapa first.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Okay.

6 Conceptually, if one was building for need, one could

7 be building Conawapa for 2026 then, sir?

8                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   If one were to

9 ignore the tie-line opportunities, the -- the new --

10 the expanded interconnection opportunity, and -- one

11 could go with a Conawapa in -- as the first new hydro

12 project, but the economics for that would not be as

13 advantageous as Keeyask.

14                And if the way you're getting to defer

15 the -- the need date for the new generation is through

16 higher loads of the DSM, that would actually harm the

17 Conawapa economics more than it would harm the Keeyask

18 economics, because without an expanded

19 interconnection, the surplus energy from Conawapa and

20 the expanded DSM would be -- would -- well they'd --

21 they'd compete with each other more.

22                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Thank you

23 for that.  This could be either to Ms. Morrison or Mr.

24 Kuczek.  If you could just remind us -- and, Mr.

25 Hombach, I did think I asked this yesterday, but I've
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1 forgotten -- when was the 2013 Power Smart Plan

2 completed, approximately?

3                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   By legislation, we

4 had to complete it by March 31st, and that was the

5 three (3) year plan, and then we completed the

6 supplemental later that summer.

7                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I'll remember

8 that for the next time I ask.  Am I correct in

9 suggesting to you that the expected savings from the

10 2013 Power Smart Plan were less than the expected

11 savings from the 2012 Power Smart Plan?

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I hesitate to go

14 here with so many economists in the room, but I do

15 have a few questions about price elasticity, and if we

16 could turn to Tab 8, page 50.

17                Now, Ms. Ramage had promised to have

18 Mr. Wiens here because he's been my partner in crime

19 on these questions for quite a -- quite some time.

20 But it looks -- Mr. Friesen, are -- are you going to

21 help me out here a little bit?  Are you the -- no.

22 Mr. Kuczek.  We'll see.  Okay.

23                If we look at page 50, what we see here

24 is a -- a ris -- what it's essentially done here in

25 the NFAT is we just brought forward an Information
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1 Requa -- Request from a -- a prior general rate

2 application, one filed in the 2008/'09 general rate

3 application, agreed?

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And it would be

6 fair to say that we've been having some discussions

7 about price elastic -- sticity with regard to Manitoba

8 rate -- ratepayers for quite a number of years before

9 the Public Utilities Board.

10                Would that be fair?

11                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, I believe you

12 did mention you've had an ongoing conversation with

13 Mr. Wiens.

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   For many years, I

15 would ask Mr. Wiens some foolish questions.  And then

16 he would provide a patient and thoughtful answer.

17                You recover -- re -- remember that

18 discussion?

19                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I believe at the

20 last electric GRA hearing he did -- you and he did

21 have a very long discourse, yes.

22                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And, Mr. Kuczek,

23 it goes back longer than that, doesn't it?  You're

24 nodding your head, but is that a 'yes', sir?

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   '03.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And then My

2 Friend, Mr. Gange, would follow up and try and muddy

3 the waters after my brilliant cross-examinations.

4                Do you recall that, as well, Mr.

5 Kuczek?

6                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   No, I don't,

7 actually.

8                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   So with so many

9 economists on the Board I'm not going to ask the same

10 questions this year.  But this information reque --

11 response would suggest that back in 2005 Manitoba

12 Hydro was in receipt of some estimates related to the

13 price elasticities assos -- that might be associ --

14 estimated to be associated with an inverted rate

15 structure.

16                Would that be fair?

17                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We had received

18 information at that time regarding price elasticities

19 that was summarized for us on -- invol -- based on

20 studies in other jurisdictions.

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yes.  And that

22 was provided to you by NERA Economic Consulting,

23 agreed?

24                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And we don't need
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1 to go through them, but if anyone's interested, they

2 can see them at page 51 of this book of documents.

3                That's where they're portrayed, agreed,

4 Ms. Morrison?

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Now, turning to

7 page 53 of the CAC book of documents, being Exhibit

8 45-1.

9                In this response to an Information

10 Request by CAC, Manitoba Hydro confirms that price

11 elasticity is not a variable that is explicitly

12 incorporated into Manitoba Hydro's load forecast,

13 agreed?

14                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, I agree.

15 This is previously what we have stated.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And we'll --

17 we'll get to your presentation from yesterday in -- in

18 a couple moments.  But just conceptually -- and Mr.

19 Page will be here to keep -- make sure my math is

20 honest -- if I wanted -- I'll ask you to assume that I

21 have a real price increase average compound growth

22 rate of 2 percent.

23                You're prepared to assume that?

24                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   In other words,
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1 rates will be growing on average 2 percent more than

2 inflation over a certain period of time, fair enough?

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And let's assume

5 as well that the average compound growth rate of the

6 load forecast over that same time is 1.4 percent

7 without making any provision for price elasticity.

8                You'll assume that?

9                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   For the purposes

10 of your analysis, yes.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And let's assume

12 that in my -- in -- in my wisdom I have come up with a

13 price elasticity estimate of minus point zero-five

14 (.05).

15                You'll assume that for the purposes of

16 our discussion?

17                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   You would agree

19 with me that taking into account the price elastistamy

20 -- elasticity estimate, I would reduce the average

21 compound growth rate of load by point one (.1), which

22 I would get by multiplying 2 percent times minus point

23 zero-five (.05), agreed?

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, we would

2 agree under those assumptions.

3                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   So all other

4 things -- all other things being equal, the average

5 compound growth rate would be adjusted to 1.3 percent

6 from 1.4 percent, correct?

7                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, that is

8 correct.

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Now that I've got

10 Mr. Page's confidence in my mathematics, if instead I

11 assumed a price elastistity -- elasticity -- sorry,

12 I'm getting tired -- of minus zero point one (0.1),

13 the average compound load growth would be adjusted to

14 1.2 percent, all other things being equal, agreed?

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Turning to Tab 3,

17 page 16 of the CAC Exhibit 45-1...  Page -- page 16,

18 Ms. Morrison.

19                You'll recognize this document as being

20 an excerpt from the material filed by -- by Manitoba

21 Hydro from the Brattle Group?

22                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I'm not personally

23 aware of it, but, yes, it is Manitoba -- I understand

24 it is Manitoba Hydro's information.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And if
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1 you'll accept, subject to check, that the Brattle

2 Group is undertaking an exploration of the MISO area

3 price forecasts for Manitoba Hydro, you'll accept

4 that?

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And of course you

7 can see from this page that they're developing a

8 reference load for that -- purposes at that forecast,

9 agreed?

10                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you'll agree

12 with me that in developing that forecast -- not saying

13 that applies to Manitoba, but you'll agree with me

14 that their estimates for the short-run elasticity for

15 their particular region -- region were minus zero

16 point one (0.1), agreed?

17                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, I would

18 agree.

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And their long-

20 run elasticity, they assumed minus zero point four

21 (0.4), correct?

22                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, correct.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And Manitoba

24 Hydro has put on the record in its rebuttal evidence

25 the elasticity estimates used by BC Hydro.
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1                You'll recall that?

2                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, that is

3 correct.

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And I would be

5 correct in suggesting to you that they use an

6 elasticity estimate of minus zero point one (0.1),

7 including minus point zero-five (.05) for the

8 inclining rate structure and minus zero point five

9 (0.5) for average rate increases.

10                Would that be fair?

11                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.  They assume

12 the zero point five (0.5) to represent a flat-rate

13 structure as to what would be the impact of a -- of

14 price elasticity under a rate structure where there

15 was no inclining block structure.  And the point one

16 (.1) is applied against the inclining block structure.

17                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Now, Mr. Kuczek,

18 in your load foreca -- or your presentation yesterday,

19 you -- you did present -- I believe it's Slide 12 -- a

20 -- clearly not the right slide.  Just give me one

21 second.  You did -- there it is.

22                At Slide 12, you presented a potential

23 adjustment to the load forecasts related to price

24 elasticity, correct?

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you chose a

2 relatively narrow range for that adjustment of 500 to

3 600 gigawatt hours, sir.

4                Would that be fair, Ms. Morrison?

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.  As I

6 mentioned, we are looking at what might be an

7 appropriate elasticity to be used in Manitoba.  And we

8 put in a representation based on what BC has put in

9 place, based on what we've seen to date with the

10 interrogatories that you had referenced earlier with

11 the point zero five-six (.056).

12                And we felt that that applied to our

13 2013 forecast at the date of '27/'28 would represent

14 an approximate reduction to our forecast of the 500 to

15 600 gigawatt hours a year -- gigawatt hours in that

16 year.  So these are approximations just to give us an

17 idea as to what the impact might be.

18                However, as we mentioned, we are not --

19 we think it's important to bring in someone who has a

20 better understanding of that, and we would be looking

21 to undertake a study to give us a better perspective

22 of what the Manitoba situation would look like,

23 recognizing that, you know, yes, we have a low

24 starting energy rate.  We have a market that has

25 traditionally had low rate -- relative low rate
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1 increases, and predominately heating based, has

2 differing options for alternative fuel sources, and we

3 feel it's important that we come up with an elasticity

4 that appropriately reflects that.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Thank you.

6 And that was a very thoughtful answer, so I -- I

7 appreciate that, not that they always -- they always

8 are, of course.  But let -- the minus point zero five

9 (.05) you referenced would --would be the one you

10 borrowed from British Columbia?  Or it -- it's the one

11 from British Columbia.

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   It -- it was both

13 the one from British Columbia and broadly looking at

14 the results that you referenced in the one IR.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And you

16 also mentioned a minus zero five six (056), and are

17 you referring to the -- the evidence of Mr. Stevens

18 and Mr. Simpson on behalf of CAC/Manitoba?

19                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   No, I am not.  I'm

20 referring to the interrogatory that we just referenced

21 earlier.

22                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  And, so

23 the range that you've estimated would be based upon --

24 between minus point zero five (.05) and minus point

25 zero five six (.056)?
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.  And it's --

2 it's very broad.  Again, as Mr. Kuczek very nicely and

3 -- and I think was for my benefit, put at the bottom

4 of the slide: caution, the information still has to be

5 vetted.  This was very high level dabbling into the

6 idea of what would it look like.

7

8                We still have work to undertake with

9 our 2014 forecast, and -- before we finalize what any

10 of the numbers are.  But it was to give us an

11 approximation.

12                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Thank you for

13 that.  Ms. -- Ms. Rohmund, I'm going to ask you to try

14 and think back to yesterday and your conversation with

15 My Learned Friend Mr. Hombach.  And he was talking

16 with you about your baseline projection as compared to

17 the Manitoba Hydro load forecast, and he asked you

18 something to the effect of, Does this difference

19 concern you?  And I believe your response was, Not

20 necessarily.

21                I thought that was a great response.

22 I'm just going to push you slightly on it.

23                Are you not -- is it of -- is the

24 magnitude of the variance of some concern to you, or

25 no concern?
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1                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   For our estimates

2 of the potential, it is not of concern.

3                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Is it of concern

4 in any -- to -- to any other degree?

5                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   No.

6                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   In your evidence

7 yesterday, and -- and also in your report, you talked

8 about submitting an initial list to Manitoba Hydro of

9 propo -- proposed energy efficiency measures, and then

10 having Manitoba Hydro make both some additions to that

11 list and some edits.

12                Do you recall that?

13                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.  Correct.

14                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I wonder if you

15 would be prepared by way of undertaking to provide the

16 initial list?

17                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   I can look into

18 it.  I don't know that we still -- that we have it,

19 but I can certainly look into it.

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   In the event you

21 have it, would you be prepared to provide it?

22

23                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

24

25                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   You're asking for
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1 the list of measures, not the data supporting --

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yeah, we're just-

3 -

4                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   -- the list?

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   -- we're focussed

6 only on the list.

7                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes, I'll -- I'll

8 --

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Thank you.

10                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   -- certainly do

11 that.

12                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I'm referring...

13

14                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

15

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  The

17 undertaking would be to provide the initial list of

18 measures proposed by EneROC -- EnerNOC to Manitoba

19 Hydro; not with the supporting data, but just the

20 initial list.

21

22 --- UNDERTAKING NO. 17:    Manitoba Hydro to provide

23                             the initial list of

24                             measures proposed by

25                             EnerNOC
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1 CONTINUED BY MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And again to,

3 probably Ms. Morrison or -- or Mr. Kuczek, we see here

4 slide 83 from Manitoba Hydro's DSM and load forecast

5 presentation from yesterday, agreed?

6                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

7                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And what it -- it

8 presents from a levelized resource cost comparison is

9 the information from the 2013 plan as compared to the

10 information from the 2014 plan for a number of

11 measures, agreed?

12                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

13                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   In addition, it

14 presents the three (3) new programs associated with

15 the 2014 plan, correct?

16                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   With the proviso

17 that there not -- two (2) of them weren't finalized

18 yet.

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Now, this

20 information is presented from a levelized resource

21 cost com -- perspective, correct, Mr. Kuczek?

22                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And when I -- the

24 two (2) components of a levelized resource cost, one

25 (1) of them would be the Utility cost and one (1)
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1 would be the -- the other cost.

2                Is that correct, sir?

3                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And I'm wondering

5 if I can ask you, by way of undertaking, to provide

6 the information from this figure in tabular form, but

7 based on levelized utility costs for each program for

8 each year?

9                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   We can do that.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And the

11 undertaking is to provide the information underlying

12 the presentation on slide 83 for 2013 and for 2014 for

13 each measure by levelized utility cost.

14

15 --- UNDERTAKING NO. 18:    Manitoba Hydro to provide

16                             the information underlying

17                             the presentation on slide

18                             83 for 2013 and for 2014

19                             for each measure by

20                             levelized utility cost

21

22 CONTINUED BY MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Kuczek, I

24 wonder if you could also by way of undertaking, unless

25 you have it right on hand, provide the total weighted
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1 average of levelized utility costs both for the 2013

2 program and for the 2014 program?

3                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   When you say

4 "weighted", that throws me off a bit.  If you're just

5 wondering what the aggregate levelized cost is that I

6 mentioned before, is two point four (2.4).  And for

7 the 2014 plan it's not finalized yet and that's part

8 of the problem, but it's -- our preliminary estimates

9 are -- is it's slightly higher, two point five (2.5)

10 maybe.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Kuczek...

12

13                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

14

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Anything you want

16 to add, Mr. Kuczek, any more nuggets?

17                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Just that it's

18 preliminary to --

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.

20                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   -- 2014 --

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Fair enough.

22                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   -- so when we

23 finally file the plan I just want everybody to

24 recognize that that could change.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Thank you.
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1 Take -- Mr. Kuczek, looking at the big picture

2 comparing the 2013 plan versus the 2014 plan, and

3 leaving aside the tentative new programs, what are the

4 -- the big -- what are the big ticket items that are -

5 - are making the difference, sir?  Or Ms. Morrison.

6                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   The programs that

7 are going to drive greater savings are primarily, of

8 course, in the areas that we identified in the -- that

9 were identified in the de -- demand-side management

10 potential study.  They'll be in the areas of heating

11 and lighting.  In the residential sector, it's

12 improvements to, or enhancements to, our Home

13 Insulation Program that Mr. Kuczek alluded to earlier,

14 and it's enhancements to our commercial lighting

15 initiatives.

16                Those are probably the ones that will

17 be contributing the most.  There's additional pro --

18 initiatives in the area of commercial refrigeration

19 and such.

20                So really each program, we've -- we've

21 identified a number of enhancements to, but those are

22 the ones that would -- that would likely contribute

23 the greatest to those enhancements.

24                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Maybe I could add a

25 little bit to that, as well.  The -- the commercial --
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1 the Industrial Performance Optimization Program is

2 fairly significant, so that -- that needs to be

3 considered.

4                On the residential side, we do have

5 hopes that we can continue to be successful with the

6 community geothermal program.  So that's -- that's

7 another one that would be significant.

8                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   And as Mr. Kuczek

9 mentioned, the -- the two (2) brand-new programs, the

10 roadway lighting program, and he's already mentioned

11 the community geothermal program.  But in terms of the

12 ones that are existing in place where we enhanced what

13 we've mentioned -- or as I mentioned, contribute the

14 majority of those savings, enhanced savings.

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I wonder if we

16 can, looking on the 'X' axis, move in three (3)

17 columns to the Low-Income Energy Efficiency Program.

18                Do you see that?

19                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I do.

20                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And I saw -- I

21 don't know if it was a grimace or a smile, Mr. Kuczek,

22 but you'll agree with me that if we look at the

23 levelized resource cost for the 2013 plan, it appears

24 to be over six (6) cents per kilowatt hour.

25                Would that be fair, sir?
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1                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

2                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And if we look at

3 the levelized resource cost for the 2014 low-income

4 energy efficiency program, it appears to be maybe at

5 or below three (3) cents per kilowatt hour?

6                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   And the reason I

7 cringed is because I noticed that as well.  And this

8 is -- this is preliminary work and not finalized, so

9 one (1) of the questions I have for my staff is:  Why

10 is that of course two (2) (sic)?  And this is the sort

11 of thing that happens before you finalize numbers.

12 You -- you pick up on -- on some of these nuances, and

13 sometimes there's errors.

14                One (1) of the thoughts that I did have

15 was that maybe because some of the costs are shifting

16 over to the home insulation programs.  The way we --

17 we do it is the -- the home insulation program covers

18 the costs of the -- the measures through the low-

19 income program as well.  So the low-income program

20 only pays for over and above what all other customers

21 are eligible for.

22                That's my understanding of how it --

23 how it works.  It is quite possible there is an error

24 with that one.

25                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Is it
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1 possible, Mr. Kuczek, that there's been a -- a

2 reduction in that program?

3                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   No.  And if

4 anything, we're trying to wrap that program up.  So

5 Ms. Morrison's pointing to me it could be as simple as

6 I forgot to include the Affordable Energy Fund dollars

7 when they did the calculation on this.  But we'll be

8 looking into it, and there -- there's no underlying

9 suggestion that we're reducing our efforts in that

10 regard.

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay.  Just --

12 I'll ask Hydro if it would consider this undertaking:

13 To show us the savings by measure over a -- over a ten

14 (10) year period for both the 2013 year DSM plan and

15 the 2014 year.

16                Would that be possible?

17                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Could -- could we

18 clarify that?  Do you mean by program?

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yes.  I -- I

20 apologize.

21                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Okay.

22                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   It was a bit

23 extreme, wasn't it, Ms. Morrison?

24                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Are you proposing

25 by year, or in a benchmark year?
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   We would like it

2 -- sorry, the -- the -- a benchmark year for 20 -- for

3 what you anticipated from the 2013 plan for --

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   -- each program -

6 -

7                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Similar to how we-

8 -

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   -- and for the

10 2014 year for each program.

11                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Similar to how

12 we...

13                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   The -- the only

14 concern I've got is, I provided this just to give the

15 Board and the Intervenors and those present here a

16 sense of what's going on.  This is -- is work that's

17 not finalized, probably has errors in it, so I'm a

18 little concerned about that.

19                But, you know, if I could provide you

20 with something that's useful, I can, but beware that

21 it's -- it's not finalized and there -- there likely

22 is errors in some of the calculations.  We need to

23 clean them up.

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Kuczek, if

25 you're prepared to do it, we'll -- we are prepared to
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1 accept that caveat.  And I would understand the

2 undertaking to be:  By program, provide the -- the ten

3 (10) year savings for the -- as represented in the

4 2013 Power Smart Plan and as represented in the 2014

5 Power Smart Plan tentatively?

6                You're nodding your head, sir?

7                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Well, again,

8 because of my concern about all the errors that still

9 could be in it before we finalize it.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Last question.

11 Oops.

12

13                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

14

15                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Ms. Ramage, I --

16 I see you're having some discussions.  I'll be happy

17 to chat offline with you perhaps at the break --

18                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Yeah.

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   -- if that's...

20                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   Just to understand,

21 the concern is I -- I don't have an issue with Mr.

22 Kuczek accepting an undertaking for the 2013, but I am

23 concerned about the 2014 because we already -- we've

24 heard that he recognizes there will be errors in it.

25 And I think it's -- it hasn't been completed yet, so.
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1                But we can talk offline on that.  But

2 that, so the Board is aware, is the concern is -- is

3 getting ahead of ourselves and just putting things

4 that we haven't studied appropriately out there in the

5 record and then muddying the waters further for the

6 Board.

7                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Okay, we'll...

8

9                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

10

11                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   I think we're

12 going to hold off on the undertaking.  We have

13 agreement on the 2013 and we're going to arm wrestle

14 at the coffee break on the 2014.  Sadly, Ms. Ramage is

15 -- is very powerful.

16                MS. PATTI RAMAGE:   I can take him.

17

18 CONTINUED BY MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:

19                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Last, Mr. Kuczek,

20 I can't resist going to Slide 70 of the...

21

22                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Ms. Menzies is

25 insisting I go there, Mr. Kuczek.  I'm sure I'll
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1 regret it.  Do you have it, sir?

2                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

3                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   This is your

4 hypothetical scenario that -- that formed the basis

5 for your analysis of average customer bill under

6 different resource scenarios which appears on Slide

7 71.

8                Is that fair, sir?

9                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

10                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And if I look at

11 the Manitoba of Slide 70, what you're asking us to

12 assume, sir, is that Manitoba is an island that is not

13 connected -- interconnected to the United States.

14                Would that be fair?

15                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   For the purpose of

16 trying to -- to demonstrate what I was trying to

17 demonstrate, that -- I -- that's correct.

18                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And also that it

19 would not be connected to the Province of

20 Saskatchewan, agreed?

21                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yeah.  It get --

22 gets too muddy when you start to do all that.

23                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And it would not

24 be connected to the Province of Ontario, agreed?

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.
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1                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And you -- you've

2 been very candid about it.  This -- you would agree

3 that this is a very simplistic scenario?

4                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

5                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And it's not

6 close to the Manitoba reality, agreed?

7                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Anybody's reality

8 that's connected to other utilities, I would suggest.

9                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   And in terms of

10 muddying the water, where it would get complicated is

11 a foregone unit of -- a foregone kilowatt hour in

12 Manitoba may indeed be sold into another jurisdiction

13 and earn back some revenues.

14                Would that be fair, sir?

15                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   That's correct.

16                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Kuczek, I --

17 I believe Ms. Menzies is happy now.  I'm happy, as

18 well.  So I'd like to thank the panel for their --

19 their patience.  And subject to our undertakings and

20 my ill-fated wrestling match with Ms. Ramage at -- at

21 the coffee break, we rest our cross.

22                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I suggest we take a

23 ten (10) minute break before we start with GAC.  Thank

24 you.

25
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1 --- Upon recessing at 2:54 p.m.

2 --- Upon resuming at 2:54 p.m.

3

4                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I believe we're

5 ready to resume the proceedings.  I wonder, are -- are

6 there any matters to attend to before we turn over the

7 microphone to Mr. Gange?  No?

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   No.

9                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Gange --

10                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Thank you very

11 much --

12                THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- good afternoon.

13                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   -- Mr. Chair,

14 members of the -- the Board.  There are -- I have two

15 (2) procedural things to start off with myself.

16 Professor Miller submitted the -- or delivered the

17 opening remarks for the Green Action Centre.  I'm

18 going to submit that, not for the purposes of evidence

19 but just for purpose of the record and completeness,

20 as Exhibit 19 -- for GAC number 19.

21

22 --- EXHIBIT NO. GAC-19:    Opening remarks for the

23                             Green Action Centre

24

25                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And then I have



PUB re NFAT  03-05-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

900

1 provided, and I believe that you have a -- a copy of

2 the Green Action Centre book of documents, which will

3 be tendered as Exhibit GAC number 20.

4

5

6 --- EXHIBIT NO. GAC-20:    Green Action Centre book

7                             of documents

8

9 CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. WILLIAM GANGE:

10                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And with that, I

11 think that, Ms. Morrison and -- and Mr. Kuczek, I -- I

12 suspect that virtually all of these questions will be

13 for you, but we'll see where it goes.

14                As -- as a starting principle, the --

15 the Fuel switching Report, which was, I believe,

16 Appendix 26, I think it was, to the last GRA, and is a

17 document that -- the four (4) of us have discussed at

18 -- at times through -- throughout the last couple of

19 years.

20                It -- it -- one of the -- one of the

21 statements in that document is that:

22                   "Where electricity is more expensive

23                   and more environmentally damaging

24                   than the alternatives, electric use

25                   should be discouraged."
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1                That's a -- that -- that would be a

2 principle that Hydro -- it's -- it's one of the -- the

3 principles of -- of Manitoba Hydro, correct, Ms.

4 Morrison?

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Could you provide

6 us the reference where we stated that in the report?

7                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Yeah.

8                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I -- I apologize,

9 I have reread it but I had missed that part.

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   You know what,

14 I'll -- I'll get it to you later, but -- but basic --

15 'cause -- the -- the -- you -- you wouldn't disagree

16 with that principle though:

17                   "Where electricity is more expensive

18                   and more environmentally damaging

19                   than the alternatives, electric use

20                   should be discouraged"?

21                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I'm struggling with

22 the word 'discouraged'.  We -- we -- I think we

23 previously have stated that we value the principle

24 that -- of customers having choice, so it -- it

25 depends what you mean by 'discouraged'.
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1                I think we agree with the principle

2 that if it makes economic and environmental sense for

3 customers to use natural gas over electricity for

4 space heating, we agree with the principle, and we

5 still respect customers having a choice of fuels,

6 taking that information into account.

7                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Thank you, Mr.

8 Kuczek.  That's -- that's good enough for me.  The --

9 the Fuel-switching Report indicates that by 2031, that

10 9 percent of Manitoba Hydro's residential customers

11 are expected to switch to electric space heat.  Is

12 that correct, Ms. Morrison?  And -- and I -- I'm --

13 I'm going to say that I'm using as my reference for

14 that Mr. Chernick's summary of the Fuel-switching

15 Report, which is found at -- in -- in the Green Action

16 Centre evidence at pages 2.4 and 2.5.

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   The Green Action

21 evidence, page 2.4 at the bottom --

22                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, I found the

23 reference.  Thank you.

24                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Is there any

25 disagreement with -- with Mr. Chernick's calculations
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1 there, Ms. Morrison?

2                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I'll take it

3 subject to check.  I don't have -- unfortunately, I am

4 not like Mr. Page.  I do not bring my calculator with

5 me, so I'll have to do that later.  But --

6                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   But his comment is

7 --

8                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   -- it looks in the

9 right ball park.

10                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   -- his comment is

11 that about forty-eight thousand (48,000) residential

12 gas-heating customers are expected to switch to

13 electric space heat, which I believe that he took from

14 the Fuel-switching Report.

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, that is from

16 the Fuel-switching Report.

17                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Okay.  Thank you.

18 And then he also says that a hundred and forty-six

19 thousand (146,000) gas-fired residential water heaters

20 will switch to electric -- a source of electric power.

21                And again, that comes from the report?

22                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.  And we

23 should probably define that the switch doesn't mean

24 existing customers changing out.  When we're talking

25 about the space-heating customers switching, it's --
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1 it's not that they're taking a -- an inoperable

2 natural gas furnace.  It's -- it's that cumulative

3 growth --

4                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Yes.  Thank you.

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   -- of new

6 included.

7                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And -- and so his

8 calculation is -- and -- and again, you probably will

9 have to take this subject to check, but he says that

10 that's about 26 percent of residential customers.

11                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.  I'll accept

12 that, subject to check.

13                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   He also makes the

14 comment -- although he does acknowledge that there

15 aren't -- aren't significant details in the Fuel-

16 switching Report.  But he says that hundreds of

17 commercial customers are expected to switch from -- to

18 -- to -- from gas space and water heating to

19 electricity.

20                And again, that's consistent with the

21 information that you obtained in the Fuel-switching

22 Report, Ms. Morrison?

23                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is consistent

24 with what was presented in the analysis under the

25 Fuel-switching Report.
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1                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And then his --

2 his conclusion on that part -- and -- and this one I'm

3 not sure, but he says that as much as 11 percent of

4 the growth in net firm energy requirements from

5 2011/'12 to 2030/'31 would be due to fuel switching

6 from natural gas to electricity.

7                Does that -- does that number of about

8 11 percent of the growth in net firm energy

9 requirements resonate with you?

10                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Again, subject to

11 check.  We didn't report it in that manner in the

12 Fuel-switching Report, so I would have to check that.

13                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Right.  If you

14 look at Tab 1, which is pages 2 and 3 of the Green

15 Action Centre book of documents, with respect to your

16 projection of electric water penetration in new single

17 detached construction, he says that by 2032/'33

18 Manitoba Hydro projects the addition of almost sixty-

19 four thousand (64,000) water heaters, which would

20 include -- which would increase electric use by about

21 223 gigawatt hours.

22                Is -- again that -- that comes from

23 your information, does it not Ms. Morrison?

24                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, that is

25 correct.
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1                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And on page 3,

2 he's looking at the water heater conversions, single

3 family detached homes, and says that by 2032/'33,

4 Manitoba Hydro projects the conversion of almost

5 thirty-one thousand (31,000) water heaters, which

6 would increase electric use by about 109 gigawatt

7 hours.

8                Again that's -- that's information that

9 he gets from your projections?

10                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Subject to check.

11                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Okay.  And during

12 the IR process, a question was asked of Manitoba Hydro

13 as to what the explanation that Hydro can think of why

14 existing customers would be replacing gas water

15 heaters with electric water heaters, when the net

16 benefits to the customer are negative.  And at page 5

17 of the book of documents, which is Tab 2, there are

18 some answers given that customers might be primarily

19 influenced by the upfront costs, but that, and -- and

20 the additional cost of adjusting the natural gas

21 furnaces could be five hundred and fifty dollars

22 ($550).

23                So that -- that cost -- the upfront

24 costs is one of the explanations for why this trend

25 seems to be taking place?
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, in the water

2 heating market and the replacement water heating

3 market, it's much more unique to -- the circumstances

4 of the person's house, as to whether or not it's more

5 costly for them to maintain their natural gas water

6 tank than to go to an electric water tank, in terms of

7 that upfront cost.  If they have to sleeve the chimney

8 or if they're unable to sleeve the chimney, then their

9 costs are increased.

10                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   That's the upfront

11 costs that you are talking about there, correct?

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, that is.

13                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   There is no

14 question but that the -- the long term cost of -- as

15 we sit here today, knowing what the costs are in 2014,

16 the -- the long term costs of a -- of a gas water

17 heater are significantly less than the cost of an

18 electric water heater?

19                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   If the existing --

20 if they're looking at a nat -- a conventional natural

21 gas water heater, then yes, the life cycle cost of

22 that water heater is cheaper to use the natural gas

23 than to choose an electric unit.

24                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   If you look at

25 page 7, which was also part of GAC/Manitoba Hydro-I-
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1 071, the information that Manitoba Hydro provided was

2 that, that -- that the cost of the natural gas option,

3 compared to the electric, would be about seven hundred

4 and fifty dollars ($750) more expensive, correct?

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That's for the

6 side-venting natural gas unit.

7                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Yes.  And -- and

8 my understanding is that -- that your calculation is

9 that, the benefit of using gas over a lifetime is in

10 excess of a thousand dollars.  And I think that the

11 reference that I can give you for that is -- is in the

12 fuel-switching report at pages 23 and 24.  And in

13 particular page 24.

14

15                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

16

17                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   It's probably --

18 if we're going to be looking at a comparison between a

19 conventional natural gas water tank and a side-venting

20 natural gas -- gas water tank, we might be better off

21 to look at page 31, which is where we did a

22 sensitivity analysis and did a direct comparison of

23 the economics and how they differ between a -- the --

24 the choices of a side-vent versus a conventional.

25                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And -- and the
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1 benefit to a customer in each of those instance of

2 using electric -- or pardon me, of using natural gas,

3 could you tell us that?

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Under those

5 situations, if a customer has the option to stay with

6 a conventional natural gas water heater they are

7 effectively to the good by about seven hundred and

8 thirty dollars ($730) over the life of that

9 installation, assuming that they don't have to pay for

10 any sleeving or addit -- or adjustments to their

11 ducting -- or the ducting on the -- the tank.

12                If they have to install a side vent

13 natural gas water heater, we calculated that they'd

14 actually pay, over the life of that water heater,

15 about a hundred and seventy-five dollars ($175) more.

16                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Okay.  Thank you.

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   The -- if we go

21 back to page 24, which is found at page 10 of the book

22 of documents, the -- you have a chart which had the

23 net economic impact of fuel switching for an average

24 residential home.

25                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.  Thank you.
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1                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And in that one,

2 the -- the bottom line, the integrated utility

3 customer perspective, the net effect for that under

4 that chart, conventional gas to electric water heat

5 was one thousand fifty-four dollars ($1,054), correct?

6                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

7                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   So that the -- the

8 benefit to the client was seven twenty-seven (727).

9 And is -- is the -- the rest, the approximately three

10 hundred dol -- three hundred dollars ($300), two

11 hundred and eighty dollars ($280), is that related to

12 the benefit to the Utility?

13                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, it is.  If

14 you look at the -- the top two (2) rows titled,

15 "utility perspective," within that table, the electric

16 and the natural gas, the ten dollars ($10) represented

17 there is the net benefit to the electric side of our

18 operations as a result of avoiding the -- of having

19 that electricity not being used, and the three hundred

20 and seventeen dollars ($317) is the benefit to the

21 natural gas side of our operations.

22                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Thank you.  At

23 page 12 of the book of documents, so this was

24 GAC/Manitoba Hydro-I-077.  And you -- you, your staff,

25 commented on the -- the existing and future market
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1 barriers to the installation of least cost space

2 heating fuel choice.  And there were a number of them

3 that were listed there and -- but it basically comes

4 down to, as -- as I read this, that -- that it's

5 cheaper for a builder to -- to build a house today

6 using an electric water heater, correct?

7                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   There is a

8 perception among builders in certain areas of the

9 province that it's cheaper to build a house with

10 electric water he -- sorry, with electric space and

11 water heating.  Yes, there is a difference in the

12 capital costs, but we do have in the City of Winnipeg

13 a number of builders who are constructing homes with

14 natural gas furnaces.  So we've been working with the

15 home builders and the developers to try and

16 communicate to them that there is that op -- that that

17 option can be done in an economical manner.

18                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   So those -- those

19 builders in the City of Winnipeg that are -- are using

20 natural gas furnaces, but they would also be using

21 electric water heat, would they not?

22                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, they are

23 using electric water heat.

24                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   So that at

25 present, as I understand it from the information that
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1 you provided, that -- that it's pretty close to 100

2 percent of new home building that uses electric water

3 heat?

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I should clarify

9 that in the case of new homes the option -- the -- the

10 option that presents itself is only the side vent.

11 They are not likely going to install a conventional

12 furnace with a chimney.  They would -- that would

13 require a substantial redesign to their homes.

14                If they were to be looking at a side

15 vent -- sorry, if they were to look at a natural gas

16 option, the -- the only option that would even be

17 remotely viable would be -- or -- or attractive would

18 be a side vent.

19                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Yes.  But you'd

20 agree with me that -- that it's -- once that house is

21 built, and -- and there has been an electric water

22 heater put in, it's not going -- it -- it -- it's

23 highly unlikely that it will switch -- that -- that

24 anybody in the house will be capable of switching to a

25 gas water heater.
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I would agree that

2 that type of renovation is probably not high on the

3 list of most homeowners.

4                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Right.   So even

5 though it may cost them less in terms of their -- of -

6 - of the amount of money that they're going to spend

7 over the next twenty-five (25) years, once that design

8 has been made, the -- the die is cast, and -- and

9 there isn't likely going to be any change that comes

10 about.

11                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I think in terms

12 of the -- the options of being side vent, I think as I

13 pointed out on page 31 of our report, that that cost

14 benefit is much narrower when your option is a side

15 vent as opposed to an electric water heater.  So it --

16 it is much narrower.

17                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Yes.  And you've

18 also stated on page 12 in the Information Request 77

19 that some of the other market barriers are that --

20 that some customers may not be aware of the

21 differential in operating costs.  That's one of the

22 things that -- that comes at -- at play here, correct?

23                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

24                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And also that --

25 that customers may well have the belief that in fact
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1 they are being more environmentally responsible by

2 using electricity to -- to heat their house, or their

3 water then by using natural gas, correct?

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, I agree that

5 there is that sector of the market that would have

6 that belief.

7                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And I take it, Ms.

8 Morrison, that you -- you produced Manitoba Hydro

9 Exhibit -- I've got it written down here somewhere,

10 and I just can't find it.  Was this eight (8) -- oh,

11 this was number eight-eight (88).  So this is the

12 brochure that's been produced?

13                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Sorry, I think I

14 gave mine away.

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I happen to have a

16 spare here, if it helps you.

17                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I appreciate that

18 -- in my enthusiasm earlier.  Yes, thank you.  I now

19 have it.

20                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And -- and Exhibit

21 88, one of its purposes is to educate people with

22 respect to what may be mistaken beliefs.  For

23 instance, you list the -- the twenty-five (25) year

24 cost to run a natural gas furnace as opposed to an

25 electric furnace, and show a difference of fourteen
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1 thousand, three hundred dollars ($14,300)?

2                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

3                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And -- and you

4 show a conventional natural gas water heater versus a

5 -- an electric water heater, and show the difference

6 as fifteen hundred dollars ($1,500)?

7                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

8                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Correct.  And --

9 and so, your -- the -- the point that this makes is

10 that, in fact, the total investment for natural gas in

11 a home would be over twenty (20) -- well, twenty-five

12 (25) years and ten (10) years, twenty-three thousand

13 dollars ($23,000) or less, as opposed to the

14 electrical side, thirty-six thousand dollars ($36,000)

15 or less, correct?

16                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Subject to check

17 on the math, yes, that's correct.

18                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Okay.  And when --

19 when we look at the -- at -- at Exhibit 88, one of the

20 things that you also comment on is on the -- on the --

21 underneath the heading, 'Know Before you Buy,' on the

22 backside of the -- or -- or as I see it the backside,

23 and it makes mention that:

24                   "By reducing our electricity comp --

25                   consumption in Manitoba, we can
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1                   expect more of this clean renewable

2                   power to reach -- we can export more

3                   of this clean renewable power to

4                   regions that would otherwise burn

5                   fossil fuels like coal."

6                The purpose of that is to advise people

7 that -- that that thought that by using electricity in

8 Manitoba, they're being more environmentally

9 responsible, that there's another -- another way of

10 looking at it.  Is that correct?

11                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   It's to provide a

12 different perspective, yes.

13                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Yes.  And -- and

14 another way of putting that would be that -- that the

15 greenhouse gas emissions overall in what can be

16 referred to as the MISO region would be actually

17 reduced by people using natural gas in Manitoba.

18                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Under the current

19 construct of the markets today, that is correct.

20                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And when you say,

21 "The current construct," what you're referring to is

22 that the likelihood is that if there is more

23 electricity to export to the United States into the

24 MISO region, the likelihood is that that electrical

25 power is going to be used in place of coal-generated
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1 power in -- in the United States.  Is that correct?

2                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We're definitely

3 getting beyond my area of expertise.  There are going

4 to be other panel members that can speak more

5 specifically to the CO2, or C02 of equivalent

6 composites of the MISO territory, but in my

7 understanding that it's -- it's -- the way it's

8 calculated is recognizing an offset of coal and

9 natural gas in terms of how that GHG value is

10 calculated for what's being offset today.

11                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Thank you.  And --

12 and we'll go into that with -- with the panel that has

13 -- has the greater expertise, but for the purpose of

14 my question, your expertise is certainly more than

15 sufficient, Ms. Morrison.

16                That -- that's just the basic

17 understaning that Hydro has, that -- that you're

18 shutting down -- or replacing dirtier fuel in -- in

19 the United States.

20                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

21                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Thank you.  And --

22 and this may be perhaps nitpicking, but bear with me

23 on this, because --

24                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Can I add -- can I

25 add something to Ms. Morrison's answer there, please,
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1 just to clarify?

2                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Sure, Ed -- or Mr.

3 Wojczynski, sorry.  Apol -- apologize.

4                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   What she said is

5 absolutely correct, and -- and the next panel can deal

6 with it in more detail, but the only qualification

7 that -- of what I would want to add is that if we go

8 to a large fuel-switching kind of program or whatever,

9 and in the process, because of that we're deferring

10 the hydro generation, then much of -- much, if not

11 maybe all, but I'll star -- I'll stay with 'much' --

12 of the -- the re -- C02 reduction benefits would be

13 lost because if by going to fuel-switching, and you re

14 -- and you deferred the new hydro projects, then the -

15 - then you would lose the benefits of the hydro

16 exports which would offset the C02 emissions in the

17 other regions.

18                So -- but if -- but if we're just

19 talking about the fuel-switching and nothing else

20 changes, then what Ms. Morrison said is absolutely

21 correct.  So there's a short run and a long run kind

22 of impact, just like elasticity, a short run/long run

23 elasticity.  You have short and -- and long run

24 impacts to things like fuel-switching.

25                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Okay.  Thank you.
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1 Ms. Morrison, now that -- I -- I'll go back to the

2 nitpick-y part.  Because actually, we've talked about

3 this bro -- or a -- a similar brochure previously at a

4 GRA, and -- and the question about adding this

5 information was brought up at that -- at that previous

6 GRA.

7                But the question that I'm kind of

8 wondering about is whether your -- your division

9 thought of -- of making specific reference to

10 greenhouse gas reduction in -- in providing this

11 information to your customers?

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Subject to check,

13 I believe on our website, we do provide more specific

14 reference to -- or speak a little bit more detail

15 about the GHG benefits of making electricity available

16 for export.

17                I would have to check on that.  But

18 within the brochure itself, we recognize that there's

19 -- there is -- there is a -- there is a segment of the

20 population that is -- is drawing that conclusion.

21 This is a mass market piece, and the majority of the

22 customers we are -- that we are reaching with this

23 piece, I would say, are -- are more likely to make

24 their decisions based on cost.

25                And -- and so we were focussing a lot
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1 of the messaging around the cost in order to try and

2 reach the greatest number of people with the message

3 that would resinate most with them in order to

4 effectively ma -- help them make a better decision.

5                That's not to say that as we move

6 forward into this campaign that we don't adjust our

7 messaging if -- to see -- to try and reach other

8 people that we may not be reaching with this

9 messaging.

10                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   My recollection is

11 that that's very similar to -- to you gave me the last

12 time, which --

13                MS. LOIS MORRISON:  I'm glad I could be

14 of assistance.

15                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   -- which, as I

16 recall, was my birthday.  But -- but, in fact, you

17 have moved forward by -- by putting this -- by adding

18 that part, but let me then go to the -- the reference

19 that you just made to the website.

20                When there is -- and I'm sorry that --

21 that I haven't taken a look at that particular

22 reference, but on the website, is there a

23 quantification of -- of the greenhouse gas reduction?

24                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I -- off the top

25 of my head, I don't believe there is, but I would have
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1 to check.

2

3                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   When I look at the

6 information that's on page 15 of -- of the GAC book of

7 documents and the reference that -- where you -- where

8 the comment is made that it allows the homebuilder to

9 keep the base cost of the home lower, thereby, the

10 homebuilder's competitive position, and then the new

11 market.

12                It's also saying that it -- it

13 basically increases the profit -- the profit margin

14 for -- for the builder.  It's -- would you agree with

15 me it's very difficult to reach the builder on this --

16 on this point because there's nothing in it for the

17 builder?

18                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I would agree that

19 the -- this is a more difficult market to approach,

20 and we are undertaking efforts to try to work with the

21 builders to get them to understand or to get them to

22 offer their customers natural gas as an op -- as a

23 heating option.

24                As I alluded to earlier, and -- we are

25 looking at other opportunities for sending a stronger
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1 signal to the builders to do so.

2                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Okay.  Thank you.

3 And -- and Mr. Kuczek made the point in -- in response

4 to my first question, that -- that:

5                   "Manitoba's -- Manitoba Hydro's

6                   strategy is not to promote natural

7                   gas over electricity, but rather to

8                   educate customers on their fuel

9                   choice options so customers make

10                   informed decisions."

11                And that's found at page 18 in response

12 to the PUB/Manitoba Hydro-I-253b.

13                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Just to add to

14 that, that -- that's our current strategy, and our

15 strategy has also been to review that as we move

16 forward.  I think as we've put on the record, probably

17 at a GRA, as we wanted to see how successful we can be

18 with the education program.

19                And we thought we would be very

20 successful in terms of stopping at least new inst --

21 new home installations from going with electric heat.

22 So for the most part, that's happened except for a few

23 small rural areas, but our -- our strategy is

24 currently that, but it -- it also involves reviewing

25 alternative options.
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And is -- is it

4 fair to say that -- well -- well, let me -- let me

5 backpedal a little bit.  You -- Mr. Kuczek, you said

6 that you wanted to see how the education program

7 worked out.

8                How is it working out?

9                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Well, it's -- it's

10 actually been successful, but not to the degree that

11 we're satisfied.  And it's -- Ms. Morrison could

12 provide you with numbers, but we've adjusted our load

13 forecast down in terms of the number of customers that

14 are going to switch.

15                Or, at least, when I say 'switch', but

16 choose electricity as opposed to natural gas for space

17 heating and new home applications.  And we're also --

18 that adjustment that I have for the 2014 forecast that

19 I had on fuel-switching was also related to a further

20 adjustment in the 2014 forecast.

21                And then to add a little more

22 information or clarity, the option within DSM 2 that

23 we talked about, fuel switching, that would be taking

24 a different approach than we're currently taking.

25 That would be going beyond the education approach and
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1 probably offering some sort of incentives, whether

2 with the builder, the hom -- or the homeowner, but a

3 decision in that regard hasn't been made at this

4 point.

5                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   I see.  So in Mr.

6 Chernick's evidence, one (1) of the things that he

7 suggested was that there be financial incentives, and

8 both in terms of -- of incentives for builders to use

9 natural gas, but also a disincentive for -- for

10 builders to be hooking up by way of -- of perhaps a

11 hook-up charge or something like that.

12                Are those the kind of options that are

13 currently under consideration?

14                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

15                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Okay.  Thank you.

16 Would it be fair to say that on something like this,

17 money talks a -- a lot louder than -- than a sermon

18 talks?

19                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.  The -- you

20 know, again, if it comes down to optimizing a design,

21 the education approach is probably the more -- most

22 cost-effective.  And had that been 100 percent

23 successful, or at least close to it, that would have

24 been fine.

25                Like I say, we still have a couple of
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1 areas in Manitoba that are a concern to us and we're

2 working on that, but the -- in terms of getting

3 customers to -- or home builders, as far as that goes,

4 to put in natural gas hot water tanks, they probably

5 need an incentive.

6                And if you're talking about retrofits,

7 I think they'd probably need as incentive as well,

8 because there will be the natural inclination to -- to

9 just install what you had already in place when you're

10 switch -- or replacing the -- whether the furnace or

11 the hot water tank.

12                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Okay.  Thank you.

13 Mr. Chernick has also suggested that one (1) of the

14 effective ways of dealing with reducing the use of --

15 of energy is through rate design.  Is -- is that -- is

16 that -- that's concept, the concept of -- of reducing

17 usage through the -- through rate design, an accepted

18 concept --

19                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

20                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   -- within your

21 department?

22                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Well, it's an

23 accepted concept and it's one of the options that we

24 put on the table as part of that level 2 DSM option.

25                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   I see.  So -- so
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1 on -- and perhaps you could explain in greater detail,

2 what in -- in the level 2 DSM option, what the rate

3 design -- broadly speaking, Mr. Kuczek.  Well again we

4 don't have Mr. Wiens here, who -- who...

5                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   It -- it was just a

6 very crude estimate.  We didn't put a lot of work into

7 at this point.  And all we did is we looked at what BC

8 -- what's BC Hydro's offering and what Quebec's

9 offering, and we said well one (1) of the options that

10 we could do is the same thing here, and -- and --

11 well, go ahead.

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We -- as Mr.

13 Kuczek mentioned, we looked at what was being done in

14 BC and what was being done in Hydro Quebec, in terms

15 of an invaded -- inverted rate structure, but

16 recognizing that the past Board has stated we need to

17 design an init -- whatever rate initiative we came

18 forward with, needed to recognize customers who have

19 electric heat and don't have an alternative less of an

20 -- an economical alternative.

21                And so the -- what we -- what we've put

22 forward as a proxy for -- for incorporation into the

23 level 2 DSM, was an estimate based on upon those

24 principles.  And obviously we would have to do a more

25 in-depth rate study to make sure that we meet those
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1 guidelines that were set out by the Public Utilities

2 Board in the past hearings, and then bring it to the

3 Board for -- for approval.

4                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Thank you.

5                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   But, just to add to

6 that, like this is just a high level concept and --

7 and it has to have internal reviews.  We'll have to --

8 we haven't made a decision to go forward with it.  We

9 -- it was just a concept for the DSM option that we

10 included.

11                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Yes.  Thank you,

12 Mr. Kuczek.  And I -- I understand what we're talking

13 about is big picture issues here.

14                I -- I would note that, Mr. Chernick,

15 at page 214, 2-14, under the heading "2.4.2 Rate

16 Design," had a number of -- of potential things that

17 ought to be considered, with respect to rate design.

18 And -- and I would note that -- that in the rebuttal

19 evidence there's no challenge to that.

20                So again, just as -- on a high level

21 basis, Mr. Kuczek, those kinds of issues are

22 consistent with your forward thinking.  I'm not asking

23 you to agree that -- that  everything that he says

24 there, is something that you would do, but -- but

25 those are within the realm of possibility.
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1                Is that correct?

2

3                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   In -- in  general,

6 there's a number of factors we'd be considering.  And

7 just quickly looking at these, yes, some more

8 concerning to us than others, like the first one, of

9 course.  You know, burden on low-income customers is a

10 concern for us.  You know, the impact on existing

11 customers, what choices they made in terms of choosing

12 their fuel source.  And -- and, of course, the other

13 important part would be to make sure the rate

14 structure is -- is such that it really doesn't

15 influence the customers, in terms of promoting energy

16 conservation.

17                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Thank you.

18                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   And so customers

19 that have electric space heat and customers that have

20 natural gas heat, they're -- you would likely need

21 different blocks to influence them in the winter time.

22                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   The next Power

23 Smart plan that's coming out, is it going to address

24 the issue of efforts to discourage fuel switching.

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   We're currently in
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1 discussions with the people we're legislated to

2 consult with on -- on our Power Smart Plan.  So the

3 fuel switching component is currently under

4 discussions and we haven't made a decision on what

5 approach we're going to be taking in that particular

6 area at this point.

7                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Thank you.  But --

8 but it I -- I take it though, that it is one of the

9 things, that within your department, is -- is on the

10 table for discussions with the -- the parties that you

11 have to consult?

12                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   We are specifically

13 discussing that with government.

14                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Okay.  Thank you.

15 Mr. Chernick, in taking a look at -- at the fuel-

16 switching issue, and -- and the possibility of

17 becoming more aggressive in addressing the fuel switch

18 -- switching issue, I think the -- the assumption that

19 he has made is that in the material that was filed in

20 the original NFAT application, that -- that the fuel-

21 switching option hadn't been -- or -- or, no, does not

22 take into account the -- the changes that have been

23 discussed or -- and have been referred to in -- when

24 you say that there's going to be a -- a new DSM

25 strategy coming out.
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1                Is that correct?

2                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   The NFAT filing,

3 the original NFAT filing, did include an analysis of

4 the 2013 load forecast which did -- does have

5 adjustments for our heating education campaign, but

6 you are correct that it -- it's the analyses that Mr.

7 Wojczynski alluded to that are being done now that

8 include the opti -- the level 2 DSM, which would

9 include an increased focus on fuel switching.

10                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Thank you.  And

11 the conclusion that he comes to is that with an

12 increased emphasis on the Fuel-switching Report, that

13 the -- that the target -- the realistic target for

14 savings could be for several years, 2 percent per

15 year.

16                Would you agree with that?

17                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I don't think

18 Manitoba Hydro would agree with Mr. Chernick's

19 assumptions in that space.  We've prepared analyses

20 looking at increased levels of ener -- DSM, and we are

21 confident in what we've placed on the record to date.

22                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And what's the

23 maximum value, taking into account the increased

24 emphasis on fuel-switching?

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   What's the specific
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1 question?

2                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Ms. Morrison said

3 that -- that you're satisfied with -- you're confident

4 with the numbers that you've put on the record today,

5 and -- and so what I'm asking, Mr. Kuczek, is what is

6 that maximum number?  If -- if 2 percent isn't --

7 isn't the number, that which Mr. -- Mr. Chernick says,

8 that -- that he thinks that for a period of time, you

9 ought to be able to reach with this new emphasis, what

10 would be -- and you disagree with that, then what is

11 the maximum value?

12                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   You're talking

13 about just the fuel-switching component?

14                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Yes.  Or -- or --

15 no, no, no.  I'm sorry, Mr. -- Mr. Kuczek, I'm not.

16 I'm saying if you add the -- the extra emphasis on

17 fuel-switching and add it to the overall DSM efforts -

18 - and let me go back.  As I read the -- the rebuttal,

19 the rebuttal acknowledges that fuel-switching ought to

20 be in the DSM savings, but wasn't previously.

21                So -- so that's what I'm trying to get

22 at.  If you -- if you pull in DSM and if you pull it

23 in as an aggressive number, what is the maximum

24 number, the -- the combined maximum number?

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Okay, I -- I've got
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1 too many people talking to me here.

2                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Just listen to me.

3 The rest of them, don't --

4                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I was trying to do

5 that.

6                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   -- don't worry

7 about them.

8                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   So I'm not sure I

9 heard the question anymore at this point.

10                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Okay, let me go

11 back and see if I can -- if I can say it properly, and

12 maybe everybody else will keep quiet, but -- so there

13 is -- in the original NFAT, there is a value that is

14 set out for DSM savings, and in the rebuttal, there is

15 an acknowledgment that -- that the fuel-switching

16 ought to be included in the DSM savings.

17                And so -- and -- and as I understand it

18 from what your evidence has been, that the level 2 DSM

19 that you've talked about will include an emphasis on

20 fuel switching.

21                So I'm saying when you put all of those

22 things together with that, what do you expect the

23 maximum DSM savings to be?

24                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I've got to recall

25 everything you said there, but the -- the first --
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1 there was one (1) point about "will be".  I can't

2 agree to 'will be' at this point.  Will be included?

3                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Will be.

4                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I -- I believe you

5 said, Fuel switching will be included --

6                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Yeah, yeah.

7                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   -- with level 2.

8 We included it, but we are not -- we -- I can't say

9 we're -- we're going to be doing it.  And -- and just

10 to be clear about that, that has to be agreed to as

11 part of our consultations, if we're going to include

12 fuel switching with our DSM plans.

13                So that was one (1) point, and I

14 actually forgot the other point that you made earlier

15 that I thought was slightly in error.  And that was

16 related to what should be included in a DSM plan, and

17 I'm not sure the reference was -- or you articulated

18 the way we stated it in our rebuttal.

19                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Yeah.  And I --

20 I...

21                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   To help, what --

22 what I do recall stating in the rebuttal, is that when

23 we develop a DSM plan that's going to be used for

24 integrated resource plan, in the past our -- our plan

25 was -- well, at least the 2013 Power Smart Plan was
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1 conservative, because it did not include opportunities

2 that we thought were likely to happen within the

3 planning time-frame.  So the statement was made in --

4 in that respect that we should be including those

5 opportunities, because, for integrated resource

6 planning purposes, that would be our best guess at

7 what the DSM savings would be within that planning

8 horizon.

9                To address your question about what

10 would be the maximum DSM, or the expected DSM they're

11 going to achieve with the 2014 plan, that hasn't been

12 finalized.  So it's -- what I tried to provide with

13 everyone present here, the Board and the Intervenors,

14 was -- was some guidance in what I thought that could

15 be, just like I provided guidance with the load

16 forecast.

17                So I stated that most of the

18 initiatives identified in level 1 we believe will be

19 pursued.  In fact, I stated we've already approved a

20 number of the programs.  So with level 2 I made a few

21 comments, and hopefully I don't characterize them

22 differently this time, but with load displacement I

23 think it's very promising.  And with the energy -- or

24 the energy conservation rates need more consideration.

25 We don't know if we're going to go there.  And fuel
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1 switching needs -- we need to discuss that further

2 with government.

3                So with -- and level 3, I think

4 everybody knows that we don't think we're going to be

5 doing that.  So where we're going to go is somewhere

6 between level 1 and level 3 would be -- level 2 is

7 likely going to be the outcome of our 2014 plan.  But

8 the plan will be broken up into two (2) components,

9 one (1) being the three (3) year plan and the second

10 component being the longer-term plan.

11

12                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

13

14                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Mr. Chair, if I

15 could just have a minute.  I'm just looking for -- for

16 a reference that -- that Professor Miller has given

17 me.

18

19                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

20

21                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Mr. Kuczek, just

22 so that you and I are on the same page, in fact your -

23 - your comment is correct and -- and I misstated it.

24 I overstated it.  On page 28 of the rebuttal, if you

25 wrote this, what -- well, Hydro wrote, "To reflect DSM
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1 targets" and -- and so it's, yes, at the bottom of

2 that paragraph that's on the screen.  No, that was

3 fine just the way it was:

4                   "To reflect DSM targets for resource

5                   planning purposes, the Corporation

6                   intends to forecast its expectation

7                   of DSM savings which will most

8                   likely be achieved and therefore may

9                   include energy savings from emerging

10                   technologies, or other initiatives

11                   such as load displacement, energy

12                   conservation rates, and fuel

13                   switching."

14                So I apologize.  You were correct that

15 -- that you didn't go as far as I wanted you to go,

16 but -- so I -- I just want to make sure that the Board

17 understands that -- that your answer was accurate.

18 Thank you.

19                At -- at page 24 of -- of the book of

20 documents -- and -- and again this is dealing with the

21 fuel-switching report -- there's a chart of impact of

22 converting from natural gas to electric space heat.

23 And I just want to focus on the electric furnace

24 components on that.

25                And so if we could run through this
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1 chart, the -- the first line, the electric load

2 impact, Ms. Morrison, what's that in reference to?

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   The electric load

4 impact is in reference to the average annual kilowatt

5 hours associated with an electric furnace or electric

6 resistance heating in a home.

7                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And then the next

8 category is natural gas load impact.  And -- and it's

9 a -- a negative number of one thousand seven hundred

10 and seventy-six (1,776), correct?

11                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yeah.  So what

12 we're characterizing by the table is the resulting

13 decrease, because we're comparing a -- a conversion

14 from a natural gas home to an -- to an electrically

15 heated home.  We're comparing -- so we -- we are

16 presenting the gas -- the move from the gas to the

17 electric as -- as a negative.  So it's the reduction

18 in gas consumption as a result of using electricity

19 for heating.

20                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   So you're -- so --

21 I'm sorry, Mr. Kuczek?

22                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   It's not the

23 reduction in gas consumption.  I think it's the

24 reduction in the revenues that would come in to help

25 pay -- oh, sorry, I...
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1                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Okay.  And then --

2 so -- so there's -- there's a -- a usage -- an

3 increase in the usage factor for electricity is what

4 this is saying, and there's a decrease in the usage of

5 natural gas, correct, on those two (2) -- on those two

6 (2) columns?

7                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, but a

8 characterization of the table, because we're

9 specifically speaking to using electric heat versus

10 using natural gas.  It's essentially saying that,

11 assuming the same house, it would use either 1,600 --

12 16,400 gigawatt -- kilowatt hours of heat, or it would

13 use approximately 1,800 cubic metres of natural gas.

14                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Okay.  And then it

15 -- you've got the economic impact.  Could you go

16 through those columns, just for the electric furnace.

17 I -- I -- we're going to ignore the geothermal.

18                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Okay.  I'm not

19 used to ignoring the geothermal.

20                From the -- what we're presenting in

21 the next line is the Utility perspective from the

22 electric side of the operations.  So what it's looking

23 at is the net benefit or the net loss to the Utility

24 by having the customer use electricity for space

25 heating when they have the option to use natural gas.
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1 So there is a net decrease to the Utility from the

2 customer making that choice.

3                From the -- the next line presents the

4 Utility perspective for the natural gas side of our

5 operations.  And so where natural gas is available --

6 where the customer has the economic access to natural

7 gas, meaning they've got the line running in front of

8 their house, or they've already got elec -- natural

9 gas in their house, if they choose to not use natural

10 gas there is a cost to the natural gas side of our

11 operations to -- essentially of about four thousand

12 dollars ($4,000) over the life of that furnace, over

13 the twenty-five (25) year life.

14                The next line represents the customer

15 perspective.  So this is looking at it from the

16 customer's perspective of choosing electricity over

17 natural gas for heating their home, including the life

18 cycle cost, which would be the capital costs of the

19 furnaces, the two (2) -- two (2) options for choosing

20 the heating system.  And, essentially, over the

21 twenty-five (25) year life the customer is paying,

22 essentially, seventy-seven hundred dollars ($7,700)

23 more for that heating system.

24                And the next line is the integrated

25 utility and customer perspective.  And so that's
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1 looking at it as a whole from -- from both

2 perspectives; what's the -- the overall net benefit or

3 -- or net cost as a whole.  And from that perspective,

4 we can see that -- well, obviously because the Utility

5 is also -- the Utility is -- there's a cost to the

6 Utility and there's a cost to the customer.  There's

7 obviously a great cos -- cost overall.

8                The final line of that second section

9 is the net provincial inflow or leakage.  And what

10 that represents is we're recognizing that when you're

11 purchasing natural gas and you're bringing tho --

12 natural gas into the province, there are dollars

13 associated with the physical cost of gas that are

14 essentially flowing directly to the west, and so

15 there's an outflow of dollars associated with the gas

16 costs.

17                But on the other side of that, when we

18 are able to export electricity, there is a net inflow

19 of dollars to the province for those -- for the

20 electricity exports.  So what we're presenting there

21 is the net provincial inflow or -- or leakage that is

22 associated with -- with those two (2) fuels.

23                So what we're seeing here is that the -

24 - the inflow of dollars from export revenues is

25 essentially greater than the cost of physical gas --
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1 of the -- the dollars we spend on the cost of physical

2 ga -- gas that's going to the west.  So there's a net

3 benefit to the province if the customer chooses to

4 heat with natural gas, from an economic perspective,

5 or a net cost that they choose to heat with electric -

6 - electricity.

7                And then the third section is looking

8 at the environmental impact from a local -- and then -

9 - local perspective, then looking at it from the MISO

10 region, where we export the majority of our -- our

11 electricity, and then from a global perspective

12 overall, where you consider both the local and the --

13 the global -- the -- the export region.

14                So in that -- if you look from a local

15 perspective, there is an increase in GHGs when you

16 burn natural gas for heating.  However, as we had

17 discussed earlier, there is a benefit on the export

18 market where we were able to export the electricity.

19 And so there is a net -- there is a benefit in the

20 MISO territory, where we're able to offset at this

21 time oil -- sorry, coal and gas generation.  And that

22 benefit is depending on -- which the -- the 12,200 --

23 or 300 ki -- kilograms of c02 -- equivalent to c02

24 emissions per year represents current policies in

25 place.



PUB re NFAT  03-05-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

942

1                Now, the final line is the net impact

2 overall, taking into consideration the global and the

3 local perspectives from a GHG perspective.  And so, at

4 this point in time, there's a net benefit globally.

5 But not knowing where future policies will go there --

6 there -- we're not sure as to what those policies

7 might state, and so we've put a range on there to

8 represent that we may be to a point where we're not,

9 in the future, offsetting GHGs in the globals' market,

10 and therefore there would actually be a net increase.

11                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   And the reason

12 that -- that it's possible that you might not be

13 offsetting GHGs is if -- if, in fact, Manitoba's gas -

14 - or, pardon me, electricity was replacing electricity

15 generated in -- in a similar fashion in the United

16 States, there'd be -- it -- it'd -- it'd be a -- a

17 zero tradeoff, correct?

18                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Maybe I should cla

19 -- answer that, because I was involved with the

20 discussions when we created the range.

21                The -- the concept of it -- on the one

22 side of the range was -- would -- Ms. Morrison pro --

23 discussed and provided you with in terms of displacing

24 generation there.

25                The other end of the range was a
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1 consideration of a scenario whereby a region within

2 the States had limitations on -- emission limitations,

3 so even though we would be exporting, it -- it would

4 still displace that same generation we -- we referred

5 to but because they had limitations on emissions, they

6 would have to maybe do something else.

7                So the point being that region -- there

8 wouldn't mean -- there would be no net impact on that

9 region because they would have limitations on their

10 emissions.  So -- so that was the rationale behind the

11 two (2) ranges -- the two (2) points of the range.

12                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   But the maximum

13 net global is set out at 8,919 kilograms, correct?

14                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   There's a range

15 there.

16                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Yes --

17                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   And -- and --

18                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   -- with the

19 maximum being that number.

20                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   That's right.

21                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Okay.  Thank you.

22 Could you -- the -- the footnote that says:

23                   "The US MISO region and net global

24                   impacts are showing us a range which

25                   includes the impact under today's
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1                   emission policies in export regions,

2                   and recognizes what the potential

3                   impacts could be under more

4                   aggressive emission policies in

5                   export regions."

6                Mr. Kuczek, maybe you could tell us

7 what -- what is anticipated as the more aggressive

8 emission policies?

9                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   That -- that was

10 the other scenario that I tried --

11                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   That -- that part

12 that you just -- that you just referred to?  I see.

13                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

14                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Thank you.

15

16                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

17

18                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Mr. Kuczek, are

19 there -- currently are there any time expectations of

20 -- of when those limitations will be put into place?

21                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   No, we're -- we're

22 not aware of any.  All we did is we tried to provide a

23 -- we -- there was some discussions we had with some

24 other parties about this, and there was -- the

25 discussions involved, Well, how do you know what's



PUB re NFAT  03-05-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

945

1 going to -- what the future's going to be, and we

2 said, Well, we don't know.

3                And, so what we tried to do is provide

4 just a range just so that the reader of the report

5 would know that there's -- there are different

6 possible futures out there.  So the -- there was

7 nothing other than that to be intended with that

8 information, including projecting timeframes of when

9 that might happen.

10                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Okay.  Thank you.

11 In -- in climate discussions, natural gas is regarded

12 as a bridge fo -- fuel, having an interim role in

13 weaning us from more carbon-dense fuels like coal and

14 petroleum products, but eventually to be entirely

15 replaced by carbon -- carbon-neutral renewables.

16                In -- in the Manitoba Hydro planning,

17 are -- are -- is that part of the long-term planning

18 of Manitoba Hydro?

19                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Well -- well,

20 energy policy is a -- is a government responsibility,

21 so there's the Clean Energy Strategy that's in place,

22 and, so our role within the Utility is to -- to take

23 that into account in our decision making.  But, you

24 know, in terms of thinking along the lines of it as

25 being a -- a bridge fuel, I think a lot of people
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1 think that, but we certainly think of it as an option

2 currently, and it could be considered in that context.

3                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   You've made

4 reference to the Manitoba Clean Energy Strategy, which

5 -- we've got a -- a reference to it at Tab 10 in page

6 28 of the book of documents.  And in -- in the

7 strategy that's -- that's found at page 28, on the

8 right-hand side, that paragraph that says:

9                   "Historically, electric heat was the

10                   main alternative for those

11                   Manitobans who needed a stably-

12                   priced alternative to natural gas."

13                You've -- the -- the strategy -- the --

14 of the Manitoba government is to say that electricity

15 is not the best solution in those -- for that

16 situation.

17                Is that the advice that you get when --

18 when you're in those meetings discussing with the

19 government the Clean Energy Strategy?

20                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Apparently I'm on,

21 that we're back to the discussions between government

22 and -- and Hydro, which we're not at liberty to

23 disclose.

24                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   Oh, I see.  I -- I

25 just thought that, given -- given the number of
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1 answers that Mr. Kuczek had given about -- of -- about

2 discussions with the government in terms of strategy,

3 that -- that that might be something that would be

4 appropriate.

5                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I'm sorry.  I don't

6 think we can discuss the specifics.

7                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   That's okay.

8 Thank you.  And -- and, Ms. Boyd, I'm -- I'm about to

9 wrap up here, and -- and I -- Professor Miller and I

10 have talked about this question, it -- it -- and it

11 probably is better to be -- to be put on the record as

12 a pre-ask or -- or for the next panel.

13                But during Mr. Thomson's evidence, and

14 I think that I included it at page 22, I had asked Mr.

15 Thomson if -- whether Manitoba Hydro had determined

16 whether or not Hydro could turn a profit if the two

17 (2) dams are built solely to supply export contracts

18 like the ones that have been listed.

19                And his answer, came down at the end,

20 said:

21                   "I think they'd be wildly successful

22                   and profitable."

23                What we'd like from the next panel is a

24 financial analysis in support of that statement to --

25 to compare the Preferred Development Plan under the
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1 current forecast with -- comparing it to the -- the

2 fact that it -- it might not be used for domestic

3 consumption at all, and also comparing it to the

4 revised forecasts with the new DSM initiatives.

5                So if you could consider that.  I don't

6 need that as an undertaking, but I -- I'm -- I'm just

7 putting that sort of as a -- as -- as some place that

8 Professor Miller and I would like to go.  Thank you

9 very much, Ms. Morrison, and thank you, Mr. Kuczek.

10                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Mr. Chair and --

11 Mr. Gange was asking some questions a few minutes ago

12 about climate policy, and if I could just supplement

13 what Mr. Kuczek said, and that is that actually, there

14 are some policies in place in the United States.  And

15 there's going to be testimony in the next panel on

16 that, but I could give one (1) thing that I think is

17 quite pertinent, and it's a very recent filing by the

18 Minnesota Public Utilities Commission, and -- pardon

19 me, it's not that recent, sorry.  It's recent for me

20 to find out; that at June 3rd, 2011, the Commission

21 issued an order establishing an estimate of future

22 carbon dioxide regulations, and that they are using a

23 cost of between nine (9) and thirty-four dollars ($34)

24 per tonne, is -- and they're supposed to use that in

25 their planning when they're making their decisions.
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1                So the -- that's an indication of the -

2 - that's already in place, and we know that with the

3 federal administration in the United States, there are

4 regulations coming in on CO2 for power plants and the

5 like.  So I think that's per -- some -- some

6 supplemental information that I think might be useful.

7

8                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

9

10                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Chairman, I

11 note that it's about seven (7) minutes past four

12 o'clock.  What I might suggest is if we could break

13 for two (2) minutes, I can canvass Intervenor counsel

14 to determine whether it makes sense to carry on with

15 the cross-examination till 4:30 today, and then make a

16 recommendation to the Board.

17

18 --- Upon recessing at 4:08 p.m.

19 --- Upon resuming at 4:13 p.m.

20

21                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, now I believe

22 we'll re -- resume the proceedings.  I -- you know, we

23 can't go beyond 4:30 tomorrow night, because we have a

24 commitment that we made to one (1) of the panel

25 members that needs to go to Toronto, so we absolutely
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1 need to continue today, and so I'll turn the

2 microphone over to Me. Hacault.

3

4 CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:

5                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Merci, Mr.

6 President.  What I thought of doing is just at least

7 doing a snapshot of a -- a couple little things, and

8 then we can resume tomorrow morning.  As a

9 administrative matter, we've distributed to the

10 parties, and I think the Board should have them,

11 they'll be Exhibits 20-2 and 20-3, and I've put on the

12 -- everybody's screen 20-3.  If we could start with

13 that?

14                And, Mr. Kuczek, you had put a slide

15 with respect to different resource scenarios to

16 explain how some of the calculations might affect

17 decisions and the impact of decisions spending on DSM

18 as opposed to spending on generation, correct?

19                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

20                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And what we've

21 attempted to do here, and we acknowledge that it's not

22 meant to be exhaustive.  It's going a little bit more

23 granular, but it -- it won't show a number of

24 variables that will exist in, I'm going to say, the

25 real world.
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1                Would that be fair?

2                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yeah.  It can't.

3                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So there

4 would be things like you'd talked about free riders.

5 We assume that there would be no free riders, just

6 like these light bulbs, two (2) for one (1) type of

7 thing, correct?

8                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

9                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Here, we

10 wouldn't be able to reflect classes of customers, like

11 industrials and residential, correct?

12                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And we're going

14 to go through this.  There would be no matching of

15 life either.  Just like new generation might last

16 sixty (60) to a hundred years, a new showerhead might

17 not, correct?

18                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

19                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So we recognize

20 there's limitations to this, but hopefully it'll put

21 some numbers which helps explain the slide that Mr.

22 Kuczek had.  It'll also help to describe some of the

23 metrics that are being used throughout the

24 presentation in -- in talking about DSM initiatives

25 because there's a lot of discussion about it.
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1                So hopefully I can walk you through

2 this, at -- at least the first page, and then I'll

3 probably leave the subsequent pages for digestion over

4 the night and start tomorrow morning, when everybody's

5 attention is better than mine.

6                So we've put the examples that you had

7 put on -- on your slide, and if the panel wants to

8 have its -- the example that Mr. Kuczek had put, it's

9 at page -- and I don't want to switch electronically

10 to it, but page 30 of our Volume II book of documents.

11                So the first example that you had, Mr.

12 Kuczek, was that the Utility would have a net revenue

13 requirement of $70 million, correct?

14                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

15                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And that's found

16 in row 1, example 1.  Example 2, you modified that

17 slightly, and you had called it 'new generation' in

18 your slide, but that also could be lost exports,

19 correct?

20                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I -- I tried to

21 keep the example simple.  There was no exports --

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.

23                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   -- so.

24                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Let's go with

25 your simple -- but we've put that it -- it could be
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1 either.  So that's Example 2 where we add supply, and

2 then I'm putting my cursor for everybody's benefit

3 over Example 3 where we would add DSM, but there would

4 be a cost of DSM in your example of $10 million,

5 correct?

6                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.  The scenario

7 -- the -- the situation was that you're starting with

8 an existing system of generation capability of 1,000

9 gigawatt hours.  Your load is exactly the same, and as

10 you're -- go forward into the future, call it

11 tomorrow, you all of a sudden have a hundred gigawatt

12 hours of new load that you have to serve, and so you

13 have options on how to serve that, right?

14                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And the

15 difference between Example 3 and Example 4, both of

16 which add DSM, is that in one instance you're spending

17 less on the DSM option, correct?

18                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.  The DSM still

19 costs the same in -- in my two (2) Examp -- Example 3

20 and 4.  It's just in Example 4 now the participating

21 customer was going to share the cost of that DSM.

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  Thank you

23 for that clarification.  So if we go across the way,

24 Example 1 was no change.  The total revenue

25 requirement stays at $70 million, correct?
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1                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.  That's the

2 starting position without the additional load.

3                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And when

4 we add the load growth, which I'm circling under

5 Example 2, and we're adding it at a cost of ten (10)

6 cents a kilowatt, we're adding $10 million to the

7 revenue requirement, correct?

8                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

9                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Which requires

10 the Utility to have $80 million now of revenue instead

11 of the $70 million, which was Example 1, correct?

12                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And what your

14 chart had indicated is that if you do that

15 mathematically, adding the growth, you'll get a total

16 growth.  Now you're over a thousand gigawatts.  You're

17 at 1,100 gigawatts, correct --

18                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

19                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   -- in Example 2?

20                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.  Load and

21 generation, yes.

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And then

23 what do we do mathematically to come to the rate that

24 the customer will be paying under Example 2?

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Just take your
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1 revenue -- revenue requirements and divide by the --

2 the load.

3                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So we

4 take the revenue requirement of $80 million, correct,

5 and divide it by the -- the new load at 1,100 gigawatt

6 hours, correct?

7                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

8                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And that gives

9 you an increase of point -- well, a little bit less

10 than a -- it's seven point two-seven (7.27), whereas

11 before we were at seven (7) cents a kilowatt, correct?

12                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Now, if we look

14 further down for the customer, the im -- impact under

15 Example 1, if he's using 10,000 kilowatt hours per

16 year, he would have a bill of seven hundred dollars

17 ($700), correct?

18                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct, and the

19 other -- it's not on the slide, but I would suggest

20 that the customer total bills is the other point that

21 I was trying to make would be the same as the

22 Utility's revenue.  So you could think that if you had

23 added another line, it would just be the same as the

24 Utility revenue but in aggregate, 'cause -- 'cause the

25 important point is, is -- and people argue that, is
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1 the bills are more important than rates, and we agree

2 with that, but...

3                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So in

4 your chart, you had shown that -- I don't know why I

5 lost the connection.  In your chart, you had shown

6 rates at seven point two-seven (7.27) cents, so

7 mathematically, we see -- is the math right on the

8 chart leading to the seven point two (7.2) cents, and

9 if the usage was at 10,000 kilowatts, the customer for

10 the 10,000 kilowatt, because his rate has now

11 increased, it goes from seven hundred (700) to seven

12 hundred and twenty-seven (727)?

13                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   That's correct.

14                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  The

15 Example 3 is a variation of that, and in your example,

16 you had said, Well, the rates would go up to eight (8)

17 cents a kilowatt.

18                So if we go down that example, we add

19 the metric where you're adding a DSM cost of $10

20 million, correct?

21                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So it's in that

23 line instead of the generation line.  You still have a

24 total revenue requirement of $80 million in our

25 Example 3, correct?
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1                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

2                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Now, this is

3 where the math wasn't that obvious just looking at --

4 at the graph, but if -- hopefully I've got it right.

5 My high school math might not be great either.

6                We would have added growth in this

7 example, as we did in the other one, of a hundred

8 gigawatts, correct?

9                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

10                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   But we're

11 assuming that the program generates a hundred

12 gigawatts -- gigawatts of DSM savings, correct?

13                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

14                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So that the

15 amount of gigawatts available for charging by the

16 Utility is a -- a thousand in this example,

17 Alternative 3, correct?

18                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

19                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   It's -- it

20 hasn't gone up to eleven hundred (1,100) because we re

21 -- achieved the savings of the DSM, correct?

22                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   That's right.

23                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So

24 mathematically, we -- to find out what the customer

25 would be paying as an average rate would be eight (8)
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1 cents now instead of seven (7)?

2                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.  And -- and

3 just -- that just is because of the point that when

4 you do DSM, you generally don't have revenue

5 associated with DSM, because the load disappears.

6                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Yes.  Now, the -

7 - the one (1) thing that you had illustrated in your

8 graph, and it was a blue bar and a red bar, is that

9 the participating customer who has actually saved as a

10 result of the DSM will see his or her bill go down,

11 correct?

12                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So in this

14 example, we've said that the usage would go down by a

15 thousand kilowatts, and that his or her bill would,

16 accordingly -- even though the rates had gone up, his

17 bill would go down comparatively to Example 2.  It

18 would be at seven hundred and twenty (720).

19                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

20                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So -- but the

21 customer who does not participate, and eventually

22 it'll connect again -- is -- is actually going to have

23 his or her bill increased to eight hundred dollars

24 ($800)?

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   That's right,
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1 because his consumption stayed the same but the rates

2 went up.

3                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And -- and those

4 were the two (2) numbers that you had on your graphs,

5 the seven hundred and twenty dollars ($720) and the

6 eight hundred dollars ($800), correct?

7                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

8                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And then

9 finally, as I understand your example, you said, Well,

10 what if -- and it's all theoretical, but just to

11 explain this -- the Corporation had decided not to

12 spend $10 million on the DSM program, but had $2.7

13 million of expenditures, for a total ex -- revenue

14 requirement of $72.7 million?

15                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.  And

16 underlying that premise is that the customer

17 contributes the other portion required to achieve the

18 same savings, correct.

19                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Yes.  Okay.  And

20 -- and we'll see that in the metrics later tomorrow,

21 probably is a better time to try and digest that,

22 but...  So we still -- there's some sharing of the

23 costs, and we'll go through, I think, some metrics

24 that will help us understand that.

25                So again, under Example 4, because
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1 we're talking about DSM, the load has increased by a

2 hundred gigawatts, correct?

3                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

4                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   We achieve the

5 savings of a hundred gigawatts, correct?

6                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

7                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So the Utility

8 only has a thousand gigawatts available to charge out,

9 correct?

10                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.  And again, it

11 assumes a simple case where you can get the same

12 savings even though the customer's got to pre --

13 contribute, the participating customers, yes.

14                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Yes.

15                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   All correct.

16                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So in that

17 instance, we would actually have an average rate,

18 which is seven point two-seven (7.27) cents, which is

19 the same as Example 2 for average rate?

20                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

21                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Example 2 and

22 Example 4, and you had that on your chart, correct?

23                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes, correct.

24                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  Now, if

25 we look at the ef -- effect on the participating
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1 customer -- and that you had put in your chart also.

2 In this particular case, the participating customer

3 who would be paying part of it -- as you indicated, is

4 paying six hundred and fifty-four dollars ($654), and

5 we put thirty (30) cents.

6                I know you rounded it off, correct?

7                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

8                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And the

9 nonparticipating part -- customer is paying seven

10 hundred and twenty-seven (727).

11                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And that was

13 illustrated in your graph, correct?

14                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   All correct.

15                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Members of the

16 panel, what I will do tomorrow is if you go to our

17 book of documents, you'll see that there are different

18 metrics for the Utility, for the customer, and we've

19 been talking about those metrics, and on the next

20 pages I add them incrementally to see what a -- a

21 theoretical application of those numbers might lead to

22 as far as -- we've talked about a RIM test, we've

23 talked about the -- the LRC, et cetera.

24                So I'll be going through that.  I have

25 maybe one (1) or two (2) quick questions that I could
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1 deal with before we retire today?

2

3                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5                THE CHAIRPERSON:   The panel has

6 deliberated, and we would prefer to continue and

7 finish this off, if you don't mind.

8                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   I was just being

9 mindful of the time.  I would comply with whatever is

10 the wishes of the -- the panel.  It's been a long day.

11                THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, as we say in

12 French, vent dans les voiles.

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.

14

15 CONTINUED BY MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:

16                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So the -- page 2

17 of -- of this continues and adds some of the ratios,

18 and we've made certain assumptions which we hope will

19 assist in illustrating some of the concepts.

20                So if we go to line 13, one (1) of the

21 assumptions that we've made, which is, we thought,

22 consistent with your example, is that there's ten (10)

23 cents a kilowatt for new generation, and we've added

24 lost exports, but are you okay with that assumption

25 just for illustration purposes, sir?
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1                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

2                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And then

3 we've assumed some on -- non-energy benefits.  We've

4 had some discussion about that.  For example, if you

5 include a shower head, you explain that your water

6 consumption costs may be lower.

7                So those are not related to energy,

8 they're related to your water bill, correct?

9                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I -- I think that's

10 -- it is correct, yeah.

11                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  I -- I'm

12 not asking you to agree with the number that's there,

13 but just for illustration purposes, are you okay with

14 us putting some kind of a -- a number for non-energy

15 benefits?

16                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I -- I'm okay with

17 it.  It just adds a slight bit more complexity to it,

18 but that's okay.

19                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.

20                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   It -- it helps

21 understand the non-energy benefits component.

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And then

23 the other -- on line 15, what we've added is some

24 program costs.  Again, I'm not suggesting that the two

25 (2) cents per kilowatt is an accurate number, but



PUB re NFAT  03-05-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

964

1 we've said that there might be some advertising costs.

2 So that might be an illustration of some of the costs

3 that the -- the Utility might incur, correct?

4                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

5                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And the last

6 assumption, which we've put on -- on this particular

7 slide is the product costs.  So I'm not sure exactly

8 what the shower head or whatever illustration we're

9 giving might cost, but there would be a total cost for

10 purchase and installation of that product, correct?

11                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I would have

12 preferred you using eight (8) cents, because I was --

13 I was thinking in my simple example here is that the

14 DSM cost would be, in total, roughly the same on a

15 levelized basis as generation, but we -- we can follow

16 it through.

17                You do have eight (8) cents in some of

18 your calculations further down, so I'm not sure if

19 that nine (9) cents was a mistake or not, but just

20 keep that in mind as we move along.  It -- it just

21 modifies the -- the metric ratio slightly, so.

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Yeah.  So you'll

23 see that we put incentives at eight (8) cents so that

24 that would assume, for example, that Hydro would pay

25 eight (8) cents of the total nine (9) cents, and the
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1 customer would be paying one (1) cent.  And then in

2 the Example 4, the -- the contribution of Hydro even

3 goes down further.

4                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Okay.  Yeah.  That

5 -- that's fine.  It's just, in my mind, the con -- le

6 -- Example 3 concept was we pay full DSM cost.  It's

7 kind of going to be the extremes.  Pay part of the

8 full cost, which would equal to generation.  But

9 that's -- that's okay.

10                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   It -- it -- do

11 you think nonetheless, going through this, will assist

12 in understanding some of the concepts?

13                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   It -- it will,

14 hopefully.

15                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.

16                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I understand them.

17                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So one

18 (1) of the concepts on the page 2, and we've ter --

19 heard about this and it's footnoted, we talk about an

20 integrated TRC.

21                Am I right to understand that's the

22 acronym for total resource cost?

23                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

24                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And just

25 for the reference of -- of this panel, the definition
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1 of that is at page 7 of our book of documents, the 20-

2 2.

3                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   And just to add a

4 comment there, it's a deceiving term sometimes,

5 because it sounds just like the cost component, but

6 the total resource cost is actually a benefit-cost

7 ratio.

8                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Yes.  Okay.  So

9 as far as the formula goes, for purposes of this

10 example, if we go to -- we had -- in -- in Example 3,

11 we had done the assumption that we would have

12 advertising costs of two (2) cents, so you see on

13 Example 3, and that expense is also on Example 4.

14                Do you see that?

15                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

16                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And then

17 we've assumed that the incentives for -- or by the

18 Utility to go through this program would be eight (8)

19 cents, for a total Utility cost of ten (10) cents

20 under Example 3.

21                Do you see that?

22                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

23                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   I don't know why

24 it's -- this technology is frustrating me.  Now -- so

25 here, we have the total of ten (10) cents, and we had
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1 -- if we go to the top of -- when we were deciding

2 here on the DSM example, a total of DSM costs of ten

3 (10) cents, we've brought that cost down and broken it

4 down to two (2) cents and eight (8) cents, for a total

5 cost of -- to the Utility of ten (10) cents.

6                Do you see that, sir?

7                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

8                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So are we

9 okay with the example so far?

10                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

11                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And for

12 Example 4, you have a total of 2.7 million for the

13 1,000 gigawatt ratio.  And here we have two (2) cents

14 of advertising, and the contribution by the Utility on

15 incentives goes down from eight (8) cents to point

16 zero-zero-seven (.007).

17                Do you see that, sir?

18                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

19                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And that

20 brings us to a total incentive cost of point two-seven

21 (.27) cents.

22                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

23                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And that's the

24 cost to the Utility, so that would be the cost to

25 Manitoba Hydro, and -- and -- correct?
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1                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

2                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  The first

3 concept that you explained, sir, was the integrated

4 total resource costs.  So I'm at line 20 on -- on this

5 sheet, and the -- this mes -- metric, am I correct in

6 understanding that on the numerator, we put the

7 marginal benefits?

8                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

9                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And where do we

10 get that number?

11                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   That is the

12 marginal, the -- in this case I -- I was looking at

13 generations, so it would be the marginal cost of new

14 generation.

15                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And you

16 indicated sometimes, we -- do we always include non-

17 energy benefits?

18                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   We include

19 measurable non-energy benefits, so each utility's

20 different.

21                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So, in

22 this example we've assumed a measurable non-energy

23 benefit of the water savings of point three (3) cents,

24 are we okay on that?

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.
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1                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And for

2 the denominator, this particular metric, which is a

3 total resource cost, we have to put the Utility's

4 advertising cost, correct?

5                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

6                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Because that is

7 a cost.  Now here the other part of the metric is the

8 product cost, correct?

9                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

10                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Now what -- this

11 particular metric does not do, it does not split the

12 product cost between the Utility and the customer,

13 just looks at what the product costs?

14                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yeah, it's

15 irrespective of who pays.

16                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So it's -- it's

17 not a utility metric to that extent, because it really

18 doesn't give us the full picture of what it's costing

19 to the Utility?  What it does is, it gives us the cost

20 to the Utility and the customer as a total, correct?

21                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Right, and one of

22 the points I made earlier, that's the relevant cost

23 because if you build new generation, customers pay the

24 total cost of new generation and if you do DSM, they

25 pay the total cost of DSM as well, which includes
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1 their component.

2                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:  Okay.  Now the

3 one thing that math is incredible at doing, is that it

4 changes on some tests, but it doesn't change on some

5 other tests.  So if we go to example 3, and we do the

6 calculation, we get a metric of 1.18.  Do you see

7 that?

8                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes, and the reason

9 it doesn't change is because you're looking at it from

10 the integrative perspective is -- which is

11 irrespective of who pays.  And the other two (2)

12 metrics that you're going to go to are from a

13 different perspective.

14                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So thank

15 you for that explanation.  So we see on that

16 particular metric, even though the Utility spends

17 quite a bit less on DSM, the metric is at 1.18, would

18 that be something that you would be considering as a

19 DSM initiative?

20                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.

21                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So that's

22 useful and we've heard that a number of utilities use

23 this metric to evaluate some of the DSM initiatives,

24 correct?

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct, and if you
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1 took the non-energy benefits off, you would -- you

2 would see it's pretty close to one (1), but it's

3 slightly more because of your example, being the DSM

4 costs more than new generation here.

5                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.   So what

6 you're explaining is that if we took out the three (3)

7 cents of non-energy benefit, so that's saving on your

8 water bill, you would have the ten (10) cents and you

9 would divide that by eleven (11) cents, which is your

10 denominator, and you would have something marginally

11 over one (1)?

12                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Right.  And -- and

13 my point like -- the reason I would've preferred to

14 use the same costs as new generation is because it

15 makes the point that you should pursue all

16 opportunities that are just -- that are -- cost as

17 much as new generation or your marginal costs in this

18 case.  So in this example it shows you where you can

19 go beyond that, because of non-energy benefits, so it

20 does add some value in terms of providing some

21 insight.

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And

23 sorry, I think I misspoke, when I said the number

24 would be greater than one (1), it would actually be

25 better less than one (1), because if we've got --
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1                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

2                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:  -- ten (10) cents

3 on top and eleven (11) cents on the bottom, we get

4 less than one (1).

5                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Right.  And as I

6 mentioned in our shop, that's close enough.

7                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  Now if we

8 go to the next set of lines, which you have

9 referenced, sir, and you said that used kind of a

10 second metric to look at what makes sense and what

11 might not make sense, correct?

12                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:  Well, we don't use

13 the RIM -- it's a crude metric and we -- it's -- we'd

14 -- I wouldn't have put it up here, that -- that part

15 makes me a little uncomfortable, but we can go through

16 it.

17                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.

18                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I -- I would sooner

19 have the levelized utility cost number, that's a more

20 relevant number to me, but.

21                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And we'll

22 go through that one --

23                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Okay.

24                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   -- that's on

25 page 3.  Thank you for anticipating that, sir.
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1                But this next metric talks -- leads to

2 different results for the two (2) examples, correct?

3                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

4                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So what we do

5 for the -- the -- the RIM, which is an acronym for

6 rate impact measure, correct?

7                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

8                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So we look at

9 the rate impact measure -- we're looking at that from

10 a cost perspective.  So we start with your marginal

11 benefits, but we don't have the non-energy benefits?

12                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   That's correct.

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   We're looking at

14 what the -- and that's in the numerator.

15                For the denominator, we have a

16 different denominator because if we're looking at the

17 rate impact we look at the revenue loss in example 3.

18 We had seen in example 3 the rate was going to be --

19 sorry, which -- for the -- the particular rate impact

20 metric, do we use the seven point two seven (7.27)

21 cents or eight (8) cents?

22                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   You -- you should

23 use the rate that's under those different examples for

24 the calculation.  So example 3 the rate is -- where is

25 your rate...
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1                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So do we use

2 eight (8) cents?

3                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   No, no, no.  In

4 example 3 the rate is eight (8) cents, and example 4

5 the rate is seven point two seven (7.27) --

6                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.

7                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   -- and I thought

8 that's what you used.

9                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So you --

10 if we -- we could do that --

11                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   You didn't

12 actually.

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   -- it -- it

14 would make the metric look worse.

15                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

16                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So this is --

17 makes the metric -- that point five eight (.58), is

18 that a good metric, or a bad metric?  Does it tell you

19 anything?

20                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Well, it tells me

21 something but on its own it doesn't tell me much.  And

22 I'll just point something out to you.  I've always

23 hated this metric because it's supposed to be a

24 benefit cost ratio, and in our world, in Manitoba

25 Hydro -- 'cause the exports play a big role in terms
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1 of the -- and I'm getting outside the typical example

2 here.

3                But if I wanted a benefit cost ratio, I

4 would have moved that revenue loss on -- on -- from

5 the denominator to the numerator and provide me with

6 the net benefits as opposed to just the considering

7 revenue losses at cost.  So this is -- that's one of

8 the elements of this metric that I don't like.

9                So in our case, marginal benefits

10 includes the value of the export revenues.  So why --

11 why would you have that up there and then have the

12 loss revenues in the denominator.  So it -- it's a

13 very crude metric as I described earlier, and it's got

14 to be used in -- in the context of what it really is.

15 And it provides some value, but limited value.

16                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So your

17 way -- if we actually switch the numbers, we would be

18 subtracting from the ten (10) cents.  Did I understand

19 we -- we do a subtraction there?  And that would only

20 leave you with -- we would subtract the eight (8)

21 cents?

22                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yeah.  You know,

23 the -- the calculation that I would have preferred

24 actually here would have been the one that showed

25 example 2, and that would be:  What's the rate impact
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1 difference between example 2 which is building new

2 generation and the other two (2) options?

3                And we don't have that up there but I

4 would suggest had we had the product cost the same as

5 new generation, the rate impact would be the same

6 whether you do new generation or you do option 4.

7                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So -- so that

8 tells you that -- and it would still directionally --

9                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Actually that --

10 sorry, that might not be correct.  No, that wouldn't

11 be correct.  I take that back.

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   But would it

13 directionally -- I just want to know whether

14 directionally when you get a number less that one (1)

15 on a RIM test, whether that tells you something at

16 all?

17                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   It -- it does, and

18 in this case it just reflects the actual situation in

19 terms of what the rates really are up on the upper

20 part of that page, which is eight (8) cents, and the

21 two (2) -- seven point two seven (7.27) cents.

22                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  Now, if

23 we can move to the customer perspective.  So that

24 would be another metric that's referenced in -- again

25 that -- that's also at the beginning of -- of the
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1 material.  The customer metric you'd look at in

2 Example 3, Well, what did he get as an incentive,

3 correct?

4                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

5                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So in this

6 instance, the Utility would be giving him eight (8)

7 cents as an incentive.  Are you following me so far?

8                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Just bear with me a

9 sec.

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Okay.  I was just

14 checking that to make sure that that was the -- the

15 same as our equations.  That's correct.

16                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So in each case,

17 for these formulas, at the top we're looking at the

18 benefits, and at the bottom we're looking at the

19 costs, but from different perspectives, correct?

20                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

21                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So at the

22 bottom one, we're looking at the benefits.  So the

23 customer gets eight (8) cents from the Corporation in

24 that example, correct?

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.
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1                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And he also gets

2 the benefit of bill savings because he's implemented

3 the strategy, correct?

4                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

5                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And then he also

6 gets the benefit in this example of the water savings?

7                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

8                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Correct.  So

9 we've added at the top all the benefits to the

10 customer, correct --

11                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   -- in

13 Alternative 3?  And then the product cost is when he

14 goes to the store or wherever it -- and gets it

15 installed, what does it cost him to install, correct?

16                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

17                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So then, in this

18 example, although it's theoretical, it would be very

19 advantageous to the customer, because his savings --

20 or the benefits to him are nearly double what his

21 costs are?

22                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yes.  And that's

23 why this is one (1) of the metrics we would use in

24 program design, because it would provide us with

25 insight in terms of how many customers would
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1 participate.

2                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  Now, in

3 Example 4, am I right in suggesting, because we've got

4 some incentive, but the incentive has gone down from

5 eight (8) cents to point seven (.7) of a cent, he

6 still gets his savings on his bill, correct --

7                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

8                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   -- at seven

9 point two-seven (7.27) cents?  And he still gets his

10 savings on his water bill, correct?

11                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So the benefits

13 for Example 4, where there's a lower subsidy are all

14 at the top, the cost of the product and the

15 installation of the product -- re -- remains constant

16 at nine (9) cents, correct?

17                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.  I -- I

18 would also add that the customer might -- might even

19 view things slightly different and consider the

20 product cost, really the net between that and the

21 incentive, so the ratio would even be more exaggerated

22 in terms of his payback.

23                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So that's

24 the customer metric.  Now, in both cases, the TRC

25 makes sense here for -- it makes sense from the
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1 customer's perspective.  The only thing directionally

2 -- and you say you really don't use it is the metric

3 of the ratepayer impact as to what it's costing the

4 Corporation.

5                The Corporation is paying the eight (8)

6 cents for the incentive, whereas in Example 4, the

7 Corporation's contribution is down to point seven (.7)

8 cents, correct?

9                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yeah.  And -- and

10 so the thinking would be TRC is greater than one (1),

11 pursue this opportunity, ask -- have to come with a

12 design, so they get into the other metrics, and that's

13 why the rate impact is -- it's -- it -- it -- I need

14 the other metrics, but it's not -- you know, whether

15 it's five (5) -- point five-eight (.58), point eight

16 (.8), point nine (.9), you -- you need to see the

17 other metrics, because you want to achieve the

18 savings, and -- and what are they?

19                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Yes.  So the

20 last part -- and you've talked about the unit costs.

21 You said we've got a part 3.  That's on page 3.  And -

22 -

23                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   And -- sorry.  And

24 just to add to that, knowing the fact that you got to

25 build generation is the alternative.  So rates are
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1 going up anyways, so.  That -- that -- you know, the

2 rate impact measure is even less meaningful in that

3 sense.

4                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So could you,

5 Mr. Kuczek, indicated what -- what is the integrated

6 LRC?  What's the acronym?

7                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Levelized resource

8 cost.

9                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And when we say

10 "resource" --

11                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   That would be the

12 same as the TRC, except just the denominator.

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So here

14 you look at total product costs.  It's -- it isn't

15 focussed on the Utility itself, correct?

16                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

17                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And you add your

18 administration costs, which in our example were

19 advertising.

20                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

21                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And then that

22 gives you your total integrated cost, correct?

23                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

24                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   And that

25 particular metric gives you eleven (11) cents per
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1 kilowatt hour.

2                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

3                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Now, if you

4 start considering the non-utility benefits, so

5 offsetting the total costs by non-utility benefits,

6 you actually get -- a lower metric would be eight (8)

7 cents a kilowatt.

8                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Yeah.  Usually the

9 non-utility benefits would be in the numerator of the

10 total resource costs.  And I'm thinking of a levelized

11 resource cost.  I'm not thinking in terms of including

12 the non-energy benefits.

13                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   So you don't

14 usually include them in that metric?

15                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Not in the

16 levelized resource cost, no.

17                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  So it's

18 only focussed on -- on the total product cost and the

19 Utility's costs, but we don't look at how those costs

20 must --  might be off -- offset by your lower water

21 bill.

22                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   No.  We -- that's

23 taken into account in the total resource cost ratio.

24 So we know it's in there, so the levelized resource

25 cost is just the cost of the measure.
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1                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And the

2 last metric that we've put up, can you explain what

3 that metric is, LUC?

4                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   That's the

5 levelized utility cost.

6                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  And so in

7 the levelized utility costs, what do we look at -- why

8 is that metric important?

9                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   It's just a

10 benchmark for how much the Utility's going to invest.

11 So what -- what you're looking at is trying to make a

12 decision on your program design that's going to be

13 effective.

14                And part of that decision is -- is not

15 just how -- what the energy savings is that you're

16 going to achieve, but what is the -- what -- what is

17 the sharing that's appropriate between you and the --

18 the participating customers in balance with trying to

19 achieve the objective of obtaining the energy savings.

20                So you're trying to be fiscally

21 responsible while you're -- while you're pursuing all

22 cost-effective measures.  And the other component that

23 I was trying to get at was the fairness issue with my

24 example without getting into the metrics.

25                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Yes.  So if you
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1 looked only at the LRC in this example directionally,

2 would that tell you it's a good program or a bad

3 program?

4                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I would compare

5 that to the marginal value.  And -- and so you go back

6 to the total resource cost.  It basically tells you

7 that.  It's the ratio, whereas this is just one (1)

8 component of that ratio.

9                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.  But

10 you've got -- you've put down ten (10) cent --

11                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Right.

12                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   -- generation

13 cost.  If your integrated resource cost is eleven (11)

14 cents, is -- is it better that it would have been

15 lower or higher than ten (10) cents?

16                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Well, you should

17 pursue all opportunities where the benefits are

18 greater than the costs.  So you have to look at the

19 combined.  It is better if it's lower because then

20 you're better off.  Your opportunity just is more

21 economically better for the customer, the integrated

22 customer, Utility perspective.

23                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Okay.

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   Now, members of

2 the panel, I don't know whether that's confused the

3 panel more or assisted in at least illustrating what

4 some of the metrics might do if we had different

5 numbers because we've been talking about them

6 theoretically.

7                So with that, I thank the -- Mr. Kuczek

8 for helping us go through that table and understanding

9 some of it.  And if there's some further clarification

10 required, I'd be more than happy to try and achieve

11 that tomorrow.

12                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I don't believe

13 there is any more business to attend to.  Ms. Boyd...?

14                MS. MARLA BOYD:   We've just one (1)

15 item to take care of before the end of the day.  Mr.

16 Wojczynski took a couple of undertakings yesterday

17 with respect to the timing of the filing for economic

18 and -- economic analysis and financial information

19 which he'd like to speak to if -- if you're prepared

20 to hear him before we close.

21

22                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Sorry.  There's

25 actually a document being circulated.  So there's two
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1 (2) undertakings indicated on the handout that you're

2 about to receive, and Mr. Wojczynski will just add to

3 that.

4                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Whi -- while it's

5 being handed out, I can -- I can give my explanation,

6 which is going to be brief.

7                There were two (2) undertakings

8 yesterday, and the first one is for Hydro to indicate

9 the anticipate time required for filing the

10 financials.  So that is contained in this package

11 that's handed out.  I think it's self-explanatory.

12                This -- this document also, in addition

13 to talking about the financials, provides the

14 information on when we're going to have the economic

15 analysis available for both the DSM analysis and the

16 comparison of plans analysis.  So we've detailed that

17 in there, and it's consistent with what I was saying

18 this morning.

19                The third thing is there's Undertaking

20 11, which I was being asked about when we're going to

21 update the fi -- the fi -- the financials for the five

22 (5) plans.  And I -- I don't believe I ever said we're

23 going to update the five (5) plans that were in the

24 financial analysis in chapter 11.

25                We -- we'd updated some selected plans,
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1 and so the -- the only plans that we're going to do

2 the financials on on a going-forward basis right now

3 are -- are the ones that are in here with the updates.

4                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Thank you.

5                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I believe we've

6 completed today's session, so I'll adjourn it for

7 today and we'll see each other again tomorrow morning

8 at nine o'clock.  Thank you, everyone.

9                MR. KURT SIMONSEN:   Can I record these

10 as Exhibit 90?

11

12 --- EXHIBIT NO. MH-90:     Response to Undertaking

13                             11, and the undertaking

14                             that asked for the

15                             anticipated time required

16                             for filing the financials

17

18                   (PANEL RETIRES)

19

20 --- Upon adjourning at 5:01 p.m.

21

22

23

24

25
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